The International Journal of Transfusion Medicine

IN THIS ISSUE

Mortality and outcomes by blood group in trauma patients: A systematic review and meta-analysis

Blood donation among women in Nigeria: Motivators, barriers and appealing incentives

In vitro quality of cold and delayed cold-stored platelet concentrates from interim platelet units during storage for 21 days

Is dual testing for hepatitis C necessary? Modelling the risk of removing hepatitis C antibody testing for Australian blood donations

SBJ

International Society of Blood Transfusion

WILEY

International Journal of Blood Transfusion

Official Journal of the International Society of Blood Transfusion

Founded 1956 by J. J. van Loghem, L. P. Holländer, J. Dausset, A. Hässig and J. Julliard (formerly Bulletin of the Central Laboratory of the Blood Transfusion Service of the Dutch Red Cross, founded 1951)

Editor-in-Chief

Miquel Lozano, Barcelona, Spain

Section Editors

Blood Component Collection and Production

Denese C. Marks, Sydney, Australia **Cellular Therapy** Zbigniew 'Ziggy' M. Szczepiorkowski, Lebanon, NH, USA **Donors and Donations** Katja van den Hurk, Amsterdam, the Netherlands **Haemovigilance** Claudia Cohn, Minneapolis, MN, USA **Immunohaematology and Immunogenetics** Jill R. Storry, Lund, Sweden

Arwa Al-Riyami, *Muscat, Oman* Claire Armour Barrett, *Bloemfontein, South Africa* Thierry Burnouf, *Taipei, Taiwan* Andreas Buser, *Basel, Switzerland* Marcela Contreras, *London, UK* Dana Devine, *Vancouver, Canada* Helen Faddy, *Petrie, Australia* Hendrik Feys, *Mechelen, Belgium* Ruchika Goel, *Springfield, IL, USA* Salwa Hindawi, *Jeddah, Saudi Arabia* Yanli Ji, *Guangzhou, China* Mickey Koh, *London, UK and Singapore* Linda Larsson, *Stockholm, Sweden* Bridon M'Baya, *Blantyre, Malawi*

Scientific/Medical Illustrator

Alison Schroeer, Thompson, CT, USA

Technical Editor Doug Huestis, *Tucson, AZ, USA*

ISBT Standing Committee on Vox Sanguinis

Gwen Clarke, Chairperson, Edmonton, Canada Lin Fung, Brisbane, Australia Eric Jansen, Amsterdam, the Netherlands Diana Teo, Singapore Miquel Lozano, Editor-in-Chief, Barcelona, Spain

Observers

Erica Wood, ISBT President, Melbourne, Australia Jenny White, ISBT Executive Director, Amsterdam, the Netherlands Claire Dowbekin, Publishing Manager, Wiley, Oxford, UK International Forum Nancy M. Dunbar, *Lebanon, NH, USA* Patient Blood Management Nelson Tsuno, *Tokyo, Japan*

Reviews Zbigniew 'Ziggy' M. Szczepiorkowski, *Lebanon, NH, USA* Leo van de Watering, *Amsterdam, the Netherlands*

Transfusion Medicine and New Therapies Pierre Tiberghien, *Paris, France*

Transfusion-transmitted Disease and its Prevention Sheila O'Brien, Ottawa, Canada

Editorial Board

Wolfgang R. Mayr, Vienna, Austria Pieter van der Meer, Amsterdam, the Netherlands Celina Montemayor, Toronto, Canada Shirley Owusu-Ofori, Kumasi, Ghana Luca Pierelli, Rome, Italy France Pirenne, Créteil, France Sandra Ramirez-Arcos, Ottawa, Canada Veera Sekaran Nadarajan, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia Ratti Ram Sharma, Chandigarh, India Eilat Shinar, Ramat Gan, Israel Claude Tayou Tagny, Yaounde, Cameroon Vip Viprakasit, Bangkok, Thailand Silvano Wendel, São Paulo, Brazil

Editorial Office

Maria Davie, *Edinburgh, UK* **Production Editor**

Shirley Villeza, Manila, the Philippines

Past Editors-in-Chief

J. J. van Loghem, 1956–1960 W. H. Crosby, 1960–1963 (N. and S. America) L. P. Holländer, 1960–1970 (Europe) F. H. Allen, 1963–1977 (N. and S. America) M. G. Davey, 1970–1980 (Africa, Asia and Australia) N. R. Rose, 1977–1980 (N. and S. America) C. P. Engelfriet, 1977–1996 M. Contreras, 1996–2003 W. R. Mayr, 2003–2011 D. Devine, 2011–2020

International Journal of Blood Transfusion

Aims and Scope

Vox Sanguinis reports on all issues related to transfusion medicine, from donor vein to recipient vein, including cellular therapies. Comments, reviews, original articles, short reports and international fora are published, grouped into 10 main sections:

- 1. Blood Component Collection and Production: Blood collection methods and devices (including apheresis); blood component preparation; inventory management; collection and storage of tissues; quality management and good manufacturing practice; automation and information technology; plasma fractionation techniques and plasma derivatives;
- 2. Cellular Therapy: Cell-based therapies; CART-cell therapies; genetically modified cell therapies; cellular therapy (sources; products; processing and storage); stem cells; cell-based regenerative medicine; cellular immunotherapy; molecular therapy;
- 3. Donors and Donations: Donor recruitment and retention; donor selection; donor health
- 4. Haemovigliance: Adverse events in blood and blood component donors and transfusion recipients; corrective and preventive measures of complications; near-misses and errors in the transfusion chain; evaluation and outcomes of adverse events
- 5. Immunohaematology and Immunogenetics: autoimmunity in haematology; alloimmunity of blood; pre-transfusion testing; complement in immunohaematology; blood
- phenotyping and genotyping; genetic markers of blood cells and serum proteins: polymorphisms and function; parentage testing and forensic immunohaematology; 6. International Forum: Section in which topics related to any aspects of the transfusion chain (from technical to scientific, including socioeconomic and ethical facets) are discussed by invited participants and summarized by guest editors
- 7. Patient Blood Management: Bloodless surgery; preoperative anaemia; minimizing blood loss during surgery; alternatives to blood transfusion;
- 8. Review: Comprehensive reviews or short comments of any aspect related to transfusion medicine;
- 9. Transfusion Medicine: Transfusion indication, transfusion practice, thresholds and audits; transfusion efficacy assessment, clinical trials; therapeutic apheresis;
- 10. Transfusion-transmitted Disease and its Prevention: Identification and epidemiology of infectious pathogens transmissible by blood; donor testing for transfusion-transmissible infectious pathogens; bacterial contamination of blood components; pathogen inactivation;

This comprehensive coverage has made the journal essential reading for a wide range of specialists interested in the present state of transfusion research and practice.

Journal Customer Services

For ordering information, claims and any enquiry concerning your journal subscription please go to https://wolsupport.wiley.com/s/contactsupport?tabset-a7d10=2 or contact your nearest office. Americas: Email: cs-journals@wiley.com; Tel: +1 877 762 2974. Europe, Middle East and Africa: Email: cs-journals@wiley.com; Tel: +44 (0) 1865 778315; 0800 1800 536 (Germany). Germany, Austria, Switzerland, Luxembourg, Liechtenstein: cs-germany@wiley.com; Tel: 0800 1800 536 (Germany). Asia Pacific: Email: cs-journals@wiley.com; Tel: +65 3165 0890. Japan: For Japanese-speaking support, Email: cs-japan@wiley.com. Visit our Online Customer Help at https://wolsupport.wiley.com/s/ contactsupport?tabset-a7d10=2.

Information for Subscribers: Vox Sanguinis is published in 12 issues per year. Institutional subscription prices for 2023 are: Print & Online: US\$2262 (US), US\$2637 (Rest of World), €1579 (Europe), £1225 (UK). Prices are exclusive of tax. Asia-Pacific GST, Canadian GST/HST and European VAT will be applied at the appropriate rates. For more information on current tax rates, please go to www. wileyonlinelibrary.com/ tax-vat. The price includes online access to the current and all online backfiles for previous 5 years, where available. For other pricing options, including access information and terms and conditions, please visit https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/library-info/products/price-lists. Terms of use can be found here: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/terms-and-conditions.

Delivery Terms and Legal Title: Where the subscription price includes print issues and delivery is to the recipient's address, delivery terms are Delivered at Place (DAP); the recipient is responsible for paying any import duty or taxes. Title to all issues transfers Free of Board (FOB) our shipping point, freight prepaid.

Claims for Missing or Damaged Print Issues: Our policy is to replace missing or damaged copies within our reasonable discretion, subject to print issue availability, and subject to the following terms: Title to all issues transfers Freight on Board ("FOB") to the address specified in the order; (1) Freight costs are prepaid by Wiley; and (2) Claims for missing or damaged copies must be submitted by the Customer or Subscription Agent within the claims window, as noted below.

Claims window - General: Claims for missing print issues must be sent to cs-agency@wiley.com (and the Subscription Agent or Customer may be referred to a society) within three months of whichever of these dates is the most recent: date of subscription payment; or date of issue publication.

Claims window - India: Both Subscription Agents and Customers in India have 48 hours after receipt of goods to confirm that all content listed on the packing label has been received. In the event of any discrepancy, SPUR Infosolutions, Wiley's delivery partner in India, needs to be notified within forty-eight (48) hours using this email address: support@spurinfo.com. All claims will be checked against SPUR Infosolutions delivery records before the claim is accepted. The above terms for Wiley's claims policy otherwise apply.

Back Issues: Single issues from current and recent volumes are available at the current single issue price from cs-journals@wiley.com. Earlier issues may be obtained from Periodicals Service Company, 351 Fairview Avenue – Ste 300, Hudson, NY 12534, USA. Tel: +1518822-9300, Fax: +1518822-9305, Email: psc@periodicals.com

Abstracting and Indexing Services: The Journal is indexed by Abstracts in Anthropology (Sage); Abstracts on Hygiene & Communicable Diseases (CABI); Academic Search (EBSCO Publishing); Academic Search Alumni Edition (EBSCO Publishing); Academic Search Premier (EBSCO Publishing); AGRICOLA Database (National Agricultural Library); BIOBASE: Current Awareness in Biological Sciences (Elsevier); Biological Abstracts (Clarivate Analytics); BIOSIS Previews (Clarivate Analytics); CAB Database (ProQuest); CAS: Chemical Abstracts Service (ACS); CSA Biological Sciences Database (ProQuest); CSA Environmental Sciences & Pollution Management Database (ProQuest); CSA Virology & AIDS Abstracts (ProQuest); Current Contents: Life Sciences (Clarivate Analytics); Embase (Elsevier); Global Health (CABI); HEED: Health Economic Evaluations Database (Wiley-Blackwell); Index Veterinarius (CABI); Journal Citation Reports/Science Edition (Clarivate Analytics); MEDLINE/PubMed (NLM); Nutrition Abstracts & Reviews Series A: Human & Experimental (CABI); Pig News & Information (CABI); ProQuest); ProQuest Health & Medical Complete (ProQuest); ProQuest Research Library (ProQuest); Protozoological & Veterinary Entomology (CABI); ReviewofMedical&Veterinary Bulletin (CABI); ReviewofMedical&Veterinary Bulletin (CABI); ReviewofMedical&Veterinary Bulletin (CABI); Pig News (CABI); Science Citation Index Expanded (Clarivate Analytics); Tropical Diseases Bulletin (CABI); Veterinary Bulletin (CABI).

Copyright and Copying (in any format): Copyright © 2023 International Society of Blood Transfusion. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored or transmitted in any form or by any means without the prior permission in writing from the copyright holder. Authorization to copy items for internal and personal use is granted by the copyright holder for libraries and other users registered with their local Reproduction Rights Organisation (RRO), e.g. Copyright Clearance Center (CCC), 222 Rosewood Drive, Danvers, MA 01923, USA (www.copyright.com), provided the appropriate fee is paid directly to the RRO. This consent does not extend to other kinds of copying such as copying for general distribution, for advertising or promotional purposes, for republication, for creating new collective works or for resale. Permissions for such reuse can be obtained using the RightsLink "Request Permissions" link on Wiley Online Library. Special requests should be addressed to: permissions@wiley.com

Open Access: Vox Sanguinis accepts articles for Open Access publication. Please visit https://authorservices.wiley.com/author-resources/Journal-Authors/open-access/hybrid-open-access.html for further information about Open Access.

Copyright Policy: Papers accepted must be licensed for publication in *Vox Sanguinis* and a completed Copyright Transfer Agreement Form must accompany every accepted paper. Authors will be required to license copyright in their paper to John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Upon acceptance of an article, corresponding authors must log into Author Services to complete the licence agreement of their paper.

Wiley's Corporate Citizenship initiative seeks to address the environmental, social, economic, and ethical challenges faced in our business and which are important to our diverse stakeholder groups. Since launching the initiative, we have focused on sharing our content with those in need, enhancing community philanthropy, reducing our carbon impact, creatingglobal guidelines and best practices for paper use, establishing a vendor code of ethics, and engaging our colleagues and other stakeholders in our efforts. Follow our progress at www.wiley.com/go/citizenship. Wiley is a founding member of the UN-backed HINARI, AGORA, and OARE initiatives. They are now collectively known as Research4Life, making online scientific content available free or at nominal cost to researchers in developing countries. Please visit Wiley's Content Access – Corporate Citizenship site: http://www.wiley. com/WileyCDA/Section/id-390082.html. The journal to which you are submitting your manuscript employs a plagiarism detection system. By submitting your manuscript to this journal you accept that your manuscript may be screened for plagiarism against previously published works.

Disclaimer: The Publisher, International Society of Blood Transfusion and Editors cannot be held responsible for errors or any consequences arising from the use of information contained in this journal; the views and opinions expressed do not necessarily reflect those of the Publisher or the International Society of Blood Transfusion and Editors, neither does the publication of advertisements constitute any endorsement by the Publisher or the International Society of Blood Transfusion and Editors divertised.

VOX SANGUINIS (Online ISSN: 1423-0410 Print ISSN: 0042-9007) is published monthly. Postmaster: Send all address changes to VOX SANGUINIS, Wiley Periodicals LLC, C/O The Sheridan Press, PO Box 465, Hanover, PA 17331, USA. For submission instructions, subscription and all other information visit: www.wileyonlinelibrary.com/journal/vox. Printed in the UK by Hobbs the Printers Ltd.

118/6/2023

14230410, 2023, 6, Downloaded from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/vox.13312 by Cornell University E-Resources & Serials Department, Wiley Online Library on [24/02/2025]. See the Terms

and Condit

on Wiley Online Library for rules of use; OA articles

Contents

Review

421 Mortality and outcomes by blood group in trauma patients: A systematic review and meta-analysis D.T. Lubkin, J.-M. Van Gent, B. A. Cotton & J. B. Brill

Original Articles

Donors and Donations

- 430 An international comparison of haemoglobin deferral prediction models for blood banking M. Vinkenoog, J. Toivonen, T. Brits, D. de Clippel, V. Compernolle, S. Karki, M. Welvaert, A. Meulenbeld, K. van den Hurk, J. van Rosmalen, E. Lesaffre, M. Arvas & M. Janssen
- Evolving deferral criteria for blood donation in France: Plasma donation by men who have sex with men P. Tiberghien, S. Lecam, J. Huet, L. Malard, T. Tavenard, J. Pillonel, C. Sauvage, T. Bocquet, C. Bliem, P. Morel, P. Richard & S. Laperche
- 447 Blood donation among women in Nigeria: Motivators, barriers and appealing incentives H.O.Olawumi, F.A. Fasola, T. I. Otu, N. I. Ugwu, I. A. Durotoye, K. O. Omokanye, M. K. Ogunfemi, I. P. Ijei-Enesi, A. M. Abba, U. I. Mariere & J. O. Oyekunle
- 455 Long-term poor sleep quality is associated with adverse donor reactions in college students in Central China: A population-based cross-sectional study S. Ke, P. Xu, J. Xiong, L. Xu, M. Ma, X. Du & R. Yang

Blood Component Collection and Production

 463 In vitro quality of cold and delayed cold-stored platelet concentrates from interim platelet units during storage for 21 days H. Braathen, T. H. Felli Lunde, J. Assmus, K. G. Hagen, E. K. Kristoffersen, G. Strandenes & T. O. Apelseth

Transfusion-transmitted Disease and its Prevention

- 471 Removing hepatitis C antibody testing for Australian blood donations: A cost-effectiveness analysis Q. Cheng, V. C. Hoad, A. Roy Choudhury, C. R. Seed, P. Bentley, S. T. F. Shih, J. A. Kwon, R. T. Gray & V. Wiseman
- 480 Is dual testing for hepatitis C necessary? Modelling the risk of removing hepatitis C antibody testing for Australian blood donations A. Roy Choudhury, V. C. Hoad, C. Seed & P. Bentley

Immunohaematology

488 Application of droplet digital PCR combined with TaqMan real-time PCR in Dombrock blood group genotyping in Northwest China Z. Li, Y. Wang, M. Sun, T. Chen, Y. Wu & K. Chen

Short Report

- 497 Direct antiglobulin test positivity in Serbian blood donors in the era of gel card technology J. Grujic, N. Bujandric, G. Malenkovic & Z. Budakov Obradovic
- 502 Diary of Events



This journal is available online at *Wiley Online Library*. Visit wileyonlinelibrary.com to search the articles and register for table of contents e-mail alerts.



REVIEW



Mortality and outcomes by blood group in trauma patients: A systematic review and meta-analysis

David T. Lubkin | Jan-Michael Van Gent | Bryan A. Cotton | Jason B. Brill

Department of General Surgery, The University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston, 6431 Fannin Street, Houston, Texas, USA

Correspondence

Jason B. Brill, Department of Surgery, Tripler Army Medical Center, 1 Jarrett White Road, Honolulu, HI 96859, USA. Email: brilljb@gmail.com

Funding information The authors received no specific funding for this work.

Abstract

Revised: 6 March 2023

Background and Objectives: Blood group O contains lower levels of factor VIII and von Willebrand factor. Higher incidence of bleeding among group O is reported in multiple contexts. Results of studies vary regarding outcomes stratified by blood group in trauma. We systematically reviewed the literature for outcomes related to blood group in trauma patients. Meta-analysis of studies evaluating mortality related to blood group was performed.

Materials and Methods: The PubMed and Embase databases were searched for studies analysing relationships between blood group and outcomes in trauma patients. Preferred Reporting Items in Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines were followed. We synthesized outcomes data related to blood group. Meta-analysis compared mortality rates between group O and non-O patients.

Results: Inclusion criteria were met by 13 studies. Statistically significant differences by blood group were reported in 3 of 10 (30%) studies evaluating mortality, 2 of 3 (66.7%) evaluating mortality from haemorrhage and 2 of 9 (22.2%) evaluating transfusion requirement. Meta-analysis was performed on seven studies evaluating mortality (total n = 11,835). There was significant heterogeneity among studies ($l^2 = 86\%$, p < 0.00001). No difference was found in mortality between group O and non-O patients (relative risk = 1.21, 95% confidence interval = 0.89–1.64, p = 0.23). **Conclusion:** Existing literature does not consistently demonstrate a mortality difference between trauma patients with O and non-O blood groups. High variability in the methods and results among studies limits this conclusion, and further research is needed to delineate under what circumstances blood group may influence outcomes.

Keywords

blood group, blood type, meta-analysis, mortality, systematic review, trauma

Highlights

- The existing literature does not consistently demonstrate a mortality difference between trauma patients with O and those with non-O blood groups.
- There is high heterogeneity in results and methods among studies evaluating outcomes related to blood group in trauma patients.
- Further research is needed to delineate under what circumstances blood group may influence trauma patient outcomes.

© 2023 International Society of Blood Transfusion. This article has been contributed to by U.S. Government employees and their work is in the public domain in the USA.

INTRODUCTION

Blood group, or type, has been associated with patient outcomes and risk of developing complications in a wide variety of disease processes and clinical scenarios [1-3]. Particular emphasis has been placed on the relationship between blood group and haemorrhage, as well as the risk of thromboembolic events [4]. This association has been most thoroughly explored when dichotomizing O versus non-O blood. Some authors suggest that decreased circulating levels of factor VIII and von Willebrand factor (vWF) in patients with group O blood may lead to higher bleeding risk and lower thromboembolic risk in these patients [5, 6]. Given that O is the most common blood group, comprising 45% of the US population, these differences may play an important role in patient risk stratification.

While only around 18% of trauma patients require blood product transfusion and only 2% require massive transfusion (>10 blood product transfusions in 24 h), haemorrhage remains the most common cause of preventable death in traumatically injured patients [7, 8]. Haemorrhaging trauma patients are among the most likely populations to be affected by subtle differences in coagulation due to traumainduced coagulopathy and the need for large-volume resuscitation [9-12]. While these differences may not appear clinically relevant in healthy individuals, they could profoundly alter patient outcomes after the massive insult of a major trauma. Even after survival of an initial injury, distinctions associated with different blood groups may also contribute to the high incidence of thromboembolic events, delayed bleeding complications and organ injury secondary to systemic inflammation seen among trauma patients [13, 14].

To date, despite numerous individual studies investigating blood groups and trauma patient outcomes, none has reviewed or pooled associations among blood groups and outcomes. In this study, we present a systematic review of the existing literature on this topic and perform a meta-analysis of studies evaluating mortality related to blood group in trauma patients.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Search methodology

Search methods were conducted according to the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) (checklist available as Supporting information) [15]. The search was not preregistered. Electronic searches were performed in the PubMed and Embase databases for studies that assessed for a relationship between clinical outcomes and patient blood type or group in trauma patients. The PubMed search terms used were: (trauma[Title/Abstract] OR trauma[MeSH Terms]) AND ((blood group[Title/Abstract]) OR (blood type[Title/Abstract]) OR (abo blood group system[MeSH Terms])). A similar search strategy was used for Embase. The literature search was repeated most recently on 5 July 2022. References of the included articles and other related articles were investigated for further relevant studies not found in our initial database search, but no

LUBKIN ET AL.

additional studies meeting inclusion criteria were identified in this manner.

Selection criteria

Inclusion and exclusion criteria were defined a priori. Only full articles written in English evaluating a relationship between clinical outcomes and patient blood group in human trauma patients were included in this systematic review. Two independent reviewers (D.T.L. and J.-M. V.G.) performed the initial search, and no automation tools were employed. After duplicate publications were deleted, each abstract was screened its entirety. If exclusion criteria were not met based on the abstract, the full article was retrieved to determine proper categorization. Full-text reports were then assessed for eligibility by each independent reviewer and studies were excluded if no original data were reported. Any cases of incongruent assessments were arbitrated by a third reviewer (J.B.B.).

Data collection and statistical analysis

Data collected for all articles when available included: first author, publication year, type of trauma patients included, number of patients total and with each blood group, mean injury severity score (ISS), mortality rate by blood group, evaluated relationships between blood group and clinical outcomes and key study findings. If mean or median ISS was reported only within blood groups and not for the overall study population, then a weighted mean was calculated to represent the entire study population. If mortality was reported for blood groups only as a percentage, then the absolute number of patients in each blood group suffering mortality was calculated from the total number of patients in each blood group.

Meta-analysis was performed to evaluate for a difference in mortality rate between trauma patients with group O blood compared to non-O blood. Statistical analysis was performed using RevMan software (Version 5.4, The Cochrane Collaboration, London, UK) using the inverse variance method and random effects analysis model given the expected heterogeneity between study methods and populations. I^2 was calculated to evaluate heterogeneity between studies with $I^2 > 50\%$ interpreted as representing substantial heterogeneity [16]. Sensitivity analyses were performed by sequentially removing every single study and repeating our meta-analysis to determine which studies contributed most to heterogeneity [17]. Risk of bias in reported mortality was assessed in the studies included for meta-analysis using the Risk of Bias in Non-randomized Studies of Exposure (ROBINS-E) tool as recommended by the Cochrane Handbook [16, 18]. Evaluation of the certainty of our results was performed according to the Grading of Recommendations, Assessment, Development and Evaluations tool (GRADE tool) using the GRADEpro Guideline Development Tool Software (McMaster University and Evidence Prime, 2022. Available from gradepro.org). Publication bias was evaluated by the creation of a funnel plot to assess for symmetry in the reported effect size. Per



Identification of studies via databases and registers dentification Records removed before Records identified from: screening: Databases (n = 631)Duplicate records removed (n = 187)Records excluded: Records screened Not in English (n = 45)(n = 444)Not trauma patients (n = 184) Reports sought for retrieval Reports not retrieved as full text Screening (n = 215)(n = 79)Reports excluded: Reports assessed for eligibility No blood group outcomes (n = 136)assessment (n = 124) No original data (n = 2)Studies included in review Included (n = 13)Reports of included studies (n = 13)Included for Review N = 13

FIGURE 1 Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) search diagram.

recommendations published in the Cochrane Handbook, no statistical tests were performed to assess for asymmetry given the small number of included studies [16]. The full study protocol, data extraction templates, and analytic coding are available upon request to the corresponding author.

RESULTS

Study characteristics and relationships

A total of 631 studies were identified, of which 13 met the inclusion criteria for review [19–31] (Figure 1). Study details and a summary of their key findings are included in Table 1. The studies were published between 2002 and 2022 and the number of included patients ranged from 497 to 3913. Mean ISS when reported ranged from 9.87 to 24.85, with only one study with a mean ISS < 15 [28]. There was

variability in the types of trauma patients included, with 3/13 (23.1%) studies including only trauma intensive care unit (ICU) patients with no isolated traumatic brain injury (iTBI), 1/13 (7.7%) including all trauma ICU patients, 5/13 (38.5%) including all trauma patients, 1/13 (7.7%) including only iTBI patients, 1/13 (7.7%) including only isolated abdominal trauma patients, 1/13 (7.7%) including only trauma patients receiving a transfusion within 1 h of presentation and 1/13 (7.7%) including only hip fracture patients. The outcomes most commonly assessed for a relationship with blood group are included in Table 2. Studies were only counted as demonstrating a significant relationship if it was present in the entire patient population and not only in some sub-populations. A significant relationship was found between blood group and mortality in 3/10 (30%) studies, mortality from haemorrhage in 2/3 (66.7%) studies, transfusion requirement in 2/9 (22.2%) studies, ICU days in 0/4 studies, ventilator days in 2/6 (33.3%) studies, length of stay in 0/4 studies, acute kidney injury (AKI) in 0/4 studies, deep vein thrombosis (DVT) in 0/4 studies, pulmonary embolism

TABLE 1 Review	ved studies	and key findings.			
Author	Year	Trauma group	n	ISS	Key finding
Carter et al.	2002	All	686	17.05	No relationship between blood group and DVT
Reilly et al.	2014	ICU only, no iTBI	732	23.57	Group A White patients are more likely to develop ARDS, but no relationship is seen in Black patients
Uzoigwe et al.	2014	Hip fracture	2896		Group A associated with higher mortality but this may be due to higher comorbidities among group A patients in this study population
Reilly et al.	2015	ICU only, no iTBI	497	22	Group A White patients are more likely to develop AKI, but no relationship is seen in Black patients
Takayama et al.	2018	All	901	18.5	Group O is associated with increased mortality, mortality due to haemorrhage and mortality from TBI
Hamsen et al.	2019	ICU only	1281	21.25	No relationship between blood group and mortality or thromboembolic events
Griffin et al.	2020	All	3913	24.85	No relationship between blood group and mortality or other measured outcomes
Reilly et al.	2021	ICU only, no iTBI	1212	22.96	A1 genotype associated with a higher risk of ARDS
Sauder et al.	2021	All	3779	9.87	No overall association between blood group and mortality or outcomes. In penetrating trauma, group O had increased mortality and transfusion requirements. In blunt trauma, blood group AB had higher mortality
Takayama et al.	2021	Abdominal trauma	920	18.11	Group O had higher mortality, transfusion requirements and rates of intervention. Group AB had lower mortality
Tutunjian et al.	2021	iTBI only	949	16.95	No difference between group O versus non-O in the progression of ICH on repeat CT, surgical intervention after repeat CT, mortality or other outcomes
Kander et al.	2022	All	1583		No difference between group O versus other blood groups in mortality or other outcomes
Miller et al.	2022	Transfusion <1 h	544	26	No difference between group O versus non-O in transfusion requirement, time to haemostasis, DVT, PE, AKI, MOF, stroke or 24-h or 30-day mortality

Note: ISS reported as the mean value of the entire trauma patient population.

424 Vox Sanguinis

Abbreviations: AKI, acute kidney injury; ARDS, acute respiratory distress syndrome; CT, computed tomography; DVT, deep venous thrombosis; ICH, intracranial haemorrhage; ICU, intensive care unit; ISS, injury severity score; iTBI, isolated traumatic brain injury; MOF, multiple organ failure; PE, pulmonary embolism; TBI, traumatic brain injury.

in 0/3 studies and acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) in 1/3 (33.3%) studies.

Meta-analysis

Meta-analysis was performed on 7 studies evaluating mortality (Table 3) out of a total of 10 studies evaluating this outcome. Tutunjian et al. [24] was not included as this study included only iTBI patients. The other analysed studies included primarily polytrauma patients with one even excluding iTBI patients [20], and it, therefore, was felt to represent a patient population with a primary mechanism of death too different from the other studies (devastating neurologic injury vs. haemorrhagic shock) to combine data for meta-analysis. Uzoigwe et al. [31] was not included for similar reasons as this study included only hip fracture patients in a primarily elderly population. Kander et al. [19] was not included as this study included all types of ICU patients (not exclusively trauma) and did not report the necessary information for their trauma subset to include in the meta-analysis. A combined total of 11,835 patients were represented in the meta-analysis. The weighted combined mortality rate was 9.4% for group A patient, 10.2% for group B, 7.4% for group AB, 11.0% for group O and 9.6% for all non-O groups combined. Mortality rate for any single blood group ranged from 2.8% to 28.2%.

On meta-analysis, there was no significant difference found in mortality between group O and non-O patients (relative risk [RR] = 1.21, 95% confidence interval [CI] = 0.89–1.64, p = 0.23) (Figure 2). Risk of bias in reported mortality in studies included for meta-analysis was, overall, determined to be low, with four studies [21–23, 26] found to be at low risk of bias and three studies [20, 28, 30] found to have some concern for bias (Table 4). The certainty of our meta-analysis result as evaluated by the GRADE tool was found to be low (Table 5). This was primarily due to the observational nature of these studies and the high variability in results between studies.

Significant heterogeneity was found in the designs and outcomes of the studies ($l^2 = 86\%$, p < 0.00001). Sensitivity analysis

Vox Sanguinis SST International Society

TABLE 2 Blood group and relationship with commonly assessed outcomes.

Outcome assessed	Significant relationship	No significant relationship
Mortality	3	7
Mortality from haemorrhage	2	1
Transfusion requirement	2	7
ICU days	0	4
Ventilator days	2	4
Length of stay	0	4
AKI	0	4
DVT	0	4
PE	0	3
ARDS	1	3

Note: Statistical significance is defined as p < 0.05. Relationship only counted as significant if present in the entire tested population. Abbreviations: AKI, acute kidney injury; ARDS, acute respiratory distress syndrome; DVT, deep venous thrombosis; ICU, intensive care unit; PE, pulmonary embolism.

was performed to address the high observed heterogeneity. The two Takayama et al. studies [23, 26] were found to most significantly contribute to heterogeneity. Exclusion of both was required to achieve an l^2 value below 50%. Removal of both reduced l^2 to 47% with p = 0.11 and confirmed no significant difference in mortality between group O and non-O patients (RR = 1.00, 95% Cl = 0.82–1.23, p = 0.97). A funnel plot was created (Figure 3) illustrating the risk ratio of mortality for group O patients versus study population size to evaluate for publication bias. This demonstrated some asymmetry with more smaller studies finding a lower risk ratio than the estimated true effect size.

DISCUSSION

Blood group in the existing literature

While blood group is best known for its critical role in crossmatching patients for blood product transfusions, it has also been found to play a potential role in numerous other clinical scenarios. For example, Liu et al. [32] demonstrated in a recent systematic review and meta-analysis that groups A and B exhibit a higher susceptibility to COVID-19 infection, and group O appears to be protective. This is thought to be due to a protective effect of the anti-A and anti-B antibodies that are produced by group O patients but are not produced in groups A and B, respectively, to avoid autoimmune haemolysis. ABO grouping is also an important determinant of circulating factor VIII and vWF levels, with group O patients exhibiting 25%-35% lower circulating concentrations [33–35]. These molecules play vital roles in coagulation and haemostasis with the absence or dysfunction of either resulting in severe coagulation disorders [4, 36]. In a 2013 meta-analysis, Dentali et al. [6] demonstrated a higher risk of haemorrhage of any aetiology among group O patients compared with non-O. Our group has previously reviewed the contribution of blood group to VTE risk, with group O possibly playing a protective role potentially also due to decreased circulating vWF and factor VIII levels [5, 37].

Synthesis of the meta-analysis

Overall, we found a high degree of variability among the reviewed studies both in their methods and outcomes. As detailed above, 5/13 (38.5%) [19, 22, 26-28] of the reviewed studies included all types of trauma patients and 4/13 (30.8%) [20, 21, 25, 27, 29] further narrowed this population to only ICU patients. Per Hamsen et al. [21], including only ICU patients ensured that 'patients were severely enough injured with a high risk of bleeding'. Additionally, the three Reilly et al. studies [20, 25, 29] excluded patients with iTBI, as many believe the determinants of outcomes for these patients are substantially different from those of polytrauma patients. On the other hand, Tutunijan et al. [24] included only iTBI patients. Miller et al. [30] included only trauma patients who received a transfusion within the first hospital hour, and Uzoigwe et al. [31] included only hip fracture patients. All studies other than Sauder et al. [28] that reported ISS had a mean ISS of >15, which is generally considered to be the cutoff for major trauma. Given the variation in study populations, it is unsurprising that there was also significant heterogeneity in the results of the studies.

Only 2 out of 10 studies evaluating mortality found a significantly lower survival in group O patients. Of note, both studies were conducted by Takayama et al. [23, 26], and these were also the only two studies to report higher mortality from haemorrhage and more ventilator days in group O patients. Across all studies included for metaanalysis, there was a weak trend towards higher average mortality rate among group O patients compared to non-O (11.0% vs. 9.6%); however, our meta-analysis did not find a statistically significant difference (p = 0.23). One potential explanation for this lack of significant difference among trauma patients is that factor VIII and vWF are acute phase reactants. The intense physiologic stress of a severe trauma may boost their circulating levels more effectively than other contexts in which a difference in outcomes related to blood group has been previously observed, such as cardiac surgery [38-40]. This may negate the effect of baseline differences in factor VIII and vWF among blood groups.

The slightly higher mortality in group O patients appears to be largely due to the very high group O mortality rates reported in the Takayama et al. studies, 28.2% among 284 group O patients in 2018 and 22.2% among 288 group O patients in 2021. These rates are much higher than even the next highest reported mortality rate among all other blood groups in all other included studies, 14.4%. On sensitivity analysis, the Takayama studies were found to contribute most significantly to heterogeneity, and exclusion of both was required to achieve an I^2 value <50%. The median ISS in the Takayama et al. studies were 18.5

TABLE 3Mortality by blood group.

LUBKIN ET AL	
--------------	--

Author	Year	Mortality A	Mortality B	Mortality AB	Mortality O	Mortality non-O	p value
Reilly et al.	2015	21 (13%)	5 (6%)	1 (4%)	15 (7%)	27 (10.0%)	0.11
Takayama et al.	2018	30 (10.5%)	30 (14.4%)	11 (8.9%)	80 (28.2%)	71 (11.5%)	<0.001
Hamsen et al.	2019	55 (9.7%)	17 (10.4%)	5 (6.8%)	61 (12.7%)	77 (9.6%)	>0.05
Griffin et al.	2020	180 (13.0%)	70 (13.8%)	13 (13.8%)	262 (13.8%)	263 (13.0%)	>0.05
Sauder et al.	2021	57 (4.0%)	12 (2.8%)	8 (6.2%)	72 (4.0%)	77 (3.9%)	0.34
Takayama et al.	2021	48 (14.0%)	27 (14.5)	5 (5.0)	64 (22.2%)	80 (12.7%)	<0.001
Miller et al.	2022				24 (8.9%)	36 (13.3%)	0.11
Total		391 (9.4%)	161 (10.2%)	43 (7.4%)	578 (11.0%)	631 (9.6%)	



FIGURE 2 Mortality meta-analysis and forest plot.

Study	Confounding	Measurement of exposure	Participant selection	Post-exposure interventions	Missing data	Measurement of outcomes	Selection of reported result	Overall bias
Reilly et al. (2015)	+/-							+/-
Takayama et al. (2018)	+/-							
Hamsen et al. (2019)	+/-							
Griffin et al. (2020)	+/-							
Sauder et al. (2021)	+/-							+/-
Takayama et al. (2021)	+/-							
Miller et al. (2022)	+/-							+/-

Note: Shaded areas illustrate risk of bias: green, low risk of bias; yellow, low risk of bias except uncontrolled confounding; orange, some concerns for bias; +/-, unclear if biased towards a positive or negative result.

(2018) and 18.11 (2021), which are on the lower end for mean ISS of the included studies. There was also no significant difference in ISS between blood groups, suggesting that higher injury severity alone does not account for the high mortality rates seen among group O patients in these two studies. Additionally, their 2021 study included patients from 12 different hospitals, making it unlikely the observed difference is due to the patient population or practices of a single hospital. As acknowledged by the authors, the patient population was primarily of Japanese descent, and the observed differences could be due to additional genetic variation that may not be present in other populations. Reilly et al. provide further evidence for different effects of blood group on different populations in their studies, which demonstrate that White trauma patients with group A blood are more likely to develop ARDS and AKI but did not find this to be true in Black patients [20, 25].

Limitations

Our study has limitations that are important to consider for its interpretation. This is a relatively smaller review with only 13 studies included and only 7 studies felt to be sufficiently comparable to include in meta-analysis. The small number of included studies increases the chance that anomalous findings in a single study will affect the analysis of the combined data, as was at least partially

TABLE 5 Summary of findings

Certainty	Certainty assessment					Number of patients		Effect		
Number of studies	Study design	Risk of bias	Inconsistency	Indirectness	Imprecision	Group O	Group non-O	Relative (95% Cl)	Absolute (95% Cl)	Certainty
7	Observational studies	Not serious ^a	Very serious ^b	Not serious	Serious ^c	578/5233 (11.0%)	631/6602 (9.6%)	RR 1.21 (0.89- 1.64)	20 more per 1000 (from 11 fewer to 61 more)	⊕⊕⊖⊖ Low

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; RR, risk ratio.

^aRisk of bias present due to non-randomized studies.

^bHigh inconsistency due to high degree of variability in results.

^cHigh imprecision due to large 95% Cl.





demonstrated in the sensitivity analysis. Furthermore, due primarily to the high variability of results between studies, the certainty of the results of our meta-analysis was assessed to be low as evaluated using the GRADE tool. There was also not a sufficient number of existing studies to perform meta-analysis evaluating for a relationship between blood group and patient outcomes other than mortality. Trauma patients encompass a broad population of injury mechanisms and patient demographics, and as previously discussed, there was high variability between studies in the populations included. This variability makes it difficult to draw conclusions about trauma sub-populations as well as to determine under what specific circumstances blood group may contribute to patient outcomes. We also did not investigate Rhesus antigens, nor were genotypes considered, though some evidence exists for clotting factor variation among the $A_1A/A_1B/BB$ versus A_1O/BO versus OO genotypes [41]. Finally, as in all reviews, our study was also subject to publication bias and could not integrate results from studies that may not have been published. The funnel plot for our study demonstrated potential bias towards negative findings with more smaller studies finding a lower risk ratio than the estimated true effect size. However, this tool is limited in its ability to accurately detect bias given the small number of studies.

Areas for further research

In this study, we find that the existing literature demonstrates uncertainty regarding whether there is a mortality difference between trauma patients with O and non-O blood groups. There is high variability in results and methods among studies, and further research is needed to delineate under what circumstances the blood group may influence patient outcomes. Here we provide suggestions to guide future research on this topic. As it is done in many trauma cohorts, patients with severe iTBI can be analysed separately as this subgroup experiences an inherently different hospital course and its outcomes may be uniquely affected by differences among blood groups [37]. Future analysis of mortality can be stratified by cause of death with a particular focus on exsanguination, as blood group may play a significant role in this mechanism but may not in others. The contribution of blood group to patient outcomes among different patient populations may warrant further investigation given multiple studies finding variation in the role of blood group based on demographic factors. Lastly, further studies are needed examining the relationship between blood group and trauma patient complications other than mortality such as AKI, ARDS and DVT, as there are currently few such studies published.

Vox Sanguinis

427

CONCLUSION

In this systematic review and meta-analysis, we find no consistent difference in trauma patient outcomes based on blood group. Due to high variability between studies in methods and results, further research is needed to determine if blood group contributes to trauma patient outcomes under specific clinical conditions and in particular patient populations.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

D.T.L., B.A.C. and J.B.B. designed the study. D.T.L. and J.-M.V.G. performed the literature search and data analysis. D.T.L., J.-M.V.G., B.A.C. and J.B.B. interpreted the data. D.T.L., J.-M.V.G., B.A.C. and J.B.B. wrote the manuscript including revisions.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST STATEMENT

The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

ORCID

Jason B. Brill 🕩 https://orcid.org/0000-0002-4734-3161

REFERENCES

- 1. Wang DS, Chen DL, Ren C, Wang ZQ, Qiu MZ, Luo HY, et al. ABO blood group, hepatitis B viral infection and risk of pancreatic cancer. Int J Cancer. 2012;131:461-8.
- Cheng Y, Cheng G, Chui CH, Lau FY, Chan PK, Ng MH, et al. ABO 2. blood group and susceptibility to severe acute respiratory syndrome. JAMA. 2005:293:1450-1.
- Jing W, Zhao S, Liu J, Liu M. ABO blood groups and hepatitis B virus 3. infection: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ Open. 2020; 10:e034114.
- Moeller A, Weippert-Kretschmer M, Prinz H, Kretschmer V. Influ-4. ence of ABO blood groups on primary hemostasis. Transfusion. 2001:41:56-60
- 5. Muellner SK, Haut ER, Streiff MB, Holcomb JB, Cotton BA. ABO blood group as a potential risk factor for venous thromboembolism in acutely injured patients. Thromb Haemost. 2011;105:5-13.
- Dentali F, Sironi AP, Ageno W, Bonfanti C, Crestani S, Frattini F, 6. et al. Relationship between ABO blood group and hemorrhage: a systematic literature review and meta-analysis. Semin Thromb Hemost. 2013;39:72-82.
- 7. Callcut RA, Kornblith LZ, Conroy AS, Robles AJ, Meizoso JP, Namias N, et al. The why and how our trauma patients die: a prospective multicenter Western Trauma Association study. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2019;86:864-70.
- Liu Z, Ayyagari RC, Martinez Monegro EY, Stansbury LG, Arbabi S, 8. Bulger EM, et al. Blood component use and injury characteristics of acute trauma patients arriving from the scene of injury or as transfers to a large, mature US level 1 trauma center serving a large, geographically diverse region. Transfusion. 2021;61:3139-49.
- 9. Bogert JN, Harvin JA, Cotton BA. Damage control resuscitation. J Intensive Care Med. 2016;31:177-86.
- Cardenas JC, Wade CE, Cotton BA, George MJ, Holcomb JB, 10. Schreiber MA, et al. TEG lysis shutdown represents coagulopathy in bleeding trauma patients: analysis of the PROPPR cohort. Shock. 2019:51:273-83.
- 11. Cohen MJ, Kutcher M, Redick B, Nelson M, Call M, Knudson MM, et al. Clinical and mechanistic drivers of acute traumatic coagulopathy. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2013;75:S40-7.
- 12. Folkerson LE, Sloan D, Davis E, Kitagawa RS, Cotton BA, Holcomb JB, et al. Coagulopathy as a predictor of mortality after penetrating traumatic brain injury. Am J Emerg Med. 2018;36: 38-42
- 13. Lubkin DT, Bishawi M, Barbas AS, Brennan TV, Kirk AD. Extracellular mitochondrial DNA and N-formyl peptides in trauma and critical illness: a systematic review. Crit Care Med. 2018;46:2018-28.
- 14. Lenz A, Franklin GA, Cheadle WG. Systemic inflammation after trauma. Injury. 2007;38:1336-45.
- Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG. Preferred reporting items 15. for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. PLoS Med. 2009;6:e1000097.
- 16. Cumpston M, Li T, Page MJ, Chandler J, Welch VA, Higgins JP, et al. Updated guidance for trusted systematic reviews: a new edition of the Cochrane handbook for systematic reviews of interventions. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2019;10:Ed000142.
- 17. Patsopoulos NA, Evangelou E, Ioannidis JP. Sensitivity of betweenstudy heterogeneity in meta-analysis: proposed metrics and empirical evaluation. Int J Epidemiol. 2008;37:1148-57.
- 18. Sterne JA, Hernán MA, Reeves BC, Savović J, Berkman ND, Viswanathan M, et al. ROBINS-I: a tool for assessing risk of bias in non-randomised studies of interventions. BMJ. 2016;355:i4919.

- Kander T, Bjurström MF, Frigyesi A, Jöud M, Nilsson CU. ABO and 19 RhD blood group are not associated with mortality and morbidity in critically ill patients; a multicentre observational study of 29 512 patients. BMC Anesthesiol. 2022:22:91.
- 20. Reilly JP, Anderson BJ, Mangalmurti NS, Nguyen TD, Holena DN, Wu Q, et al. The ABO histo-blood group and AKI in critically ill patients with trauma or sepsis. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. 2015;10: 1911-20.
- 21. Hamsen U, Nohl A, Baumann A, Lefering R, Boutakmant L, Waydhas C, et al. The influence of ABO blood group on mortality in major trauma. Orthop Rev (Pavia). 2019;11:8214.
- 22. Griffin RL, Jansen JO, Bosarge PL, Marques MB, Kerby JD. The association between ABO blood type and mortality among severely injured trauma patients. Shock. 2020;54:205-8.
- 23. Takayama W, Endo A, Murata K, Hoshino K, Kim S, Shinozaki H, et al. The impact of blood type on the mortality of patients with severe abdominal trauma: a multicenter observational study. Sci Rep. 2021;11:16147.
- Tutunjian AM, Arabian SS, Paolino J, Wolfe ES, Mahoney EJ, 24. Hojman HM, et al. ABO blood groups do not predict progression of traumatic intracranial hemorrhage. J Clin Neurosci. 2021;90: 345-50.
- Reilly JP, Meyer NJ, Shashaty MGS, Feng R, Lanken PN, Gallop R, 25. et al. ABO blood type A is associated with increased risk of ARDS in whites following both major trauma and severe sepsis. Chest. 2014; 145:753-61.
- Takayama W, Endo A, Koguchi H, Sugimoto M, Murata K, Otomo Y. 26. The impact of blood type O on mortality of severe trauma patients: a retrospective observational study. Crit Care. 2018;22:100.
- 27 Carter YM, Caps MT, Meissner MH. Deep venous thrombosis and ABO blood group are unrelated in trauma patients. J Trauma. 2002; 52:112-6
- Sauder MW, Wolff TW, LaRiccia AK, Spalding MC, Pandya UB. The 28. association of ABO blood groups and trauma outcomes: a retrospective analysis of 3779 patients. Int J Crit Illn Inj Sci. 2021;11: 73-8.
- 29. Reilly JP. Mever NJ. Shashaty MG. Anderson BJ. Ittner C. Dunn TG. et al. The ABO histo-blood group, endothelial activation, and acute respiratory distress syndrome risk in critical illness. J Clin Invest. 2021:131:e139700.
- 30 Miller JL, Harper H, McCarty HJ, Li P, Jones AR. Time to hemostasis after trauma and transfusion by patient blood type. AACN Adv Crit Care. 2022:33:154-61.
- Uzoigwe CE, Smith RP, Khan A, Aghedo D, Venkatesan M. Associa-31. tion of ABO blood group with fracture pattern and mortality in hip fracture patients. Ann R Coll Surg Engl. 2014;96:442-5.
- 32. Liu N, Zhang T, Ma L, Zhang H, Wang H, Wei W, et al. The impact of ABO blood group on COVID-19 infection risk and mortality: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Blood Rev. 2021:48:100785.
- 33. Gill JC, Endres-Brooks J, Bauer PJ, Marks WJ Jr, Montgomery RR. The effect of ABO blood group on the diagnosis of von Willebrand disease. Blood. 1987:69:1691-5.
- Preston AE, Barr A. The plasma concentration of factor VIII in the 34 normal population. II. The effects of age, sex and blood group. Br J Haematol. 1964;10:238-45.
- Franchini M, Capra F, Targher G, Montagnana M, Lippi G. Relation-35. ship between ABO blood group and von Willebrand factor levels: from biology to clinical implications. Thromb J. 2007;5:14.
- Gastineau DA, Moore SB. How important are ABO-related variations 36. in coagulation factor levels? Transfusion. 2001;41:4-5.
- Dentali F, Sironi AP, Ageno W, Turato S, Bonfanti C, Frattini F, et al. 37. Non-O blood type is the commonest genetic risk factor for VTE: results from a meta-analysis of the literature. Semin Thromb Hemost. 2012:38:535-48.

iociety fusion 429

- DeBot M, Eitel AP, Moore EE, Sauaia A, Lutz P, Schaid TR Jr, et al. Blood type O is a risk factor for hyperfibrinolysis and massive transfusion after severe injury. Shock. 2022;58:492–7.
- Hansen SM, Sprogøe U, Möller S, Andersen C. ABO blood group is related to bleeding in cardiac surgery. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand. 2020;65:466–72.
- 40. Welsby IJ, Phillips-Bute B, Mathew JP, Newman MF, Becker R, Rao S, et al. ABO blood group influences transfusion and survival after cardiac surgery. J Thromb Thrombolysis. 2014;38:402–8.
- 41. Jenkins PV, O'Donnell JS. ABO blood group determines plasma von Willebrand factor levels: a biologic function after all? Transfusion. 2006;46:1836-44.

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information can be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of this article.

How to cite this article: Lubkin DT, Van Gent J-M, Cotton BA, Brill JB. Mortality and outcomes by blood group in trauma patients: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Vox Sang. 2023;118:421–9. DOI: 10.1111/vox.13426

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Vox Sanguinis Society of Blood Translusion

An international comparison of haemoglobin deferral prediction models for blood banking

Revised: 4 February 2023

Marieke Vinkenoog^{1,2} | Jarkko Toivonen³ | Tinus Brits⁴ | Dorien de Clippel⁵ | Veerle Compernolle^{5,6} | Surendra Karki⁷ | Marijke Welvaert⁷ | Amber Meulenbeld¹ | Katja van den Hurk¹ | Joost van Rosmalen^{8,9} | Emmanuel Lesaffre¹⁰ | Mikko Arvas³ | Mart Janssen¹

¹Donor Medicine Research, Sanquin Research, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

²Leiden Institute of Advanced Computer Science, Leiden University, Leiden, The Netherlands

³Research and Development, Finnish Red Cross Blood Service, Helsinki, Finland

⁴Business Intelligence, South African National Blood Service, Johannesburg, South Africa

⁵Dienst voor het Bloed, Belgian Red Cross Ugent, Ghent, Belgium

⁶Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium

⁷Research and Development, Australian Red Cross Lifeblood, Sydney, Australia

⁸Department of Biostatistics, Erasmus MC, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

⁹Department of Epidemiology, Erasmus MC, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

¹⁰L-Biostat, KU Leuven, Leuven, Belgium

Correspondence

Marieke Vinkenoog, Plesmanlaan 125Y, Amsterdam 1066CX, the Netherlands. Email: m.vinkenoog@sanquin.nl

Funding information

Australian Government; Punainen Risti Veripalvelu; Stichting Sanquin Bloedvoorziening, Grant/Award Number: PPOC 18-14/L2337

Abstract

Background and Objectives: Blood banks use a haemoglobin (Hb) threshold before blood donation to minimize donors' risk of anaemia. Hb prediction models may guide decisions on which donors to invite, and should ideally also be generally applicable, thus in different countries and settings. In this paper, we compare the outcome of various prediction models in different settings and highlight differences and similarities.

Materials and Methods: Donation data of repeat donors from the past 5 years of Australia, Belgium, Finland, the Netherlands and South Africa were used to fit five identical prediction models: logistic regression, random forest, support vector machine, linear mixed model and dynamic linear mixed model. Only donors with five or more donation attempts were included to ensure having informative data from all donors. Analyses were performed for men and women separately and outcomes compared.

Results: Within countries and overall, different models perform similarly well. However, there are substantial differences in model performance between countries, and there is a positive association between the deferral rate in a country and the ability to predict donor deferral. Nonetheless, the importance of predictor variables across countries is similar and is highest for the previous Hb level.

Conclusion: The limited impact of model architecture and country indicates that all models show similar relationships between the predictor variables and donor deferral. Donor deferral is found to be better predictable in countries with high deferral rates. Therefore, such countries may benefit more from deferral prediction models than those with low deferral rates.

Marieke Vinkenoog and Jarkko Toivonen shared first authorship.

Mikko Arvas and Mart Janssen shared last authorship.

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited and is not used for commercial purposes.

© 2023 The Authors. Vox Sanguinis published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of International Society of Blood Transfusion.

431

Keywords

donor health, haemoglobin deferral, haemoglobin measurement, prediction

Highlights

- Within countries, different haemoglobin deferral prediction models perform similarly well.
- The relative importance of predictor variables is very similar across countries.
- Performance of models in different settings is dependent on the deferral rate. As a result, prediction models may be of higher value in countries with higher deferral rates.

INTRODUCTION

To avoid blood donations by donors at risk of becoming anaemic, blood banks test the donors' haemoglobin (Hb) levels. In case of predonation testing, a low Hb level leads to on-site deferral, which is demotivating for donors and makes them less likely to return to the blood bank than non-deferred donors [1, 2]. Additionally, it is in the interest of blood banks to keep deferral rates low to save time and costs. The ability to accurately predict low Hb deferral and adjust donation intervals based on these predictions likely decreases deferral rates. In the last 15 years, various Hb deferral prediction models, such as multiple logistic regression models [3], Bayesian linear mixed models (LMM) [4, 5] and ensemble models [6], have been evaluated by blood banks. Most prediction models use donors' previous Hb measurements in combination with donor characteristics such as age and sex, but the prediction accuracy has been modest. Nonetheless, even models with modest accuracies could be beneficial in practice [5]. Accurate prediction of Hb levels and/or deferral remains a difficult task, as many factors affect Hb, and both intra- and inter-individual variation is large. Therefore, it stands to reason that machine learning models might improve the prediction accuracy over the traditional regression models, as they are capable of learning more complex associations between predictors and outcome variables. Support vector machines (SVMs) have been shown to predict Hb deferral in Dutch donors reasonably well [7], as do random forests (RFs) in Finnish donors [5].

Most prediction models are developed and validated on donation data of a single country [3, 6]. Between countries, sets of available predictor variables differ widely. Ferritin levels, genotyping data, smoking status and iron supplementation are examples of variables that are associated with Hb levels but are not systematically measured or recorded by most blood banks [8]. Therefore, prediction models using such variables cannot be applied to data from other blood banks. Additionally, differences in blood bank policies regarding donor deferral require models to be calibrated for each country separately.

The SanguinStats group is a collaboration of statisticians and epidemiologists from several countries carrying out research in the area of donor health. It currently consists of researchers from blood banks in Australia, Belgium, Denmark, Finland, the Netherlands, South Africa and the United Kingdom, as well as researchers with statistical expertise who are associated with research institutes other than blood banks. The aim of the SanguinStats group is to combine the available expertise and data sources to develop and evaluate the outcome of state-of-the-art models in various settings.

In this first joint paper, we present a comparison of various Hb deferral prediction models on data from five blood banks. The goal of this research is not to create the best performing predictor, but rather to use exactly the same models for all datasets and to compare the performance and importance of variables between countries. Therefore, only basic predictor variables that are available in all individual countries are included in the models. Comparing the importance of variables between countries show the same relationships between the variables and Hb deferral.

This is the first study to compare multiple Hb deferral prediction models on datasets from multiple countries. The results can be used by other blood banks to anticipate benefits from collecting additional measurement data and the use of various predictors for the prediction of donor deferral.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Data sources and variables

Within each country, data were extracted from the blood banks' database, selecting data from whole blood donors from the past 5 years. The exact years differ per country because of the availability of up-todate datasets. For each country, the timeframe of data collection was carefully selected to minimize iron-related blood bank policy changes in the dataset. In Australia, Finland and the Netherlands, there is one national blood bank (Australian Red Cross Lifeblood, Finnish Red Cross Blood Service and Sanquin Blood Bank, respectively), and data from these blood banks were used. In Belgium, data from Red Cross Flanders were used, which covers the whole of Flanders. In South Africa, data from South Africa National Blood Service were used, which is the major blood bank in the country.

For this study, only donors with five or more donation attempts were included to balance the trade-off between prediction accuracy (which has been shown to decrease with shorter time series at least in LMM) and data availability, as data becomes scarcer with higher thresholds of minimum donation numbers [5].

The following donation-level variables are used in the prediction models:

- Donor age ('Age')
- Days to previous donation ('Days to previous whole blood donation')
- Time of day at the start of the donation ('Time')
- Hb level at first donation ('First Hb') (not used by dynamic linear mixed model [DLMM])
- Hb level at previous donation ('Previous Hb') (not used by linear mixed model [LMM])
- Low Hb at previous donation ('Previous visit low Hb')
- Warm season (April–September for Northern hemisphere and October–March for Southern hemisphere) ('Warm season')
- Number of consecutive deferrals since previous successful donation ('Consecutive deferrals')
- Number of successful donations in last 5 years ('Recent donations')
- Number of low Hb measurements in the last 2 years ('Recent low Hb')

Models were fitted separately for male and female donors. Unless otherwise specified, the analyses presented in this study were performed on a random subset of 10,000 donors per sex, to prevent differences in model performance between countries due to different dataset sizes. The outcome is a dichotomous variable: deferral or nondeferral.

Statistical methods

Five prediction models were compared in this study: a baseline model, RF, SVM, LMM and DLMM. Note that these models are fundamentally very different. Each of the models is briefly described below.

The baseline model is a simple logistic regression model that estimates the likelihood of deferral as a function of only the Hb level at the previous donation.

RF is a classification algorithm that consists of several decision trees, fitted on sub-samples of the data. It uses averaging to improve predictive accuracy and prevent overfitting. The prediction output of an RF is the class selected by the majority of the decision trees. The RF takes as input all predictor variables listed in the previous section.

SVM is a classification algorithm that aims to find the best hyperplane to separate both outcome classes in a multi-dimensional space. The SVM again takes all predictor variables listed in the previous section as input. Note that none of the three models mentioned above explicitly models the subsequent donations, but rather uses aggregated information on donation history (see list above). This is where these differ from LMM and DLMM, which include a donorspecific intercept as the only random effect.

LMM does not include previous Hb as a predictor, but instead uses the first Hb level. DLMM, however, does include the previous Hb as a predictor. Both LMM and DLMM are regression models that predict not Hb deferral but the actual Hb level. If this predicted Hb level is lower than the country-specific donation threshold, deferral is predicted. These LMMs were trained in a Bayesian setting with weakly informative conjugate priors. They are described in more detail in a previous article [5], and they are essentially simplified versions of the models proposed by Nasserinejad et al. [4], excluding the modelling of the temporary reduction in Hb after blood donation.

Model performance is assessed using the area under the precision-recall (AUPR) curve. As no perfect model exists, each model provides an estimate of the probability of deferring a donor. Depending on the probability that is applied as a classification threshold (so anyone with a higher probability of deferral is labelled 'deferral' and the others 'non-deferral'), a different number of correct and incorrect predictions will be found. The precision-recall curve is a graph in which the recall versus the precision of a prediction model at varying classification thresholds is shown, where precision is the proportion of correctly predicted deferrals of all predicted deferrals and recall is the proportion of all deferred donors that were correctly labelled as such. The higher the AUPR curve, the better the prediction model's performance. To fairly compare AUPR across countries, we adjusted the AUPR values by subtracting the countries' deferral rate. The adjusted value now indicates the improvement by the model over always predicting non-deferral.

SHapley Additive exPlanations (SHAP) values were used to quantify the contribution of each predictor variable to the prediction for each individual observation [9]. Because SHAP values are modelagnostic, they can be calculated and compared for each model. This results in variable importance measures even for models that do not have interpretable coefficients, such as RF and SVM.

Docker container

To ensure that all collaborators perform exactly the same analyses, but without having to export data outside of their organization or between jurisdictions, we implemented all models for Hb-deferral prediction in a Docker container whose development was started earlier [5]. The Docker platform is easy to install on all major operating systems. After installation, the Docker container image can be downloaded and the user can run all models presented in this paper in a secure environment (without requiring an internet connection). For this study, we added an implementation of the SVM to the container, in addition to some specific improvements to facilitate the comparison of outputs. Both the ready-to-use container image [10] and its source code [11] are freely available through Dockerhub and Github, respectively. All analyses presented in this paper were obtained using version 0.32 of the container. Analyses of the results were performed using the R language and environment for statistical computing (version 4.2.0) [12], using packages dplyr (version 1.0.9) [13] and tidyr (version 1.2.0) [14] to handle data, and ggplot2 (version 3.3.6) [15] to create graphs.

RESULTS

Table 1 shows the distribution of the predictor variables in all countries.

Visits by male donors					
Variable	Australia	Belgium	Finland	Netherlands	South Africa
Number of donors	10,000	8552	10,000	10,000	10,000
Age in years	41 (29–54)	39 (25–52)	53 (41-60)	52 (39-60)	44 (33-54)
Mean consecutive deferrals	0.003	0.025	0.018	0.029	0.213
Days to previous donation	98 (84-167)	99 (90-182)	106 (77–168)	92 (70-147)	73 (59-118)
Hb in g/L	149 (142-157)	153 (147-159)	154 (147–162)	148 (142-156)	153 (142-163)
Proportion of Hb deferrals	0.004	0.022	0.018	0.029	0.129
First Hb level in g/L	150 (143–158)	154 (148–160)	155 (147–162)	150 (143-158)	153 (140–163)
Time of day as hour between 0 and 24	13.1 (10.8–15.6)	18.9 (17.8–19.7)	14.8 (13.1–16.4)	16.3 (13.1–18.7)	12.8 (11.2-14.6)
Hb level at previous visit in g/L	148 (139–156)	151 (143-158)	153 (144–161)	148 (140-155)	151 (137-162)
Proportion of low Hb at previous visit	0.003	0.020	0.018	0.030	0.124
Mean recent low Hb	0.008	0.066	0.074	0.127	0.553
Recent donations	4 (2-6)	4 (2-6)	5 (2-9)	5 (2-9)	4 (2-7)
Warm season proportion	0.500	0.477	0.491	0.494	0.524
Visits by female donors					
Variable	Australia	Belgium	Finland	Netherlands	South Africa
Number of donors	10,000	9028	10,000	10,000	10,000
Age in years	37 (25–50)	34 (21–47)	50 (35-58)	47 (31-57)	41 (31-52)
Mean consecutive deferrals	0.016	0.131	0.040	0.057	0.146
Days to previous donation	104 (87–183)	111 (91–196)	140 (106–224)	154 (132-222)	84 (62-156)
Hb in g/L	133 (127-140)	135 (130-141)	140 (133-147)	135 (129–142)	136 (128-144)
Proportion of Hb deferrals	0.021	0.106	0.038	0.054	0.141
First Hb level in g/L	134 (128-141)	137 (132-143)	141 (134–147)	135 (129–142)	135 (128-144)
Time of day as hour between 0 and 24	13.1 (11.0-15.4)	18.7 (17.7–19.6)	15.3 (13.5–16.6)	15.5 (13.1-18.3)	13.0 (11.4-14.7)
Hb level at previous visit in g/L	131 (124-138)	134 (126–140)	138 (130–146)	134 (127–142)	134 (125–143)
Proportion of low Hb at previous visit	0.017	0.096	0.040	0.057	0.127
Mean recent low Hb	0.039	0.287	0.110	0.151	0.390
Recent donations	3 (1-5)	3 (1-5)	4 (2-6)	3 (1-6)	3 (1-6)
Warm season proportion	0.506	0.472	0.504	0.491	0.523
Note: Numerical variables are described by their media	n and (interduartile range) unless	otherwise stated Dichotomoris v	ariables are described by the prop	ortion of visits where the value wa	true

TABLE 1 Distributions of predictor variables in all four datasets.

5 20 ~ Note: Numerical variables are de Abbreviation: Hb, haemoglobin.

433

TABLE 2 Haemoglobin (Hb) measurement and donor deferral policies per country.

Country	When and how is Hb measured?	When is the donor deferred?
Australia	Capillary skin-prick Hb measurement by haemoglobinometer before each donation. If the Hb is below the threshold, a venous sample is taken from the non-donation arm and Hb is measured using the haemoglobinometer at the donation site to confirm.	Hb levels below 120 g/L (women) or below 130 g/L (men) as well as donors with a 20 g/L drop in Hb level relative to their previous donation.
Belgium	Haematology analyser Hb measurement from venous sample after every successful donation.Capillary skin-prick Hb measurement before donation for new donors and for donors with a venous Hb below the eligibility threshold at the previous donation.	Hb level below 125 g/L (women) or below 135 g/L (men) at previous and current donation.
Finland	Capillary skin-prick Hb measurement point of care (POC) before each donation. If the Hb is below threshold, venous sample is taken and Hb measured by POC device at donation site [19].	Hb level below 125 g/L (women) or below 135 g/L (men) as well as donors with a 20 g/L drop in Hb level relative to their previous donation.
The Netherlands	Capillary skin-prick Hb measurement before each donation. If a Hb level is below the threshold, the measurement is repeated (up to three times in total). The highest value is used for the deferral decision. Since late 2017, donors are also deferred for low ferritin levels.	Hb level below 125 g/L (women) or below 135 g/L (men).
South Africa	Capillary skin-prick Hb measurement before each donation.	Hb level below 120 g/L (women) or below 130 g/L (men). Before 2020, cut-off levels of 125 and 135 g/L were used.

Hb measurement and deferral policies

All participating countries use Hb measurements to defer donors, but there are differences in how Hb is measured and when donors are deferred. Table 2 shows a summary of Hb-deferral-related policies per country.

Comparison of model performance

Figure 1 shows the AUPR values (adjusted for deferral rate) and their confidence intervals for all models for all countries. All models outperform the baseline model in all countries. Performance of different models does not differ greatly within one country, except for Australian female donors, for which RF and SVM clearly outperform the LMM and DLMM. The same pattern is visible in South African male donors, although less obvious, and slightly in Belgium. In general, variation in within-country model performance is much smaller than variation between countries. Belgium and South Africa obtain significantly higher AUPR values than the other three countries in all models, except for the high-performing RF and SVM on Australian female donors.

Tables 3 and 4 show the predicted versus observed outcomes of the model with the lowest AUPR (baseline model, female donors, Finland; unadjusted AUPR = 0.07) and the model with the highest AUPR (RF, male donors, South Africa; unadjusted AUPR = 0.69) to illustrate the AUPRs with actual case counts to make the results more tangible.

Figure 2 shows the deferral rate and AUPR for all countries and models. Even though the AUPR values are adjusted for the deferral rate, there is still a positive correlation between deferral rate and (adjusted) AUPR. All models show the same pattern for this association. Again, we see that for Australian female donors the RF and SVM obtain a much higher AUPR than expected based on the deferral rate.

To further investigate whether the low deferral rates indeed affect the ability of the models to predict deferral, we intentionally modified the deferral rate of the Belgian datasets by removing a varying proportion of the deferred donors from the dataset and refitting the models on these adapted datasets. The results are shown in Figure 3. This figure clearly shows the positive association between deferral rate and AUPR. There is no monotonically increasing association even though the datasets with lower deferral rates are subsets of the datasets with larger deferral rates. The fact that classification tasks are more difficult when there is a large imbalance between outcome classes is a well-known phenomenon in statistics [16].

Importance of individual variables

Figure 4 shows the variable importances derived from SHAP values calculated on a random subset of 1000 donors from the validation data. Variable importances are presented as mean absolute attribution (MAA) values. Variables are sorted by MAA over all countries and models (represented by the horizontal bars). For each individual country, the MAA values are provided and connected by a line.

RF and SVM

Comparing variable importances between countries within the same model allows identification of differences in predictive power of individual model parameters. In the RF and SVM models, previous Hb is the most important predictor for all countries and sexes and has almost twice the MAA of the second-most important predictor. The MAA for most variables is similar across countries. There are some



FIGURE 1 Area under the precision-recall (AUPR) curve for all countries and all models. Note that each AUPR curve is adjusted by subtraction of the country's deferral rate.

TABLE 3 Observed versus predicted outcomes of the baselinemodel applied to female Finnish donors.

Observed outcome		
Predicted outcome	Accepted	Deferred
Accepted	1146	10
Deferred	807	37

Note: This is the model with the lowest area under the precision-recall (0.07). The precision of class deferral is 0.04 and the recall is 0.79.

exceptions, however: for South Africa, the number of recent low Hb measurements is much more important than in other countries, as well as the deferral status of the previous blood bank visit. For Belgium, whether the donation visit took place during the warm season is more important than in the other countries.

Linear and dynamic linear mixed models

For the LMMs, the MAA of variables show the highest similarity between countries. A donor's first Hb measurement is the most

TABLE 4Observed versus predicted outcomes of the randomforest model applied to male South African donors.

Vox Sanguinis

Accepted	Deferred
1433	108
195	264
	Accepted 1433 195

Note: This is the model with the highest area under the precision-recall (0.69). The precision of class deferral is 0.58 and the recall is 0.71.

important predictor, and all other predictor variables have a relatively low MAA in comparison. Conversely, for DLMMs, there is much more variation in MAA values between countries and between sexes. For female donors, the most important predictor is age, and previous Hb is only the third-most important predictor, which deviates considerably from what was found for all other models. In both LMM and DLLM, the difference in MAA for age between sexes is much larger than in RF and SVM models.

Unlike the RF and SVM models, the LMM and DLMM estimate regression coefficients that may be compared across countries. For





FIGURE 2 Adjusted area under the precision-recall value versus deferral rate in various settings for various models.

consistency with other model results, we compared the MAA output rather than regression coefficients. A comparison of regression coefficients can be found in Supplementary Material. For all variables except for 'Low Hb at previous visit' (which is the second to last most important predictor), coefficients are very similar between countries and 95% highest posterior density intervals mostly overlap.

Absolute value of MAA per model

It should be noted that the MAA values for different models are on different scales. In the baseline and SVM, SHAP values are on the log-odds scale, while for the RF and (dynamic) LMM, these are expressed on the probability scale. Since only the relative size of MAA values within models are compared, the difference in scales has no effect on the interpretation of the results.

The effect of sample size

We fitted the same models as above on the full datasets from Finland, the Netherlands and Australia to see whether this improves performance. This experiment showed that using the full dataset increases performance only by a very small amount and within the size of the confidence interval for the subsample of 10,000 donors.

DISCUSSION

In this paper, various prediction models for Hb deferral were applied to blood bank visit data from five countries to investigate the performance of prediction models in different settings. In all countries, the baseline was outperformed by all other models, although the overall performance was quite low for all models in all countries. Model performance, however, varies considerably between countries, and a high deferral rate is associated with better model performance. The relative





FIGURE 3 Adjusted area under the precision-recall as a function of the deferral rate for various deferral levels in the Belgian dataset. The reduction in deferral rate was obtained by sequentially removing an increasing number of deferred donations from the data.

importance of individual predictors is very similar in different countries. In particular, the Hb level at previous donation is an important predictor for donor deferral in almost all models. This indicates that models learn the same associations in different settings, which supports the idea that these associations are the result of similar biological processes underlying donor deferral.

The similarity of the relative importance of predictors also indicates that the differences in performance are not caused by different associations between predictors and Hb deferral. Rather, deferrals are more difficult to predict in countries with low deferral rates as there are fewer deferrals. The experiment with the Belgian data, which shows that the predictability collapses with a decrease in deferral rate, supports this finding. However, there appears to be an exception with the Australian data on female donors, where a relatively high AUPR is obtained for two models despite the very low deferral rate. Another possible explanation for the difference in performance could be that data collected in some countries is more informative than in others, for instance due to differences in the accuracy of Hb measurements and/or differences in deferral policies. However, we were unable to confirm this as a plausible hypothesis: Hb deferral is based on the same capillary measurement in South Africa and the Netherlands, and yet model performance on South African data is much higher than on Dutch data.

This study is the first to compare prediction models for Hb deferral across different settings. By focusing on the comparison of models between countries rather than optimizing model performance based on variables available within a single country, the effect of the setting on model performance becomes visible. We show that low deferral rates substantially limit model performance, although they do not hinder the model in learning the same associations as with higher deferral rates. Comparing results for male donors from Australia and South Africa illustrates this perfectly: the deferral rate in South Africa is more than 10-fold than in Australia (18.6% vs. 1.4%), resulting in a much higher AUPR (0.50 vs. 0.08 for RF), yet the variable importance is very similar.

Our findings are also in line with previously published work on Hb deferral prediction, which consistently shows that previous Hb measurements are by far the most important predictor [3, 5, 8]. Another interesting finding is that LMM, which is the only model to use a donor's first Hb instead of the previous Hb, performs just as well as the other models. This may indicate that most donors' Hb levels are quite stable over time, and that predictions of personalized donation intervals can already be made after a first Hb measurement at donor intake. To account for sudden drops in Hb level, inclusion of the previous Hb seems to be more relevant. The importance of first Hb levels is also shown by others [17], which indicates that iron dynamics

437



FIGURE 4 (a-d) Variable importance (mean value and per individual country) determined by the mean absolute attribution according to SHapley Additive exPlanations values for various models and sexes. The bars indicate the mean over all countries. Variables are ordered by the mean mean absolute attribution over both sexes and all models. Hb, haemoglobin.

(Hb and ferritin levels) in blood donors can be predicted over a longer period from the Hb and ferritin levels at donor intake.

Although this study offers new insights into the predictability of donor deferral in different settings, the actual predictive value of the models is low, which may be explained by the substantial variability in Hb measurement outcomes [18]. Note also that all analyses were done on donors with at least five donation attempts, which limits the generalizability of the models to the full donor population. Many blood banks collect more variables than were used in the predictions in this study and including those may improve model performance. Improved performance is paramount, as a model will create added value for the blood bank only when the benefits of the correctly predicted deferrals will outweigh the loss due to incorrectly predicted deferrals. The prediction of a potential reduction of donation intervals by some donors by the model may again add to the value of applying such prediction models.

Currently, the development of prediction models requires extensive expertise and data to enable prediction of donor deferral. Ideally, the work and insights developed by this collaboration would result in strategies that could also be of use to countries with limited resources.

In conclusion, this study shows that model architecture in most cases has a limited impact on the performance of prediction models for donor deferral, but in some cases, exemplified by Australia, certain model architectures can capture the data better than others. It would be recommended for any new country starting with Hb deferral prediction to try several architectures if possible. Adding better predictor variables to the different model could considerably improve predictive performance. Performance is strongly affected by the donor deferral rate. For most countries with low deferral rates, prediction models are unlikely to contribute to an effective reduction of donor deferral rates. Conversely, deferral prediction models may be applied in countries with high deferral rates to reduce on-site deferral of donors. Hb deferral remains a relevant topic, as it negatively affects both donors and blood services. By joining efforts, we can enhance our understanding of which generic factors affect donor deferral and to what extent. Also, only by studying the performance in different settings, organization-specific and operational characteristics may be identified that enhance or deteriorate prediction models' performance, which may indicate directions for further research and meaningful policy changes.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was funded by the Sanquin Blood Supply Foundation, PPOC grant 18-14/L2337 and Valtion tutkimusrahoitus (VTR) funding from the Finnish Government. Australian governments fund the Australian Red Cross Lifeblood to provide blood, blood products and services to the Australian community.

M.J., M.A., J.T., M.V., E.L., J.v.R., K.v.d.H., V.C., T.B., D.d.C. and S.K. designed the study; J.T. and M.V. developed the software; J.T.,

M.V., T.B., D.d.C., S.K. and M.W. analysed the data; M.V. aggregated the results; M.V. wrote the paper; M.V., J.T., T.B., D.d.C., V.C., S.K., M.W., A.M., K.v.d.H., J.v.R., E.L., M.A. and M.J. reviewed and edited the paper.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST STATEMENT

The authors declare that there is no conflict of interest.

ORCID

Marieke Vinkenoog https://orcid.org/0000-0001-5653-8078 Jarkko Toivonen https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6843-5831 Surendra Karki https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1561-4171 Joost van Rosmalen https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9187-244X Mikko Arvas https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6902-8488 Mart Janssen https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1682-7817

REFERENCES

- Spekman MLC, van Tilburg TG, Merz E-M. Do deferred donors continue their donations? A large-scale register study on whole blood donor return in The Netherlands. Transfusion. 2019;59:3657–65.
- Custer B, Chinn A, Hirschler NV, Busch MP, Murphy EL. The consequences of temporary deferral on future whole blood donation. Transfusion. 2007;47:1514–23.
- Baart AM, de Kort WLAM, Moons KGM, Vergouwe Y. Prediction of low haemoglobin levels in whole blood donors. Vox Sang. 2011;100: 204–11.
- Nasserinejad K, van Rosmalen J, de Kort W, Rizopoulos D, Lesaffre E. Prediction of hemoglobin in blood donors using a latent class mixed-effects transition model. Stat Med. 2016;35:581–94.
- Toivonen J, Koski Y, Turkulainen E, Prinsze F, Parolo PDB, Heinonen M, et al. Prediction and impact of personalized donation intervals. Vox Sang. 2022;117:504–12.
- Russell WA, Scheinker D, Custer B. Individualized risk trajectories for iron-related adverse outcomes in repeat blood donors. Transfusion. 2022;62:116–24.
- Vinkenoog M, van Leeuwen M, Janssen MP. Explainable haemoglobin deferral predictions using machine learning models: interpretation and consequences for the blood supply. Vox Sang. 2022;117: 1262–70.

 Baart AM, Timmer T, de Kort WLAM, van den Hurk K. Lifestyle behaviours, ethnicity and menstruation have little added value in prediction models for low haemoglobin deferral in whole blood donors. Transfus Med. 2020;30:16–22.

Vox Sanguinis

- Lundberg SM, Erion G, Chen H, DeGrave A, Prutkin JM, Nair B, et al. From local explanations to global understanding with explainable AI for trees. Nat Mach Intell. 2020;2:56–67.
- 10. Hb-predictor Docker Image via Docker Hub [cited 2022 Sep 27]. Available from https://hub.docker.com/r/toivoja/hb-predictor
- 11. GitHub source for Hb deferral prediction. 2022.
- 12. R Core Team. R: a language and environment for statistical computing. Vienna, Austria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing; 2020.
- Wickham H, François R, Henry L, Müller K. RStudio. dplyr: A Grammar of Data Manipulation. 2022.
- 14. Wickham H, Girlich M. RStudio. tidyr: Tidy Messy Data. 2022.
- Wickham H, Chang W, Henry L, Pedersen TL, Takahashi K, Wilke C, et al. ggplot2: Create Elegant Data Visualisations Using the Grammar of Graphics. 2022.
- Anderson JA. Separate sample logistic discrimination. Biometrika. 1972;59:19–35.
- Paalvast Y, Moazzen S, Sweegers M, Hogema B, Janssen M, van den Hurk K. A computational model for prediction of ferritin and haemoglobin levels in blood donors. Br J Haematol. 2022;199:143–52.
- Janssen MP. Why the majority of on-site repeat donor deferrals are completely unwarranted.... Transfusion. 2022;62:2068–75.
- Bäckman S, Valkeajärvi A, Korkalainen P, Arvas M, Castrén J. Venous sample is superior to repeated skin-prick testing in blood donor haemoglobin second-line screening. Vox Sang. 2020;115: 617–23.

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information can be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of this article.

How to cite this article: Vinkenoog M, Toivonen J, Brits T, de Clippel D, Compernolle V, Karki S, et al. An international comparison of haemoglobin deferral prediction models for blood banking. Vox Sang. 2023;118:430–9. DOI: 10.1111/vox.13435

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Evolving deferral criteria for blood donation in France: Plasma donation by men who have sex with men

Pierre Tiberghien^{1,2} | Sophie Lecam¹ | Julie Huet¹ | Lucile Malard¹ | Tristan Tavenard¹ | Josiane Pillonel³ | Claire Sauvage³ | Thibaut Bocquet¹ | Cathy Bliem¹ | Pascal Morel^{1,2} | Pascale Richard¹ | Syria Laperche¹

¹Etablissement Français du Sang, La Plaine Saint-Denis, France ²UMR RIGHT 1098 Inserm, Université de Franche-Comté, Etablissement Français du Sang, Besançon, France ³Santé Publique France, Saint-Maurice, France

Correspondence

Pierre Tiberghien, Etablissement Français du Sang, 20 Avenue du Stade de France, 93218 La Plaine Saint-Denis, France. Email: pierre.tiberghien@efs.sante.fr

Funding information

The authors received no specific funding for this work.

Abstract

Background and Objectives: Since the advent of AIDS, men who have sex with men (MSM) have often been deferred from blood donation. In France, quarantine plasma donation by MSM donors with the same deferral rules as for other donors was introduced in July 2016 and continued up to March 2022. At this time, MSM-specific deferral criteria were lifted for all blood or plasma donation. The donor deferral, as well as rate of infectious markers in plasma donors who would have been otherwise deferred for MSM activity, was evaluated and compared with those of the other donors during the same time period from June 2016 to March 2022.

Results: A total of 8843 MSM donors made 12,250 plasma donation applications. The overall deferral rate was very high (75.2%), mainly due to the absence of apheresis capacity at the donation site. The deferral criteria for sexual risk were present in 12.1% of MSM donors compared with 1.0% in other plasma and blood donors (p < 0.001). Overall, 994 MSM donors made 2880 plasma donations. Of these, one donation was HIV positive (34.7 vs. $0.6/10^5$ donations by other donors, relative risk [RR]: 61.0 [95% confidence interval [CI]: 8.5–437.7]), one was HBV positive (34.7 vs. $4.5/10^5$, RR: 7.7 [95% CI: 1.1-54.6]) and none were HCV positive (0 vs. $2.4/10^5$). Additionally, 21 donations were syphilis positive (729.2 vs. $10.7/10^5$, RR: 67.9 [95% CI: 44.2-104.4]). A post hoc analysis of eligible MSM donors who were unable to donate plasma due to logistic constraints yielded similar findings.

Conclusion: Plasma donation by donors who would have been otherwise deferred for MSM activity was associated with both an increased deferral rate for sexual risk and an increased rate of infectious markers, notably syphilis.

Keywords

blood donation deferral criteria, blood donor, infectious risk, men who have sex with men, quarantine plasma donation

Highlights

 Plasma donation by donors who would have otherwise been deferred for being men who have sex with men (MSM) was associated with an increased deferral rate for sexual risk and an increased rate of infectious markers.

- · This increased rate of infectious markers was primarily due to syphilis as assessed by treponemal serology.
- · These initial results regarding infectious markers in MSM donors who are subject to the same deferral rules as other blood donors require further studies.

INTRODUCTION

In addition to ensuring the quality of blood components and appropriateness of transfusion, the prevention of transfusion-transmitted infections is of paramount importance [1]. The prevention of known and emerging transfusion risks primarily relies on blood donor deferral policies for risk exposure, pathogen screening of blood donation and/or pathogen reduction of blood component. Since the advent of AIDS, and up until recently, male blood donors reporting histories of sexual contact with other men (MSM) were often permanently deferred from donating blood [2].

Increasingly, highly sensitive screening tests have limited the HIV and hepatitis virus transfusion-transmission risks to donations during a very short infectious window period. Therefore, temporary deferral may be applied without incurring any significant risk to recipients [3]. Furthermore, MSM-specific blood donation deferral may be viewed as disproportionate compared with deferrals for other risks exposures, and therefore be perceived as discriminatory and overall be misunderstood [4]. Lastly, such a perception could reduce the willingness to donate blood, particularly among young people, and possibly increase overall non-compliance with deferral criteria. A better understood individualized behaviour-based deferral policy may therefore favour blood donation while increasing donor adherence to deferral criteria and ultimately increasing recipient safety.

In France, the deferral period for MSM for blood donation was reduced from permanent to one year since last sexual activity in July 2016 [5]. A large proportion of plasma intended for transfusion is quarantined until repeat testing at the time of a new donation at least 2 months later, enabling the detection of blood-borne virus window period donation [6]. It was reasoned that such a blood donation could be made by MSM under the same conditions as other donors, that is, no more than one sexual partner over the last 4 months. By means of repeat testing at a gap after donation, quarantined apheresis plasma donation also offered the unique opportunity to safely assess the epidemiology of sexually transmissible pathogens such as HIV among MSM blood donors subjected to the same deferral rules as other donors. It was therefore decided to allow one notable exception to the MSM one-year deferral criteria: quarantined apheresis plasma donation with deferral rules identical to those applied to all other plasma and blood donors. This measure was implemented in July 2016 [7].

Time-dependent deferral for MSM was further reduced to 4 months in April 2020 in France following reassuring risk analyses [8]. Plasma for fractionation apheresis donation by MSM with deferral rules identical to those applied to other plasma and blood donors was authorized in April 2020 as well. In March 2022, all MSM-specific deferral criteria were lifted for blood or plasma donation in France [9]. The only new deferral criteria introduced in March 2022 is a 4-month deferral for those who have used pre- or post-exposure HIV prophylaxis. Importantly the deferral criteria for more than one sexual partner over the last 4 months for the donor as well as their partner has been in place in France for over 30 years.

These changes in MSM deferral periods relied on risk analysis demonstrating no increase in the residual risk of HIV transmission when reducing the deferral period from 12 to 4 months, and a slight increase when removing MSM-specific deferral criteria (HIV residual risk: 0.23 per 1 million donations [95% credibility interval (Crl), 0.05-0.56] vs. 0.16 per 1 million donations [95% Crl, 0.04-0.35]) [8].

The termination of all MSM-specific deferral criteria in March 2022, associated with the cessation of information collection regarding sexual orientation of blood donors, resulted in the termination of the MSM-specific plasma donation program.

Here, we evaluate donor accrual, donor deferral and rate of infectious markers in MSM plasma donors who would have otherwise been deferred, in comparison with those of other blood donors, from July 2016 to March 2022.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Blood, plasma and platelet collection in France

In France, whole blood, plasma and platelet collection as well as blood component manufacturing and testing are undertaken mainly within the remit of EFS, the French transfusion public service. Furthermore, EFS issues over 80% of the blood components transfused to patients. Between 2016 and 2022, approximately 1.6 million donors made 2.8 million donations every year, comprising of approximately 2.4 million whole blood donations, 300,000 plasma apheresis donations and 100,000 platelet/plasma apheresis donations. Plasma obtained from whole blood donations (known as recovered plasma) or from apheresis (known as source plasma) undergoes fractionation for plasmaderived medicinal product manufacturing or is transfused as a blood component. Most transfused plasma is guarantined until repeat testing upon renewed donation 2-5 months later, while approximately 10% undergoes pathogen reduction (Intercept, Cerus Corporation). In the absence of a timely repeat donation, quarantine plasma is reoriented towards fractionation. All donations are screened for HIV (individual donation - nucleic acid testing (ID-NAT) and Ab), HBV (ID-NAT, HBsAg and anti-HBcAb), HCV (ID-NAT) and Ab), HTLV-1 (Ab, restricted to first-time donors in mainland France since April 2019), syphilis (anti-treponemal Ab), HAV and Parvovirus (96 pool NAT, for

the purpose of plasma for fractionation). Additionally, a fraction of plasma intended for transfusion (quarantine or pathogen-reduced) to high-risk patients is tested for HEV (6 pool NAT).

Donor selection and deferral criteria

In France, donor selection and deferral criteria are determined by health authorities. These criteria included a permanent deferral for MSM until July 2016. As mentioned earlier, deferral for MSM was reduced to 12 months in July 2016 with the exception of guarantine plasma donation, where no time-specific deferral criteria were applied for MSM donors. The deferral for MSM for all other blood donations was further reduced to 4 months in March 2020 before being abolished in April 2022 (Figure 1). In France, other sexual risk deferral criteria for all donors were unchanged during the study period and included: (1) having more than one sexual partner over the last 4 months, (2) knowledge that one's sexual partner has had one or more other sexual partners over the last 4 months, (3) engaging in sex in exchange for money or drugs over the last 12 months (donor or their partner), (4) having a sexually transmissible disease over the last 4 months (donor or their partner), (5) HIV, HBV, HCV or HTLV infection (permanent deferral for the donor or 12-month deferral for their partner, except for HCV in the absence of HCV RNA for more than one year and for HBV [HBsAg-positive partner] if the donor is vaccinated with confirmed post-vaccination immunization) and (6) having syphilis infection/seropositivity (12 months deferral for the donor as per regulation, permanent in practice due to the frequent difficulty to distinguish an ongoing infection from a resolved past infection).

Donation frequency

Plasma apheresis in France is allowed up to 24 times/year (with a minimum interval of 14 days between two donations). Up until July 2016, at least one successful whole blood donation was required before undergoing a plasma or platelet/plasma apheresis (as per EFS internal procedures).

Data collection and analysis

Since 1992, all blood centres in France report quarterly the total numbers of donors and donations according to donor status (first-time or repeat, type of donation) and the epidemiological characteristics of donors confirmed positive (serology and/or NAT) for blood-born pathogen to the national surveillance system for blood donors [10]. More than three-quarters of donors found to be HIV, HBV, HCV or syphilis positive return for a post-donation interview, during which repeat testing is performed, and further information regarding the date and probable mode of transmission of the pathogen is investigated.

All plasma donations made by donors who self-identified as MSM during on-site donor interviews, and who would have otherwise been



FIGURE 1 Timeline for changes regarding men who have sex with men (MSM) deferral criteria's in France. ^aPlasma for fractionation donation with no MSM-specific deferral since 2020.

deferred due to MSM activity (since less than one year up to March 2020, and less than 4 months subsequently), were evaluated and compared with the other blood, plasma and plasma/platelet donations and donors. Furthermore, the rate of infectious markers in the involved MSM plasma donors was compared with the frequency of such markers in first-time male blood donors, a group of donors associated with the highest rate of infectious markers within the general donor population [11]. In an additional ad hoc evaluation, the rate of infectious markers in involved MSM donors who gave a non-therapeutic donation because of unavailability of apheresis capacity at the time of donation was also evaluated. As one could not be completely sure that these donors would have undergone plasma donations if logistically feasible, the results of this additional evaluation were kept separate from the main analysis.

For the sake of clarity and brevity, the term 'MSM donors' in the rest of the manuscript refers to the plasma donors evaluated in this study, that is, the donors who would have otherwise been deferred for MSM activity since less than one year up to March 2020, and since less than 4 months subsequently.

RESULTS

MSM donors and donations

From July 2016 to March 2022, all donors who self-identified as MSM with sexual activity since less than one year (up to March 2020), and since less than 4 months thereafter, were registered as MSM donors potentially eligible for plasma donation. A total of 12,250 plasma donation applications were made by 8843 MSM donors between July 2016 and March 2022. The overall deferral rate was 75.2% (9220/12,250), and 57.7% when considering non-therapeutic blood donations (for laboratory, teaching or research purposes) in addition to standard plasma donations. The main reason for this very high deferral rate was the absence of apheresis capacity or availability at the donation site, particularly in mobile donation sites.

Among these candidate donors, a sexual risk deferral criterion (such as more than one partner over the last 4 months, a high-risk partner or prior sexually transmissible infection) was present in 12.1% (1480/12,250) versus 1.0% in the other blood and plasma donors (p < 0.001). The most frequent sexual risk deferral criterion encountered was reporting more than one sexual partner over the last 4 months (donor: 70%; donor partner: 24%). Similar frequencies were

observed in the other donors. A non-sexual deferral criterion was pre-

sent in 8.0% of the MSM candidate donors versus 9.7% in the other

donors. The main non-sexual deferral criteria were recent piercing or tattooing, nosocomial risk (such as endoscopy) and intercurrent (nonsexual) infection.

Vox Sanguinis



FIGURE 2 Number of plasma donations by men who have sex with men (MSM) donors who would have been otherwise deferred for MSM activity.

TABLE 1 Rate of infectious markers in plasma donations by men who have sex with men (MSM) donors who would have been otherwise deferred for MSM activity in comparison to all other blood, plasma, plasma/platelet donations and donors (A), and in comparison to first-time male blood donors (B).

(A)							
	Donations by MSM (n = 2880)		All other donations ($n = 16,164,468$)				
Donations	n	Rate (/100,000 donations)	n	Rate (/100,000 donations)	Relative risk (MSM donations vs. other donations)	Relative risk 95% Cl	p*
HIV	1	34.7	92	0.6	61.0	8.5-437.7	0.016
HCV	0	0.0	380	2.4	-	-	1.00
HBV	1	34.7	731	4.5	7.7	1.1-54.6	0.12
Syphilis	21	729.2	1736	10.7	67.9	44.2-104.4	<0.0001
	MSM donors (n = 994) 		All other donors (n = 3,769,294)				
Donors	n	Rate (/100,000 donors)	n	Rate (/100,000 donors)	Relative risk (MSM vs. other donors)	Relative risk 95% Cl	p *
HIV	1	100.6	92	2.4	41.2	5.7-295.7	0.024
HCV	0	0.0	380	10.1	-	-	1.00
HBV	1	100.6	731	19.4	5.2	0.7-36.9	0.17
Syphilis	21	2112.7	1736	46.1	45.9	29.8-70.5	<0.0001
(B)							
	MSM donors (n = 994)		First-time male donors ^a (n = 672,865)				
Donors	n	Rate (/100,000 donors)	n	Rate (/100,000 donors)	Relative risk (MSM donors vs. first-time male donors ^a)	Relative risk 95% Cl	p*
HIV	1	100.6	31	4.6	21.8	3.0-160.0	0.046
HCV	0	0.0	204	30.3	-	-	1.00
HBV	1	100.6	607	90.2	1.1	0.2-7.9	0.59
Syphilis	21	2112.7	741	110.1	19.2	12.4-29.6	<0.0001

Abbreviation: CI, confidence interval.

^aExcluding MSM plasma donors.

*Fisher's exact test.

International Society

TABLE 2 Rate of infectious markers in donations by men who have sex with men (MSM) donors who would have been otherwise deferred for MSM activity and who gave whole blood for laboratory or research purposes because of unavailability of apheresis capacity at time of donation, in comparison with blood, plasma, plasma/platelet donations and donors.

	Donations for laboratory or research purposes by MSM donors ($n = 1682$)		Blood, plasma, plasma/ platelet donations ^a ($n = 16,164,468$)		Relative risk (MSM donations	Relative	
Donations	n	Rate (/100,000 donations)	n	Rate (/100,000 donations)	vs. other donations)	risk 95% Cl	p *
HIV	2	118.9	92	0.6	208.9	51.5-847.3	<0.0001
HCV	0	0.0	380	2.4	-	-	1.00
HBV	0	0.0	731	4.5	-	-	1.00
Syphilis	24	1426.9	1736	10.7	132.9	89.1-198.2	<0.0001
	MSM donors who gave blood for laboratory or research purposes ($n = 1350$)		Blood, plasma, plasma/ platelet donors ^b (n = 3,769,294)		Relative risk (MSM donors	Relative	
Donors	n	Rate (/100,000 donors)	n	Rate (/100,000 donors)	vs. other donors)	risk 95% Cl	p *
HIV	2	148.1	92	2.4	60.7	15.0-246.1	<0.001
HCV	0	0.0	380	10.1	-	-	1.00
HBV	0	0.0	731	19.4	-	-	1.00
Syphilis	24	1777.8	1736	46.1	38.6	25.9-57.5	<0.0001

Abbreviation: CI, confidence interval.

^aOther than the plasma donations by MSM reported in Table 1.

^bOther than the MSM donors reported in Table 1.

*Fisher's exact test.

Over the study period, 994 MSM donors made 2880 plasma apheresis donations (i.e., 0.13% of all plasma donations over the same time period in France). The number of plasma donations by MSM donors over time is depicted in Figure 2. The COVID-19 crisis impacted donor recruitment, as evidenced by the 50% drop in donation numbers in early 2020.

An interim analysis pertaining to the first 3 years of the program (July 2016–June 2019) and involving 456 MSM donors and 1035 plasma donations revealed that among these donors, only 124 were new donors (27%), while a majority (73%, n = 332) had given blood before July 2016, that is at a time when most likely a large majority should have been deferred.

Infectious markers

Out of the 2880 plasma donations, one donation was found to be HIV positive (Ab and RNA) with a negative recency (detuned) serology test (infection >6 months) [12], one donation was HBV positive (HBsAg, anti-HBcAb and DNA), and none were HCV positive. Additionally, 21 donations were found syphilis positive (with a testing algorithm including Treponema Pallidum hemagglutination assay, chemiluminescent microparticule immunoassay and immunoblotting). Of 15 evaluable cases and considering the date of a previous negative donation and/or disease history reported by the donor, syphilis infection was deemed very recent (<3 months) in two donors (13.3%) and recent (<3 years) in six donors (40%). This is in line with the almost 50% rate of recent (<3 years) infection observed in repeat blood donors found positive for syphilis in the general blood donor population over the

same time period (Sauvage et al., unpublished data). Lastly, one donation was found to be HAV-RNA positive (in July 2017, at the time of an HAV outbreak in France [13, 14]).

The rates of infectious markers among MSM plasma donors and donations were compared with the rates in all other donors and donations over the same time period (Table 1A). Relative risks (RRs) were found to be significantly increased for HIV and syphilis. With only one occurrence of HIV and HBV among MSM plasma donations, the resulting RR for these two viral infections should be viewed with caution. On the contrary, the results regarding syphilis appear more robust with strikingly high RRs (donations RR: 67.9 (95% confidence interval [CI]: 44.2–104.4), donors RR: 45.9 [95% CI: 29.8–70.5]). A similar trend was observed when the MSM donors were compared with male first-time donors (other than MSM plasma donors) with RRs at 21.8 (95% CI: 3.0–160.0) and 19.2 (95% CI: 12.4–29.6) for HIV and syphilis, respectively (Table 1B).

In an additional post hoc evaluation, 2 out of 1350 fully eligible MSM donors who gave 1682 non-therapeutic blood donations because of plasma apheresis unavailability at the time of donation were found to be HIV positive (Ab and RNA) with negative recency tests. The RRs for HIV and syphilis in these donations and donors were found to be significantly increased as well (Table 2), similarly to the findings in the MSM donors who undertook plasma donation.

Lastly, no returning MSM donor after a quarantine plasma donation was found to have seroconverted for HIV, HBV and HCV while two donors had seroconverted for syphilis (the two cases with very recent infection reported earlier). Quarantined plasma for these two donors was destroyed according to standard procedure.

TIBERGHIEN ET AL.

DISCUSSION

Overall assessment of the close to 6-year period in France during which donors otherwise deferred for MSM activity could give plasma while other type of blood donations were subject to a deferral period for MSM activity (12 months, then 4 months) reveals a low donor accrual, a high deferral rate for sexual risk, as well as a differing infectious epidemiology when compared with that of the general donor population. However, the low donor accrual with <3000 plasma donations by involved MSM donors, while at the same time over 16 million blood or plasma and plasma/platelets donations were made in France, limits the conclusions that could be made regarding the infectious epidemiology in donors who would have been otherwise deferred for MSM activity.

A number of reasons may have contributed to the low donor accrual, including insufficient knowledge among potential candidates. limited access to apheresis donation which was, and remains, often unavailable, notably in mobile collections sites, the impact of the COVID-19 crisis as well as low attractiveness of this type of donation, especially for new donors who have not previously donated whole blood. Furthermore, while plasma donation by otherwise deferred MSM could be viewed as a way forward regarding deferral criteria that are viewed as disproportionate and discriminatory, such a MSMspecific donation pathway could still be perceived as stigmatizing [15]. Lastly, the observation, early on, that a substantial proportion of MSM donors who gave plasma had given blood earlier, at a time when permanent deferral for MSM was enforced, further increases the uncertainties as to how representative these donors are of MSM likely to give blood in the absence of MSM-specific deferral criteria. Indeed, such a specific donation program because of its novel nature and limited access, might have attracted more 'militant' donors possibly less compliant with donor deferral criteria.

These limitations acknowledged, some striking differences regarding infectious epidemiology were observed, notably regarding syphilis with a RR of 67.9 (95% CI: 44.2–104.4) and 45.9 (95% CI: 29.8–70.5) when comparing MSM donations and donors with all other donations and donors, respectively. This increased RR persisted when comparing the MSM plasma donors with the group of donors with the highest rate of infectious markers, that is, male first-time blood donors [11].

These findings, associated with the high deferral rate for sexual risk, suggest that at least a fraction of the MSM plasma donors were potentially at higher risk of sexually transmitted infections compared with other blood donors. The detection of a donor with an HIV infection, a donor with an HBV infection, as well as another donor with an HAV infection within this small cohort of MSM donors (plus two HIV infections in eligible MSM donors who made non-therapeutic blood donations) further strengthens this assertion. Importantly, none of the three HIV cases were related to recent HIV infections and so would not have posed a transfusion safety risk per se.

Syphilis testing has been in place since the 1940s, at a time of frequent transfusion-transmitted syphilis [16]. Introduction of effective syphilis treatment as well as pre-donation screening and evolving, processing and storage conditions of blood components have significantly reduced the risk of transfusion-transmitted infection [17]. No cases of transfusion-transmitted syphilis have been reported in France since more than 40 years. Similarly, no cases have been reported in the United States since 1966 [18]. Persisting routine serological syphilis testing has also been justified as a surrogate marker for other bloodborn sexually transmissible diseases such as HIV. However, the usefulness of such a marker with increasingly sensitive detection technologies is questioned, at least for well-identified and detectable pathogens [19]. Furthermore, current syphilis screening strategies rely mainly on detection of treponemal antibody that may persist at low levels in donors who have been infected and cured years to decades earlier and who are no longer infectious [20]. Nevertheless, syphilis screening appeared useful in the context of this study, by showing that MSM donors with no other deferral criteria may be at higher risk for prior infection by this pathogen.

Syphilis incidence and prevalence are higher in the MSM population compared with the general population and have been found to be increasing in France as well as in other high-income countries over the last 10 years [21, 22]. Increased syphilis seropositivity in MSM blood donors is therefore not unexpected and may only be a witness of an infection earlier in their life and not indicative of a current lifestyle associated with an increased risk of sexually transmissible infections. Nevertheless, two very recent (<3 months) and six recent (<3 years) syphilis infections were evidenced among the 15 evaluable donors found seropositive.

Among the deferral criteria for sexual risk, the most frequent criteria encountered by far was having more than one sexual partner over the last 4 months. This deferral criteria, applied to all blood donors in France since more than 30 years, is viewed as particularly relevant when moving from MSM time-based deferral criteria to more individualized behaviour-based deferral criteria [23]. Accordingly, several other jurisdictions have such a similar or approaching criteria (multiple partner or a new sexual partner) in place for a long time (e.g., Spain and Italy) [24] while others have recently introduced it, such as in the UK for all blood donors (not as a deferral criterion per se, but as a criterion, if positive, leading to a second question pertaining to anal sex) [25] or in the Netherlands for MSM donors only [26]. Such a deferral criterion applied to all blood donors has some drawbacks. In addition to leading to the deferral of large number of blood donors, notably young donors, not necessarily engaged in a high-risk sexual activity, this deferral criterion regarding more than one sexual partner over the last 4 months may be associated with lower compliance compared with other deferral criteria [27].

In conclusion, the infectious epidemiology among MSM plasma donors who would have been otherwise deferred for MSM activity within the last 12 months, then last 4 months, appeared different from that of the general donor population, especially for syphilis. However, syphilis seropositivity may be indicative of an enhanced risk of sexually transmitted infections in the past and not at the time of donation. Furthermore, the small number of MSM donors evaluated in this study, as well as uncertainty as to their representativeness, limits the ability to rely on these findings to robustly assess infectious epidemiology among MSM donors subjected to the same deferral rules than other blood donors. Nevertheless, as France and several other countries have recently moved away from time-dependent deferral

445

for sexually active MSM, a close monitoring of transfusiontransmitted disease markers in blood donors following these changes is warranted.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

P.T. coordinated the research and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. P.T., S.Le., J.H., L.M., T.T., P.R. and S.La. acquired and analysed the data. All authors reviewed and edited the manuscript.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST STATEMENT

P.T., S.Le., J.H., L.M., T.T., T.B., C.B., P.M., P.R. and S.La. are employed by Etablissement Français du Sang, the French transfusion public service in charge of collecting, manufacturing, testing and issuing blood components in France.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The data that support the findings of this study are available on request from the corresponding author. The data are not publicly available due to privacy or ethical restrictions.

ORCID

Pierre Tiberghien D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9310-8322 Sophie Lecam D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3322-3580 Claire Sauvage D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1664-9691 Pascale Richard D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1864-3824 Syria Laperche D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6497-0108

REFERENCES

- Busch MP, Bloch EM, Kleinman S. Prevention of transfusiontransmitted infections. Blood. 2019;133:1854–64.
- Goldman M, O'Brien SF. Donor deferral policies for men who have sex with men: where are we today? Curr Opin Hematol. 2016;23: 568-72.
- Germain M. The risk of allowing blood donation from men having sex with men after a temporary deferral: predictions versus reality. Transfusion. 2016;56:1603–7.
- Sacks CA, Goldstein RH, Walensky RP. Rethinking the ban-the U.S. blood supply and men who have sex with men. N Engl J Med. 2017;376:174-7.
- French Health Ministry. April 5th 2016 decree establishing blood donor selection criteria (Legifrance) [cited 2023 Feb 1]. Available from: https:// www.legifrance.gouv.fr/jorf/article_jo/JORFARTI000032378108
- 6. Roth WK. Quarantine plasma: quo vadis? Transfus Med Hemother. 2010;37:118-22.
- Tiberghien P, Pillonel J, Toujas F, Vallet B. Changes in France's deferral of blood donation by men who have sex with men. N Engl J Med. 2017;376:1485–6.
- Pillonel J, Pelat C, Tiberghien P, Sauvage C, Danic B, Martinaud C, et al. The evolving blood donor deferral policy for men who have sex with men: impact on the risk of HIV transmission by transfusion in France. Transfusion. 2020;60:525–34.
- French Health Ministry. January 11th 2022 decree establishing blood donor selection criteria (Legifrance) [cited 2023 Feb 1]. Available from: https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/jorf/id/JORFTEXT000044947284
- Pillonel J, Heraud-Bousquet V, Pelletier B, Semaille C, Velter A, Saura C, et al. Deferral from donating blood of men who have sex with men: impact on the risk of HIV transmission by transfusion in France. Vox Sang. 2012;102:13–21.

- Germain M, Grégoire Y, Custer BS, Goldman M, Bravo M, Kamel H, et al. An international comparison of HIV prevalence and incidence in blood donors and general population: a BEST collaborative study. Vox Sang. 2021;116:1084–93.
- Pillonel J, Barin F, Leperche S, Bernillon P, Le Vu S, Brunet S, et al. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 incidence among blood donors in France, 1992 through 2006: use of an immunoassay to identify recent infections. Transfusion. 2008;48:1567–75.
- Gallian P, Barlet V, Mouna L, Gross S, Lecam S, Ricard C, et al. Hepatitis A: an epidemiological survey in blood donors, France 2015 to 2017. Euro Surveill. 2018;23:1800237.
- Gallian P, Barlet V, Mouna L, Gross S, Morel P, Le Cam S, et al. Persisting higher prevalence of hepatitis A virus RNA in blood donors, France, 2018. Euro Surveill. 2019;24:1900695.
- 15. Veillette-Bourbeau L, Otis J, Lewin A, Godin G, Germain M, Daunais-Laurin G, et al. Determinants of the intention to participate in a programme of plasma donation for fractionation among men who have sex with men. Vox Sang. 2021;116:1051–9.
- De Schryver A, Meheus A. Syphilis and blood transfusion: a global perspective. Transfusion. 1990;30:844–7.
- Jayawardena T, Hoad V, Styles C, Seed C, Bentley P, Clifford V, et al. Modelling the risk of transfusion-transmitted syphilis: a reconsideration of blood donation testing strategies. Vox Sang. 2019;114:107–16.
- Katz LM. A test that won't die: the serologic test for syphilis. Transfusion. 2009;49:617–9.
- Zou S, Notari EP, Fang CT, Stramer SL, Dodd RY. Current value of serologic test for syphilis as a surrogate marker for blood-borne viral infections among blood donors in the United States. Transfusion. 2009;49:655–61.
- Orton S. Syphilis and blood donors: what we know, what we do not know, and what we need to know. Transfus Med Rev. 2001;15: 282-91.
- Ndeikoundam Ngangro N, Viriot D, Fournet N, Pioche C, De Barbeyrac B, Goubard A, et al. Bacterial sexually transmitted infections in France: recent trends and patients' characteristics in 2016. Euro Surveill. 2019;24:1800038.
- 22. Kojima N, Klausner JD. An update on the global epidemiology of syphilis. Curr Epidemiol Rep. 2018;5:24–38.
- Ackers M-L, Greenberg AE, Lin CY, Bartholow BN, Goodman AH, Longhi M, et al. High and persistent HIV seroincidence in men who have sex with men across 47 U.S. cities. PLoS One. 2012;7:e34972.
- Goldman M, Shih AW-Y, O'Brien SF, Devine D. Donor deferral policies for men who have sex with men: past, present and future. Vox Sang. 2018;113:95–103.
- 25. For the Assessment of Individualised Risk (FAIR) group. Can donor selection policy move from a population-based donor selection policy to one based on a more individualised risk assessment? Conclusions from the For the Assessment of Individualised Risk (FAIR) group [cited 2023 Feb 1]. Available from: https://nibts.hscni.net/download/fair/fair_sabto_20201211.pdf
- Sanquin. Evolving MSM deferral criteria in the Netherlands [cited 2023 Feb 1]. Available from: https://www.sanquin.nl/over-sanquin/ nieuws/2021/03/bloedbank-opent-de-deur-voor-msm
- Sauvage C, Charpentier F, Garrabé É, Pelat C, Spinardi R, Danic B, et al. Noncompliance to blood donor selection criteria by men who have sex with men – Complidon 2017, France. Vox Sang. 2020;115:628–36.

How to cite this article: Tiberghien P, Lecam S, Huet J, Malard L, Tavenard T, Pillonel J, et al. Evolving deferral criteria for blood donation in France: Plasma donation by men who have sex with men. Vox Sang. 2023;118:440–6.

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Blood donation among women in Nigeria: Motivators, barriers and appealing incentives

Hannah Oluwayemisi Olawumi¹ | Foluke Atinuke Fasola² | Theresa Ize Otu³ | Ngozi Immaculata Ugwu⁴ | Idayat Adenike Durotoye¹ | Khadijat Olaitan Omokanye⁵ | Mutiat Kehinde Ogunfemi⁵ | Ifeoma Patience Ijei-Enesi⁶ | Aisha Mohammed Abba⁷ | Ulunma Ikwuoma Mariere⁸ | Janet Olufunmike Oyekunle⁹

¹Department of Haematology, University of Ilorin, Ilorin, Nigeria

²Department of Haematology, University of Ibadan, Ibadan, Nigeria

³Department of Haematology and Blood Transfusion, University of Abuja, Abuja, Nigeria

⁴Department of Haematology and Immunology, Ebonyi State University, Abakaliki, Nigeria

Revised: 17 April 2023

⁵Department of Haematology and Blood Transfusion, University of Ilorin Teaching Hospital, Ilorin, Nigeria

⁶Department of Haematology and Blood Transfusion, Kaduna State University, Kaduna, Nigeria

⁷Department of Haematology, University of Maiduguri, Maiduguri, Nigeria

⁸Department of Public Health and Community Medicine, Federal Medical Centre, Yenagoa, Nigeria

⁹Department of Statistics, Federal Polytechnic, Ede, Nigeria

Correspondence

Hannah Oluwayemisi Olawumi, Department of Haematology, University of Ilorin, P.O. Box 6599, Ilorin, Kwara, Nigeria. Email: toyem66@yahoo.com

Funding information The authors received no specific funding for this work.

Abstract

Background and Objectives: Women are grossly under-represented among blood donors in Nigeria. We, therefore, determined the barriers, motivators and appealing incentives to blood donation among women in Nigeria.

Materials and Methods: This was an internet-based cross-sectional study among women aged 18–65 years. A well-structured questionnaire was used to determine sociodemographic characteristics, motivation, barriers and appealing incentives. Motivational and barrier differences in some sociodemographic characteristics were determined using the chi-squared test. A *p*-value of 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results: The most common motivators among blood donors were 'when family or friend is in need of blood', 'health benefits' and 'reminders to donate'. One-time donors who were willing to become regular donors were more motivated by reminders to donate than those not willing (p = 0.000). The most common barriers among non-donors were 'poor attitude of hospital staff' and 'fear of contracting infections'. Younger women and those of the Hausa tribe were more debarred by 'lack of privacy during blood donation exercise' than older women and those of the other tribes (p-values of 0.008 and 0.006, respectively). The most appealing incentives for blood donation were medical consultation and a blood donation certificate.

Conclusion: Women's participation in blood donation in Nigeria can be improved by sending regular reminders to donors, especially one-time donors and by infrastructural adjustments to improve privacy at the blood donation sites. Specific and targeted capacity-building initiatives should also be put in place to drive a paradigm shift in the attitude of hospital staff to work in Nigeria.

Keywords

barrier, blood donation, incentives, motivation, Nigeria, women

Highlights

- Women are grossly under-represented among blood donors in Nigeria.
- One-time donors who are willing to donate are motivated by reminders during shortages.
- Lack of privacy during blood donation is a barrier among women of the Hausa ethnic group, who are predominantly Muslims.

INTRODUCTION

Nigeria with a population of about 200 million requires about 1.8 million units of blood annually to meet demand but only about 500,000 units are collected annually from mainly family replacement donors with voluntary non-remunerated blood donation accounting for only 8% of total blood collection [1, 2]. This is because the practice of donating to family members and friends is more popular than voluntary donation in Nigeria [3]. Blood and blood products are therefore in short supply to meet demand. Women and children constitute a significant proportion of blood transfusion recipients [4]. The first target of sustainable development goal 3 is to reduce the global maternal mortality ratio to less than 70 per 100,000 live births by 2030 and the second is to end preventable deaths of newborns and children under 5 years of age [5]. The current maternal mortality rate in Nigeria is 814 per 100,000 live births with postpartum haemorrhage being the leading cause, accounting for about 27% of all maternal deaths in Nigeria [6]. The maternal mortality rate reduction target cannot be possibly met, going by the current shortfalls in the blood required to manage haemorrhage as the leading cause of maternal death.

Women constitute more than half of the population and require more blood transfusion than their male counterparts because obstetrics and gynaecological complications predispose them to haemorrhage. However, they are grossly under-represented among blood donors in Nigeria [7]. The proportion of females in the donor population range from 0.3% to 0.64% in the Northwest [4, 8] to 1.0% in the Northcentral [9], 7.8% in the Southwest [10] and 10.8% in Southeast Nigeria [11]. In some developed countries like the United Kingdom, the Netherlands, Denmark and Finland, where the blood supply is optimal, the contribution of women to the donation pool is either at par or even slightly more than that of men [12]. With the increasing demand for blood and blood products, women need to participate in blood donation as much as their male counterparts as is the case in these developed countries. This will go a long way in bridging the gap between the demand and supply of blood in Nigeria.

Studies conducted in sub-Saharan Africa have identified altruism, donating blood for family, and incentive as motivators while fear due to lack of knowledge and discouraging spiritual, religious, and cultural perceptions of blood donation were identified as barriers [13]. Nigerian studies have identified the desire to help and save the life of relatives and acquaintances as motivational factors, while poor attitudes of blood bank staff and concerns that donated blood may be sold have been identified as some of the barriers to blood donation [14-16]. However, these studies were predominantly among blood donors who are dominated by men. Some studies conducted among female participants outside Nigeria have identified altruism, the feeling of responsibility, positive effect on health and moral or religious obligation as motivators [17, 18], while fear of anaemia or weakness and dizziness were some barriers identified [17]. Very little is known about female blood donors and the inherent factors that could promote or deter them from blood donation in Nigeria. In addition, national data are unavailable on female factors in blood donation and female-directed strategies to improve the current abysmal availability of blood and blood products in the country. Whereas, knowing the inherent female factors that determine the behaviour of the female population towards blood donation will inform policymakers and stakeholders at both local and national levels. The aim of this study, therefore, was to determine the potential barriers, motivators and appealing incentives to blood donation among women in Nigeria.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

This was an internet-based cross-sectional study among women in Nigeria. The survey link was distributed via snowball sampling from each of the six geopolitical zones. Participation was voluntary. Women, aged 18–65 years, who consented and fully completed the online survey were included. The study was approved by the Ethics Review Committee of the University of Ilorin Teaching Hospital, Ilorin (approval number: ERC PAN/2021/09/0198).

The questionnaire was pre-tested with 20 volunteers including 10 each of female donors and non-donors. The questionnaire was also thoroughly scrutinized by some trained donor organizers and consequently, some adjustments to the questions were made to ensure questions were understood by participants with no ambiguity and adequate to elicit the intended information. The survey questions were in four parts:

Part 1: Sociodemographic and blood donation-related information

These items included sociodemographic characteristics and blood donation experiences.

Part 2: Motivation for blood donation

This section was for blood donors and was used to assess the factors that motivated them to donate. The questions were designed based on literature review results of common motivational factors for blood donation, the responses from the pretest and other blood donation practices in Nigeria that serve as motivations such as the opportunity to know haemoglobin level, blood phenotype and HIV status. A 5-point Likert scale ranging from 'strongly disagree' to 'strongly agree' was used.

Part 3: Barriers to blood donation

This section was intended for non-donors and used to assess barriers to blood donation. The questions were also designed based on literature review results of common barriers to blood donation and responses from the pre-test. A 5-point Likert scale was also used.

Part 4: Appealing incentives

This was a multi-select multiple choice question in which participants were provided with a list of common incentives given to voluntary donors in Nigeria (e.g., souvenirs like T-shirts and face caps, snacks, etc.) and others like free consultation and treatment gotten from the result of the pre-test.

Data analysis

Results of the online survey were extracted from Google Sheets using Excel and then imported and analysed using IBM Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) version 23. Frequency tables and cross-tabulations were generated for sociodemographic characteristics, motivators, barriers and appealing incentives. The Likert scale for barrier and motivation was recoded into three (strongly disagree/disagree, neutral and agree/strongly agree) for ease of analysis. A chi-squared test was used to determine the association between some sociodemographic factors with the motivators and barriers. A *p*-value of 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

A total of 1023 women responded to the survey but 8 were excluded due to incomplete responses. So, analysis was conducted with 1015



FIGURE 1 Motivation by age group among women blood donors in Nigeria. **p* < 0.05.



FIGURE 2 Motivation by willingness to donate regularly among one-time women blood donors in Nigeria *p = 0.000.

women aged 18–65 years. Majority were married (57.7%), employed (71.1%) and of the Yoruba ethnic group (47%). The majority (81%) of participants from the Hausa ethnic group were Muslims, while the majority of participants from Yoruba (79.2%), Igbo (100%) and other ethnic groups (64.6%) were Christians. Other sociodemographic characteristics of the participants are shown in Table S1. Overall, 225 (22.2%) had donated blood previously and were classified as blood donors, and 790 (77.8%) had no previous history of blood donation and were classified as non-donors. Among the non-donors, only 326 (41.3%) were willing to donate regularly.

Motivation for blood donation among the blood donors

The most common motivation to which over 50% of the women donors strongly agreed or agreed were 'when family or friend is in need of blood' (94.7%), 'a reminder to donate during shortage' (72%), 'health benefits derived from blood donation' like cardiovascular



FIGURE 3 Barriers to blood donation by age group among women non-donors in Nigeria. *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; ***p < 0.001.

protection (72%), 'blood donation appeal by religious group' (71.6%), 'opportunity to screen for HIV and hepatitis' (63.6%) and 'opportunity to do free blood tests' like haemoglobin electrophoresis and blood typing (60%). Others are found in Table S2. There was no significant difference between the three age groups regarding these motivational factors except for opportunity to hang out with friends to which 54.3% of donors aged 18–29 strongly agreed or agreed and this was significantly higher than in the other two age groups (49.2% for 30– 49 years and 31% for 50–65 years; p = 0.047; Figure 1). A significantly higher proportion of one-time donors who were willing than those not willing to donate regularly were motivated by a reminder to donate during shortage (88.9% vs. 51%; p = 0.000; Figure 2).

Barriers to blood donation among the non-donors

The most common barriers to blood donation for which over 50% of the non-donors strongly agreed or agreed were 'poor attitude of blood bank staff' (57.1%), 'fear of contracting an infection during donation process' (57%), 'fear of dizziness and fainting attacks' (54.7%) and 'lack of privacy during blood donation' (53.3%). About one-third are afraid of their blood being used for rituals (37.7%) and of needle pricks (36.2%; Table S3). A significantly higher proportion of women aged 18-29 than those aged 30-49 years and 50-65 years, strongly agreed or agreed to 'fear of contracting an infection during donation process' (67.9% vs. 48.9% and 50.6%, respectively; p = 0.000) and 'lack of privacy during blood donation' (59.3 vs. 50.3 and 43.4, respectively; p = 0.008) as barriers to blood donation while a significantly higher proportion of those aged 18-29 and 50-65 years than those aged 30-49 years strongly agreed or agreed to fear of dizziness and fainting attacks (59% vs. 50%; p = 0.019). Fear of donated blood being used for rituals was significantly higher among young non-donors aged 18-29 years than those in the 30-49 and 50-65 years age group (44.6% vs. 33.2 and 31.3, respectively; *p* = 0.001; Figure 3).

There was a significant ethnic difference (p = 0.006) in 'lack of privacy at blood donation sites' as a barrier to blood donation, with



OLAWUMI ET AL.

🗖 others 🔳 Yoruba 📕 Igbo 🔳 Hausa

FIGURE 4 Barriers by ethnicity among women non-donors in Nigeria. *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; ***p < 0.001.





FIGURE 5 Barriers by the willingness to donate among women non-donors in Nigeria *p < 0.01; **p < 0.001.

the Hausa ethnic group most debarred (60.6%) and the Igbo tribe least debarred (43.8%; Figure 4). In terms of willingness to donate, a significantly higher proportion of those not willing to donate than those willing to donate were debarred by fear of dizziness and fainting attacks (61% vs. 45.7%; p = 0.000) and fear of needle prick (40.5% vs. 30.1%; p = 0.001; Figure 5).

Appealing incentives to blood donation among women in Nigeria

The incentives for blood donation that were appealing to over 50% of the participants were medical consultation (55%) and donation certificate (51%). Others that were appealing to over 40% of the participants include blood credits (48%), medical treatment (46%) and souvenirs (42%). Cash gift was appealing to 23% while 6% were not interested in any incentives but were ready to practice altruism (Figure 6). Among the non-donors, a significantly higher proportion of those willing than those not willing to donate endorsed donation



FIGURE 6 Appealing incentives to blood donation among women in Nigeria (note: multiple options were possible).



FIGURE 7 Appealing incentive by the willingness to donate among women non-donors in Nigeria. *p < 0.01; **p < 0.001.

certificate (54.6% vs. 44.4%; p = 0.005), blood credits (55.5% vs. 39.9%; *p* = 0.000) and souvenir (47.2% vs. 34.7%; *p* = 0.000; Figure 7).

DISCUSSION

The most common motivator to donate blood endorsed by nearly all (94.7%) of the participants in this study is 'to help family or friends in need'. This finding is similar to previous studies in Nigeria [3, 15], Ghana [19], Bulgaria [20] and Pakistan [21]. In contrast, in a study by Kasraiana et al. among Iranian women and by Weidmann et al. in Germany, nearly all the participants (94.4% and 98.1%, respectively) endorsed altruism [17, 22]. Just like in other sub-Saharan African countries, community-oriented culture favours family donors in Nigeria [3, 23]. These family donors can be converted to regular voluntary donors through donor education and advocacy.

Reminder to donate when there is a blood shortage was endorsed by 72% of the participants in this study. This finding is in keeping with previous studies [17, 19]. A significantly higher proportion of one-time donors who were willing than those not willing to donate regularly were motivated by a reminder to donate during shortage. The national blood transfusion service needs to leverage this by designing an online application programmed to send regular reminder messages to both voluntary and family replacement donors, especially one-time donors.

Health benefit like cardiovascular protection derived from blood donation was also endorsed by 72% of participants in this study. This is much higher than results from previous studies in Iran and the United States where between 11% and 38% were motivated by health benefits [24-26]. Several studies conducted to determine the effect of regular blood donation on the heart have been inconsistent and whether or not blood donation protects against cardiovascular diseases remains unclear [27]. This health benefit should therefore be downplayed during blood donation campaigns until definite conclusions are drawn. Appeal by religious groups was endorsed by 71.6% of the participants in this study, this is in keeping with the study among female students in Saudi Arabia [18]. Religious organizations usually make these appeals when one of their members is in need of blood with a good response, especially from men. In order to increase the participation of women, the national blood transfusion service and hospital blood banks could partner with religious organizations in organizing regular women-targeted blood donation drives, especially during women's conferences and in commemoration of women's and mothers' days.

Free HIV screening was endorsed by 63% while free blood tests like haemoglobin electrophoresis and blood typing were endorsed by 60% of the participants in this study. This is in keeping with studies in India [28] and Qatar [29] but contrary to the study done in Southwest Nigeria [14]. Test-seeking behaviour should be discouraged because

451

of the possibility of non-disclosure of personal high-risk behaviour which can jeopardize blood safety. In a study by Marantidou et al. in Greece, 5% of those who were motivated by free blood tests gave some false information in the pre-donation questionnaire [30].

Opportunity to hang out with friends was endorsed by over 50% of women aged 18–29 years and this was significantly higher than endorsement by older women. This is to be expected because most blood donation drives in Nigeria are conducted in higher institutions like Polytechnics and Universities where music with soothing vibes for young people is played to attract donors. Blood donation appeals on radio and television were endorsed by less than 45% of the participants. This is contrary to the finding in the Ghana study in which about 70% of the donors were motivated by appeals on radio and television [19]. This is not surprising because in Nigeria most people, especially young people, do not listen to the radio nor watch local television, they would rather browse the internet or watch cable television [31]. Online blood donation campaigns and appeals are therefore likely to be more effective than the appeal on local radio and television.

The most common barrier to blood donation endorsed by approximately 60% of the women was the 'poor attitude of blood bank staff'. This is similar to the finding of the study in Ghana (63.7%) [19] but contrary to a study by Finck et al. in Los Angelis, where only 7% of the female participants were debarred by poor attitude of the staff [24]. The poor attitude to work of the Nigerian worker has been found to be independent of the geopolitical zone, religious affiliation, sex or age [32]. It has been attributed to poor work conditions and remuneration, inadequate training and development, and job insecurity [33, 34]. Fear of contracting an infection during the donation process was also endorsed by approximately 60% of the participants in this study, this is higher than the results of the study in Ghana (39.7%) [19], Malaysia (24%) [35] and Qatar (10.3%) [29]. Fear of contracting HIV as a barrier to blood donation can be attributed to ignorance and lack of trust in the system of ensuring an aseptic blood donation process. In a similar study done in Southwest Nigeria, only 19% of participants were not willing to donate because of fear of contracting HIV infection, this may be due to the fact that the latter study was conducted among health workers who are more knowledgeable about the mode of transmission of HIV infection [14].

'Fear of dizziness and fainting attacks' was endorsed by about 55% of women in this study, this is not in keeping with the Ghana study where only about 40% had this factor as a barrier [19]. Lack of privacy during blood donation was also endorsed by about 55% of women and this is in keeping with the Ghana study [19]. About onethird of the participants in this study were afraid of needle pricks. This is consistent with the studies in Ghana [19], Qatar [29], Malaysia [35] and Pakistan [21] but contrary to the study in Los Angeles [24] where less than 15% were afraid of needle pricks. Fear of donated blood being used for rituals was also endorsed by about one-third of participants in this study and this is in keeping with the Ghana study [19]. The ritual mentality is common in African settings especially because of the sacrality attached to blood. Fear of contracting HIV infection, fear of dizziness and fainting attacks, lack of privacy, and fear of donated blood being used for rituals were endorsed more by women aged 18–29 years. These need to be addressed, through donor education and improvement of infrastructure to ensure adequate privacy during blood donation exercises, especially among young people that are the main target of blood donation drives. Fear of dizziness and fainting attacks and fear of needle pricks was also significantly endorsed more by those not willing to donate. This is in keeping with the previous studies in Nigeria [14] and Brazil [36]. There needs to be a lot of advocacy and enlightenment efforts to allay these fears in order to increase women participating in blood donations.

Participants of the Hausa ethnic group were most significantly debarred from blood donation because of lack of privacy during the blood donation exercise while participants from the Igbo tribe were least affected. This correlates with the predominant religion in these ethnic groups, the Hausa participants were mostly Muslims (81%) and all the Igbo participants (100%) were Christians. This finding is consistent with the tenets of the Islamic religion which prescribes privacy and covering for females which is why the use of the Hijab (a traditional covering for the head and neck) is part of their dressing. Measures that address the issue of privacy should therefore be put in place in the donor bays and during blood donation drives, especially among Muslim-dominated communities. Women of the Yoruba tribe were significantly more debarred from blood donation because of fear of contracting HIV infection, dizziness, fainting attacks and fear of donated blood being used for rituals. This may be related to some mythical beliefs among the Yoruba tribe. Advocacy for blood donation should therefore include strategies to dispel these mythical beliefs.

Incentives that help to save the cost of medical bills including free medical consultation, blood donation certificate, blood credits and free medical treatment were the most appealing incentives endorsed by over 45% of the participants. Blood donation certificates and blood credits are meant to be used to secure free blood transfusion in the future for self and sometimes for relatives. Endorsement of these incentives may be attributed to the low coverage of health insurance in Nigeria in which about 97% are uninsured [37]. In the study conducted by Weidmann in Germany [22], where there is almost 100% health insurance coverage, only 10% of donors were motivated by medical consultation. In another study in Iran [25], only 4.5% were motivated by donation certificates.

Souvenirs like T-shirts and face caps are popular incentives given to blood donors in Nigeria and these were appealing to 42% of the participants in this study. In a similar study in Iran, only 4.5% endorsed souvenirs as incentives [25]. Provision of snacks for donors as incentives is a general practice during blood donation drives in Nigeria; however, only about one-quarter of participants endorsed free snacks and full meals. Then even though altruism is being encouraged and financial benefits discouraged, 23% of participants subscribed to cash gifts while only 6% of participants would rather practice altruism. In the Iranian study [25], 5.8% supported financial benefits. The incentives that were more appealing to non-donors who were willing than those not willing to donate include souvenirs, blood credits, and donation certificates. Souvenirs are already popular; blood transfusion
Vox Sanguinis

453

services should therefore consider blood credits and donation certificates as incentives to encourage non-donors to donate and become regular donors.

This study has some limitations. The survey was online so only women who had access to the internet could participate. A 5-point Likert scale was used to assess motivation and barriers to blood donation, participants did not have the opportunity to add their own free text comments which may have provided additional suggestions for improving the participation of women in blood donation. Further research among women who do not have access to the internet and focus group discussions may therefore supplement the findings in this study.

In conclusion, the most common motivator for blood donation among women in Nigeria is 'to help family or friends in need'. Onetime donors who are willing to become regular donors are more motivated by reminders than those not willing. Younger women are more motivated by the opportunity to hang out with friends during blood donation drives than older women. The most common barriers to blood donation among women in Nigeria include; 'poor attitude of hospital staff' and 'fear of contracting infections'. Younger women and those of the Hausa ethnic group are significantly more debarred by 'lack of privacy during blood donation exercise' than older women and other ethnic groups. The most appealing incentives for blood donation are medical consultation and a blood donation certificate. Women's participation in blood donation in Nigeria can therefore be improved by sending regular reminders to donors, especially one-time donors, and by infrastructural adjustment to improve privacy at the blood donation sites. The National Orientation Agency, which is an organ of the Nigerian government that has the spread and capacity for public enlightenment and sensitization campaigns, should be engaged in donor education and advocacy to allay fears and dispel mythical beliefs about blood donation among women. Specific and targeted capacity-building initiatives should also be put in place to drive a paradigm shift in the attitude of hospital staff to work in Nigeria.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

H.O.O. designed the research, supervised the conduct of the research, the data analysis and interpretation, and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. F.A.F. supervised the research in the Southwest zone. T.I. O, I.A.D., K.O.O. and M.K.O. supervised the research in the Northcentral zone. N.I.U. supervised the research in the Southeast zone and was responsible for continuity. I.P.I. supervised the research in the Northeast zone. U.I.M. supervised the research in the Southsouth zone. J.O.O. supervised the research in the Southwest zone. A.M.A. supervised the research and analysed the data. All authors participated in the design of the questionnaire, interpretation of data analysis and in the review and editing of the manuscript.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST STATEMENT

The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

ORCID

Hannah Oluwayemisi Olawumi ¹⁰ https://orcid.org/0000-0001-8697-3329

Foluke Atinuke Fasola D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5841-9678

REFERENCES

- World Health Organization. WHO and federal partners call on all fit and well-meaning Nigerians to come forth to donate blood. [cited 2022 Nov 5]. Available from: https://www.afro.who.int/news/whoand-federal-partners
- World Health Organization. Federal government reaffirms commitment towards provision of safe blood. [cited 2022 Nov 15]. Available from: https://www.afro.who.int/countries/nigeria/news/federalgovernment-reaffirms-commitment-towards-provision-safe-blood
- Salaudeen AG, Musa OI, Awoyemi AO. Community survey on blood donation practices in a northern state of Nigeria. J Prev Med Hyg. 2011;52:21–5.
- Alla JM, Habeeb Y, Mustapha A, Andrew C, Saheed S. Gender distribution of blood donors and blood recipients in Rasheed Shekoni Teaching Hospital Dutse, Jigawa state, Nigeria. Int J Sci Res Eng. 2019;2:20–4.
- UNDP. What are the sustainable development goals? [cited 2022 Nov 15]. Available from: https://www.undp.org/sustainabledevelopment-goals
- World Health Organization. World blood donor day. [cited 2021 Feb 19]. Available from: https://www.afro.who.int/news/world-blooddonor-day-nigeria
- Statista Nigeria. Total population from 2011 to 2021, by gender. [cited 2022 Nov 15]. Available from: https://www.statista.com/ statistics/967908
- Erhabor O, Isaac Z, Abdulrahaman Y. Female gender participation in the blood donation process in resource-poor settings: case study of Sokoto in North Western Nigeria. J Blood Disorders Transf. 2013;5:176.
- Olawumi HO, Adewuyi JO. Blood donation trend in a tertiary hospital in Nigeria. Savannah J Med Res Pract. 2012;1:25–8.
- Okoroiwu HU, Asemota EA. Blood donors deferral prevalence and causes in a tertiary health care hospital, southern Nigeria. BMC Health Serv Res. 2019;19:510.
- Ugwu AO, Madu AJ, Efobi CC, Ibegbulam OG. Pattern of blood donation and characteristics of blood donors in Enugu, southeast Nigeria. Niger J Clin Pract. 2018;21:1438–43.
- 12. Bani M, Giussani B. Gender differences in giving blood: a review of the literature. Blood Transfus. 2010;8:278–87.
- Asamoah-Akuoko L, Hassall OW, Bates I, Ullum H. Blood donors' perceptions, motivators and deterrents in sub-Saharan Africa – a scoping review of evidence. Br J Haematol. 2017;177:864–77.
- Jeminusi OA, Ojo OT, Adegoke OM, Alabi AD, Sholeye OO, Olatunji PO. Cross-sectional survey of the willingness of tertiary hospital staff to donate blood in Sagamu, Nigeria. Ann Health Res. 2016; 2:91–7.
- Ibrahim IN, Mamman AI, Balogun MS. Motivation for donation among hospital blood donors and their attitude towards voluntary blood donation in state government hospitals, Kaduna, Nigeria. ISBT Sci Ser. 2019;14:345–51.
- Olaiya MA, Alakija W, Ajala A, Olatunji RO. Knowledge, attitudes, beliefs and motivations towards blood donations among blood donors in Lagos, Nigeria. Transfus Med. 2004;14:13–7.
- Kasraiana L, Ashkani-Esfahani S, Foruozande H. Reasons of underrepresentation of Iranian women in blood donation. Hematol Transfus Cell Ther. 2021;43:256–62.
- Alaskar SA, Alsadhan JA, Alanazi RM. Voluntary blood donation among female health care university students in Saudi Arabia, knowledge and status. J Family Med Prim Care. 2021;10:2353–7.

- Mohammed S, Essel HB. Motivational factors for blood donation, potential barriers, and knowledge about blood donation in first-time and repeat blood donors. BMC Hematol. 2018;18:1–9.
- Terzieva K, Popov R. Motivating and demotivating factors for blood donation of young people in Bulgaria. Hematol Dis Ther. 2021; 6:131.
- Jaffry TN, Khalid S, Tariq N, Fiaz A, Zafar S. Socio-demographic factors influencing voluntary blood donation in general population of Islamabad, Pakistan. J Community Med Public Health Care. 2019; 6:055.
- Weidmann C, Derstroff M, Klüter H, Oesterer M, Müller-Steinhardt M. Motivation, blood donor satisfaction and intention to return during the COVID-19 pandemic. Vox Sang. 2022;117: 488–94.
- Allain JP. Current approaches to increase blood donations in resource – limited countries. Transfus Med. 2019;29:297–310.
- Finck R, Ziman A, Hoffman M, Phan-Tang M, Yuan S. Motivating factors and potential deterrents to blood donation in high school aged blood donors. J Blood Transfus. 2016;2016:1–8.
- Kasraian L, Maghsudlu M. Blood donors' attitudes towards incentives: influence on motivation to donate blood. Transfus Med. 2012; 10:186–90.
- Maghsudlu M, Nasizadeh S. Iranian blood donors' motivations and their influencing factors. Transfus Med. 2011;21:247–52.
- Quee FA, Peffer K, Braake ADT, Hurk KV. Cardiovascular benefits for blood donors? A systematic review. Transfus Med Rev. 2022;36: 143–51.
- Kuttath V, Mohan S. Motivation and intention to future donation among blood donors attending a tertiary care hospital blood bank in Kerala. Int J Med Lab. 2021;8:304–15.
- Ibrahim AA, Koc M, Abdallah AM. Knowledge level, motivators and barriers of blood donation among students at Qatar University. Healthcare (Basel). 2021;9:926.
- Marantidou O, Loukopoulou L, Zervou E. Factors that motivate and hinder blood donation in Greece. Transfus Med. 2007;17:443–50.

- Edogor IO, Jonah AA, Ojo LI. Influence of social media on youths' usage of traditional mass media in Nigeria. New Media Mass Commun. 2014;31:55–66.
- Arrey OB. Attitude to work by Nigerian workers: a theoretical perspective. Glob J Manag Bus Res. 2013;13:5–8.
- Olowookere El, Agoha BC, Omonijo DO, Odukoya JA, Elegbeleye AO. Cultural nuances in work attitudes and behaviors: towards a model of African work culture. Acad J Interdiscip Stud. 2021;10:259–68.
- Suleiman W. A study of causes of poor attitude to work among workers of both public and private sectors organizations in Bauchi state-Nigeria. Int J Acad Res Bus Soc Sci. 2013;3:143–52.
- Chin CK, Kueh YC, Yusoff DM. Knowledge, perceptions and barriers of blood donation among adults in hospital Universiti Sains Malaysia. Malaysian J Med Res. 2018;2:1–9.
- Zucoloto ML, Gonçalez T, Menezes NP, McFarland W, Custer B, Martinez EZ. Fear of blood, injections and fainting as barriers to blood donation in Brazil. Vox Sang. 2018;114:38–46.
- Statista Nigeria. Health insurance coverage in Nigeria in 2018, by type and gender. [cited 2022 Nov 15]. Available from: https://www. statista.com/statistics/1124773/health-insurance-coverage-in-nigeri a-by-type-and-gender/

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information can be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of this article.

How to cite this article: Olawumi HO, Fasola FA, Otu TI, Ugwu NI, Durotoye IA, Omokanye KO, et al. Blood donation among women in Nigeria: Motivators, barriers and appealing incentives. Vox Sang. 2023;118:447–54. Revised: 14 April 2023

DOI: 10.1111/vox.13438

ORIGINAL ARTICLE



Long-term poor sleep quality is associated with adverse donor reactions in college students in Central China: A populationbased cross-sectional study

Songqing Ke¹ | Pu Xu² | Jing Xiong¹ | Lijia Xu¹ | Mengdi Ma¹ | Xiaoan Du¹ | Ru Yang¹

¹Wuhan Blood Center, Wuhan, Hubei, China

²Department of Blood Transfusion, Renmin Hospital of Wuhan University, Wuhan, Hubei, China

Correspondence Ru Yang, Wuhan Blood Center, Wuhan, Hubei 430030, China. Email: yangru1226@126.com

Funding information

Hubei Provincial Public Health Youth Top Talent Program, Grant/Award Number: 2021; Medical Research Project of Wuhan Municipal Health Commission, Grant/Award Number: WG21D04

Abstract

Background and Objectives: Adverse donor reaction (ADR) could adversely impact the recruitment and retention of blood donors, but the evidence of effect of sleep quality on ADR is limited and controversial. The goal of this study was to explore the association between the sleep quality and ADR among college students in Wuhan.

Materials and Methods: The college student blood donors in Wuhan from March to May 2022 were recruited. Self-compiled general information questionnaire and Pittsburgh sleep quality index (PSQI) were investigated by convenience sampling. Univariable and multivariable logistic regression analyses were used to estimate the association.

Results: Among 1014 participants included in this study, 63 were in the ADR group and 951 were in the non-ADR group. Compared with the non-ADR group, the PSQI scores of ADR group were higher (3.44 ± 1.81 vs. 2.78 ± 1.82 , p < 0.01). The results of multivariable logistic regression analysis showed that after adjusting gender, body mass index, blood donation history and other potential confounding factors, higher PSQI scores were related to the occurrence of ADRs (odds ratio = 1.231, 95% confidence interval 1.075–1.405), that is, the worse the sleep quality, the more likely the ADRs will occur.

Conclusion: The long-term poor sleep quality of college students is a risk factor for the occurrence of ADRs. It should be identified early before blood donation to reduce the incidence of ADRs and improve the safety and satisfaction of donors.

Keywords

adverse donor reaction, college students, sleep quality

Highlights

- Poorer sleep quality is associated with adverse sleep reactions in young blood donors.
- With regard to gender (male), body mass index (18.5–24.0 kg/m²), degree subject (non-medical), donation history (first-time) and donation volume (400 mL), subgroup analyses showed that poorer sleep quality could increase the risk of adverse sleep reactions.
- Sleep quality should be considered when interviewing college student blood donors.

Songqing Ke, Pu Xu and Jing Xiong contributed equally to this work and share first authorship.

INTRODUCTION

The adequacy and safe of blood supply play a vital role in public health [1]. Most blood products come from voluntary, uncompensated, eligible blood donors. In the face of the unremitting need and seasonal shortage for blood components, blood centres undertake an important task to maintain the balance between supply and demand of blood products and to ensure the safety of blood donors [2]. Blood donation is recognized as an extremely safe and well-tolerated procedure; however, a small percentage of donors occasionally do experience adverse donor reaction (ADR) during or after the process, especially in blood donors who lack experience and knowledge of blood donation [3, 4]. Most of ADRs are usually vasovagal reactions and haematomas, counting for over 98% of all ADR [5].

Don or characteristics that have been observed to predispose to ADR include younger age, female gender, predonation fear, low weight, first-time donation status, low estimated blood volume and low haemoglobin levels [2, 4, 6-9]. Previous studies have demonstrated that ADR could leave a negative influence on recruiting and retaining blood donors [10–12]. Besides, young donors are more likely to have ADR [13], and they are the essential part of blood donation population. Therefore, blood centre should make efforts to identify the potential risk factors of ADR earlier and minimize the incidence of ADR ultimately in order to promote donor safety and satisfaction.

Sleep is an essential part of our growth and survival. Sleep disorder is common in general population and has shown significant association with hypertension, anxiety and depression [14, 15]. However, very few studies have explored the relationship between the sleep quality and ADR, and the findings of previous studies were controversial. Takanashi et al. found that short sleep time may increase the risk of ADR [16]. Shivhare et al. also found that having disturbed sleep the night before blood donation could lead to vasovagal reaction [17]. However, another study conducted in America reported that hours of sleep were not significantly related to ADR risk in young donors [18]. Given this, our study intended to use Pittsburgh sleep quality index rather than sleep time to assess the sleep quality comprehensively.

Based on a population-based cross-sectional study in Wuhan, this study was aimed to systematically identify the association of sleep quality with ADR among college students and provide theoretical support of donor health management.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants and study design

A cross-sectional, online, questionnaire-based survey was conducted among college students of whole blood donation in Wuhan through the Wenjuanxing application (a survey platform) using a convenience sampling method between March and May 2022. In our study, eligible whole blood donors were selected to investigate after they donated blood. Wuhan Blood Center is a public health institution that is responsible for undertaking voluntary blood donation recruitment, blood collection and testing and clinical blood supply for nearly 160 clinical medical institutions in Wuhan. According to the China national standard for the eligible donor selection criteria (GB 18467-2011), all donors filled the health consultation questionnaire; thereafter, they underwent primary screening, including the blood pressure, body temperature, determination of ABO group, rapid test for hepatitis B surface antigen (HBsAg), alanine aminotransferase (ALT) and haemoglobin. The donors who failed the inspection were



FIGURE 1 Flow diagram of participants recruitment (*n* = 1014, Wuhan, China). ADR, adverse donor reaction; ALT, alanine aminotransferase; HBsAg, hepatitis B surface antigen.

4230410, 2023, 6, Down

.wiley

doi/10.1111/vox

13438 by Cornell

Wiley Online Library on [24/02/2025].

See the Term

Ind

Wiley Online Library for rules of use; OA

articles

the applicable Creat

temporarily deferred. During the rest period after donation, they scanned QR codes on their mobile phones to fill out questionnaires.

To prevent repetitive filling, we restricted the same IP address to fill in the questionnaire only once. In order to ensure quality, quality control questions were set in the questionnaire, and questionnaires completing less than 100 s were considered invalid. The detailed flow diagram of the participants' selection process is shown in Figure 1. This study follows the Strengthening the Reporting of Observational Studies in Epidemiology (STROBE) reporting guideline.

Ethics statement

The entire survey was carried out using voluntary, anonymous and confidential principles. Before filling out the questionnaire, participants provided informed consent. The study was approved by the ethics committee of the Wuhan Blood Center.

Outcome assessment

The National Health Commission of the People's Republic of China issued their guidelines on the Classification of Blood Donation Adverse Reaction (WS/T551-2017) in 2017, which specified the classification, severity assessment and relevance of adverse reactions during blood donation. According to this guideline, ADRs, judged and recorded by professional blood sampling nurses, refer to local bleeding, pain, allergy or systemic vasovagal response at the puncture site in some blood donors during or after blood donation.

TABLE 1 Characteristics of study population.

Characteristics	Total (n = 1014)	ADR group ($n = 63$)	Non-ADR group ($n = 951$)	t/χ^2	р
Gender (n, %)				0.013	0.909
Male	508 (50.10)	32 (50.79)	476 (50.05)		
Female	506 (49.90)	31 (49.21)	475 (49.95)		
Age (mean ± SD, years)	19.83 ± 1.83	20.06 ± 2.29	19.81 ± 1.80	0.864	0.288
BMI group (n, %)				6.226	0.044
<18.5	102 (10.06)	12 (19.05)	90 (9.46)		
18.5-24.0	726 (71.60)	42 (66.67 ^a)	684 (71.92)		
>24.0	186 (18.34)	9 (14.29)	177 (18.61)		
Ethnicity (n, %)				-	1 ^b
Han	943 (93.00)	59 (93.65)	884 (92.95)		
Minority	71 (7.00)	4 (6.35)	67 (7.05)		
Grade (n, %)				2.079	0.556
Freshman	506 (49.90)	30 (47.62)	476 (50.05)		
Sophomore	222 (21.89)	11 (17.46)	211 (22.19)		
Junior	171 (16.86)	12 (19.05)	159 (16.72)		
Senior and above	115 (11.34)	10 (15.87)	105 (11.04)		
Degree subject, n (%)				5.131	0.024
Medical	124 (12.23)	2 (3.17)	122 (12.83)		
Non-medical	890 (87.77)	61 (96.83)	829 (87.17)		
Blood type, n (%)				3.198	0.362
А	290 (28.60)	23 (36.51)	267 (28.08)		
В	268 (26.43)	18 (28.57)	250 (26.29)		
AB	97 (9.57)	4 (6.35)	93 (9.78)		
0	359 (35.40)	18 (28.57)	341 (35.86)		
Donation history, n (%)				7.204	0.007
First-time	645 (63.61)	50 (79.37)	595 (62.57)		
Repeat	369 (36.39)	13 (20.63)	356 (37.43)		
Donation volume, n (%)				9.551	0.002
<400 mL	485 (47.83)	42 (66.67)	443 (46.58)		
400 mL	529 (52.17)	21 (33.33)	508 (53.42)		

Abbreviation: ADR, adverse donor reaction.

^aDue to rounding, the total is not equal to 100%.

^bUsing the Fisher's exact test.

Survey materials

The survey questionnaires consisted of two sections: sociodemographic information and Pittsburgh sleep quality index. Sociodemographic information included age, gender, ethnicity, height, weight, grade, degree subject (medical or non-medical), blood type, donation history and donation volume. Body mass index (BMI) was calculated as body weight divided by the squared height (in kilograms per square metre). The Pittsburgh sleep quality index (PSQI), complied by Buysse et al. [19], has been frequently utilized to assess the sleep quality of participants within the last month [20, 21]. It contains 19 items in 7 dimensions including subjective sleep quality, sleep latency, sleep persistence, habitual sleep efficiency, sleep disorder, use of hypnotic drugs and daytime dysfunction. Each dimension is scored 0–3, and the cumulative scores range from 0 to 21. The lower PSQI scores indicate better sleep quality.

Vox Sanguinis

Statistical analysis

The continuous variables were expressed as mean and standard deviation, and *t*-test was performed to evaluate the difference of continuous variables. The categorical variables were expressed as number and percentage, and the chi-square test or Fisher's exact test was used for comparison where appropriate. The restricted cubic spline function was conducted to observe the relationship between the global scores of PSQI and ADR. Then, we carried out univariable and multivariable logistic regression models to evaluate the association between the PSQI scores and ADR, and we calculated the odds ratio (OR) and 95% confidence interval (95% CI). Furthermore, stratified analyses were performed according to gender, BMI, degree subject, donation history and donation volume. Statistical analysis was conducted with R 3.6.3 (R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria) and GraphPad Prism 8.3.0. The R statistical packages 'rms', 'ggplot2' and 'forestplot' were used to draw restricted cubic spline curves and forest plot. All statistical tests were two-sided, with statistical significance set at 0.05.

RESULTS

Basic characteristics of participants

A total of 1014 college students were included in our study, including 508 males and 506 females. The response rates of questionnaire were 92%. The characteristics of participants stratified by whether or not ADR occurred are shown in Table 1. Between ADR and non-ADR groups, there were significant differences in the BMI group, degree subject, donation history and donation volume (p < 0.05). Gender, age, ethnicity, grade and blood type did not exhibit any significant differences in these two groups (p > 0.05).

As Figure 2 shows, compared with the non-ADR group, the ADR group was more likely to have higher scores of subjective sleep quality (p < 0.001), sleep persistence (p < 0.05), habitual sleep efficiency



FIGURE 2 Analysis of different dimensions of Pittsburgh sleep quality index (PSQI) scores between adverse donor reaction (ADR) and non-ADR groups. Mean \pm standard deviation, n = 1014. *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; ***p < 0.001; ns, not statistically significant.

(p < 0.05) and daytime dysfunction (p < 0.05). The global PSQI score of ADR group was higher than that of the non-ADR group (3.44 ± 1.81 vs. 2.78 ± 1.82, p < 0.01).

Association of sleep quality with ADRs

The restricted cubic spline curve of global scores of PSQI with the ADRs is displayed in Figure 3. Positive correlation and linear association were found between PSQI scores and ADR with the increase in PSQI scores.

Logistic regression analyses were performed to assess the relationship between ADR and PSQI scores (Table 2). In the unadjusted model, the higher PSQI scores could increase the risk of ADR (OR = 1.195, 95% CI 1.051–1.351, p = 0.005). After adjustment of a series of covariates, the PSQI scores remained showing positive significant associations with ADR (p < 0.05). In the full adjusted model, PSQI scores showed positive significant association with ADR (OR = 1.231, 95% CI 1.075–1.405, p = 0.002).

Vox Sanguinis

459

Subgroup analyses

The results of subgroup analyses are shown in Figure 4. A significant association of increased PSQI scores with ADR was observed in subgroup analyses. The OR was 1.335 (95% CI 1.113–1.597) for male, 1.232 (95% CI 1.058–1.426) for BMI between 18.5 and 24.0 kg/m², 1.208 (95% CI 1.060–1.370) for non-medical students, 1.192



FIGURE 3 Dose-response relationship of the Pittsburgh sleep quality index (PSQI) scores with adverse donor reaction among college students. A knot is located at the 25th, 50th and 75th percentiles for the PSQI scores. (a) Unadjusted model; (b) model was adjusted for age, gender and BMI; (c) model was additionally adjusted for degree subject, donation history and donation volume; and (d) model was additionally adjusted for ethnicity, grade and blood type. OR, odds ratio.

TABLE 2 Logistic regression analyses of adverse donor reaction and the Pittsburgh sleep quality index scores.

	OR	95% CI	р
Unadjusted model	1.195	1.051-1.351	0.005
Model 1	1.191	1.049-1.347	0.006
Model 2	1.219	1.068-1.385	0.003
Model 3	1.231	1.075-1.405	0.002

Note: Model 1 was adjusted for age, gender and BMI; Model 2 was additionally adjusted for degree subject, donation history and donation volume; Model 3 was additionally adjusted for ethnicity, grade and blood type.

Abbreviations: CI confidence interval; OR: odds ratio.

Subgroup		OR(95% CI.) P	value
Gender			
Male	⊢ ∎−−4	1.335 (1.113–1.597)	0.002
Female	⊢ ∎1	1.077 (0.888–1.284)	0.431
BMI			
<18.5		→ 1.315 (0.995–1.767)	0.055
18.5–24.0	⊢ ∎1	1.232 (1.058–1.426)	0.006
>24.0		0.758 (0.463–1.150)	0.227
Degree subject			
Medical	H	→ 0.889 (0.313–1.780)	0.786
Non-medical	H -1	1.208 (1.060–1.370)	0.004
Donation history			
First-time	⊢ ∎1	1.192 (1.030–1.372)	0.015
Repeat	F	1.216 (0.917–1.583)	0.156
Donation volume			
<400 mL	⊢ ∎1	1.166 (0.987–1.369)	0.065
400 mL	⊢_ ∎I	1.261 (1.025–1.530)	0.021
Г			
0	1	2	



(95% CI 1.030–1.372) for the first-time donation and 1.261 (95% CI 1.025–1.530) for 400 mL of donation volume.

DISCUSSION

In this study, we have demonstrated the association between longterm sleep quality and ADR in college students and found that poor sleep quality was an independent risk factor of ADRs. In each dimension of PSQI scores, the scores of subjective sleep quality, sleep persistence, habitual sleep efficiency and daytime dysfunction in the ADR group were higher. As sleep quality is a modifiable risk factor, in the development of recruitment strategy in college donors, blood centre's staffs could advise them to have good sleep in advance, and the condition of sleep quality could become a criterion of selecting blood donors to reduce the risk of ADR.

A number of studies have demonstrated that sleep disorder could increase the risk of depression, obesity, hypertension, cardiovascular diseases and other chronic diseases [14, 15, 22, 23]. It is usually recommended that blood donors get a good night's sleep before blood donation to prevent vasovagal reaction [24], but the evidence supporting this advice is sparse; very few studies in the medical literature have evaluated the association between sleep quality and ADR, and the results are discordant. Takanashi et al. investigated 48,872 donors of which 4924 with vasovagal reaction, and they observed that sleep of less than 6 h increased the risk of vasovagal reaction, with a doseresponse relationship, both in whole blood and apheresis donors [16]. And Shivhare et al. also found that a significant correlation existed between having disturbed sleep the night before blood donation and vasovagal reaction (OR: 4.4: 95% CI 2.8-6.9) [17]. These studies were similar to the findings in our study. Furthermore, in Jeddah, inadequate sleep has been one of the commonest causes of blood donor deferral (about 6%) [25, 26]. In contrast, a survey among high school blood donors conducted by France et al. [18] found that reported sleep duration of donors was not significantly related to the risk of vasovagal reactions (OR: 1.05: 95% CI. 0.96-1.15). When considered as a whole, the inconsistent results may be due to regional and ethnic differences, and sleep duration may not reflect sleep guality comprehensively. PSQI has been widely used to measure sleep quality in many researche studies, which have been proved as an effective tool [27, 28]. Assessment of sleep quality may enhance the prediction of ADR among college student blood donors. Nurses and phlebotomists working in donation centres should be aware of the necessity of consulting sleep quality in the process of donor health assessment, so that ADR could be anticipated before donation.

The mechanisms of poorer sleep quality with a higher risk of developing the ADR remain unclear. However, some studies may provide potential insights. The vasovagal reactions were the most common type of ADR, accounting for 67%-95% of all ADR [29]. Vasovagal reactions result from a neurophysiological reflex during or after venipuncture, including nausea, dizziness, sweating, pallor changes or even fainting [17]. The autonomic nervous system plays an important role in the coordination of several physiological functions including the sleep process. And there was a bidirectional relationship between the impaired autonomic nervous system function and sleep disorder [30, 31]. The lack of sleep duration could affect the sympathovagal balance and generate higher sympathetic activity [32]. And the relation between sleep and cardiovascular system is bidirectional, and sleep deprivation could sympathetic activity and neuroendocrine response to stressor stimuli [33]. Then, the stimulation of venous pooling induces vasovagal reactions. Besides, needle fear and blood fear are psychological risk factors for ADR [6, 18]. There may be a synergistic effect between sleep quality and psychological factors, which may cause ADR together, and further research is needed.

In subgroup analysis, it revealed that the association between sleep quality and ADR was modified by gender, BMI, degree subject, donation history and donation volume. Significant effect of poorer sleep quality on ADR was observed in participants among males, those BMI 18.5-24.0 kg/m², non-medical students, first-time

donation, 400 mL of donation volume. Females generally are more prone to ADR than males [7], but evidence showed that males with short sleep duration had higher risk of vasovagal reactions than female [16], which was consistent with our findings. Overweight participants (BMI > 24 kg/m²) showed that poorer sleep quality did not increase the risk of ADR. Obesity is a protective factor of ADR [34, 35], which may buffer poor sleep quality for ADR. In addition, students who are studying medicine may have more knowledge about donation and tend to feel less fear and anxiety while donation, thus weakening the effect of sleep quality on ADR. Besides, the experience of blood donation could also reduce the fear of blood donation. The effect of sleep quality on the ADR risk was not significant for individuals with <400 mL of donation volume, while it was significant for group with 400 mL of donation volume, probably because of the small sample size of group with <400 mL of donation volume.

This study has some strengths. First, we conducted a prospective study. Second, our study had high response rates of >90%, so the selection bias was alleviated. There are some limitations in our study. First, evaluation of sleep quality was based on self-report rather than clinical diagnosis, which induced recall bias and detection bias. Therefore, the measurement of sleep quality needs to be improved in the further study. Second, the ADR includes vasovagal reaction and other pathophysiological reactions; whether sleep quality affects the subtype of ADR require further investigation. Last, the current sample was restricted to young blood donors in college, and the results cannot be generalized to the overall blood donation population.

In conclusion, our study demonstrates the association between sleep quality and ADR among college students in central China. And we found that long-term poorer sleep quality before blood donation could increase the risk of ADR with a dose-dependent relationship. Long-term sleep quality of blood donors should be considered at the reception of donors to promote the safety and satisfaction of donors.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was supported by Hubei Provincial Public Health Youth Top Talent Program to Ru Yang (2021), and Medical Research Project of Wuhan Municipal Health Commission to Mengdi Ma (Grant No. WG21D04).

S.K. and L.X. conceived the study. J.X. collected the data. S.K. performed the statistical analyses. M.M. and X.D. provided statistical consultion. The first draft of the manuscript was written by S.K. and P.X., reviewed by R.Y. and all authors commented on previous versions of the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST STATEMENT

The authors have disclosed no conflicts of interest.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ORCID

Ru Yang b https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3299-2345

REFERENCE

 Watkins NA, Dobra S, Bennett P, Cairns J, Turner ML. The management of blood safety in the presence of uncertain risk: a United Kingdom perspective. Transfus Med Rev. 2012;26:238–51.

Vox Sanguinis

- Brunson DC, Belanger GA, Sussmann H, Fine AM, Pandey S, Pham TD. Factors associated with first-time and repeat blood donation: adverse reactions and effects on donor behavior. Transfusion. 2022;62:1269–79.
- Wang C, Chen L, Sun C, Zhang Y, Cao C, Ma Y, et al. Prevention of blood donation-related vasovagal response by applied muscle tension: a meta-analysis. J Int Med Res. 2022;50:3000605221121958.
- Eder AF, Hillyer CD, Dy BA, Notari EP, Benjamin RJ. Adverse reactions to allogeneic whole blood donation by 16- and 17-year-olds. JAMA. 2008;299:2279–86.
- Agnihotri N, Marwaha N, Sharma RR. Analysis of adverse events and predisposing factors in voluntary and replacement whole blood donors: a study from North India. Asian J Transfus Sci. 2012;6:155–60.
- France CR, France JL, Carlson BW, Himawan LK, Stephens KY, Frame-Brown TA, et al. Fear of blood draws, vasovagal reactions, and retention among high school donors. Transfusion. 2014;54:918–24.
- Veldhuizen I, Atsma F, van Dongen A, de Kort W. Adverse reactions, psychological factors, and their effect on donor retention in men and women. Transfusion. 2012;52:1871–9.
- Tomasulo P, Kamel H, Bravo M, James RC, Custer B. Interventions to reduce the vasovagal reaction rate in young whole blood donors. Transfusion. 2011;51:1511–21.
- Almutairi H, Salam M, Alajlan A, Wani F, Al-Shammari B, Al-Surimi K. Incidence, predictors and severity of adverse events among whole blood donors. PLoS One. 2017;12:e0179831.
- Goldman M, Osmond L, Yi Q-L, Cameron-Choi K, O'Brien SF. Frequency and risk factors for donor reactions in an anonymous blood donor survey. Transfusion. 2013;53:1979–84.
- 11. Prakash S, Das PK, Mishra D, Ray GK, Routray S, Naik A, et al. Incidence and risk predictors analysis of adverse donor reactions in whole blood donation. Transfus Clin Biol. 2020;27:207–12.
- Custer B, Rios JA, Schlumpf K, Kakaiya RM, Gottschall JL, Wright DJ, et al. Adverse reactions and other factors that impact subsequent blood donation visits. Transfusion. 2012;52:118–26.
- Eder AF. Current efforts to reduce the risk of syncope among young blood donors. Curr Opin Hematol. 2012;19:480–5.
- Lo K, Woo B, Wong M, Tam W. Subjective sleep quality, blood pressure, and hypertension: a meta-analysis. J Clin Hypertens. 2018;20: 592–605.
- Okun ML, Mancuso RA, Hobel CJ, Schetter CD, Coussons-Read M. Poor sleep quality increases symptoms of depression and anxiety in postpartum women. J Behav Med. 2018;41:703–10.
- Takanashi M, Odajima T, Aota S, Sudoh M, Yamaga Y, Ono Y, et al. Risk factor analysis of vasovagal reaction from blood donation. Transfus Apher Sci. 2012;47:319–25.
- Shivhare A, Basavarajegowda A, Harichandrakumar KT, Silwal P, Raj P. Factors associated with vasovagal reactions in whole blood donors: a case-control study. Asian J Transfus Sci. 2022;16:41–9.
- France CR, France JL, Conatser R, Lux P, McCullough J, Erickson Y. Predonation fears identify young donors at risk for vasovagal reactions. Transfusion. 2019;59:2870–5.
- Buysse DJ, Reynolds CF, Monk TH, Berman SR, Kupfer DJ. The Pittsburgh sleep quality index: a new instrument for psychiatric practice and research. Psychiatry Res. 1989;28:193–213.
- Wang J, Zheng Z, Tang Y, Zhang R, Lu Q, Wang B, et al. Psychological distress and its influencing factors among psychiatric nurses in China: a cross-sectional study. Front Psych. 2022;13:948786.

- Zhang C, Zhang B, Ling Z, Xiao Y, Li S, Yu Y, et al. Long-term exposure to ambient black carbon is associated with sleep disturbance in college students. Sci Total Environ. 2022;838:156066.
- 22. Ahmad A, Didia SC. Effects of sleep duration on cardiovascular events. Curr Cardiol Rep. 2020;22:18.
- Depner CM, Stothard ER, Wright KP. Metabolic consequences of sleep and circadian disorders. Curr Diab Rep. 2014;14:507.
- 24. Thijsen A, Masser B. Vasovagal reactions in blood donors: risks, prevention and management. Transfus Med. 2019;29:13–22.
- Abdelaal M, Anwar F. Analysis of blood donor deferral in Jeddah, Saudi Arabia: characteristics and causes. J Pak Med Assoc. 2016;66: 1392–5.
- AlNouri AK, Maghrabi LA, Hamdi SS, Abd El-Ghany SM, AlNouri KA. Analysis of the most common causes of blood donor deferral in northern Jeddah: a single-center study. J Blood Med. 2019;10: 47–51.
- Dietch JR, Taylor DJ, Sethi K, Kelly K, Bramoweth AD, Roane BM. Psychometric evaluation of the PSQI in U.S. college students. J Clin Sleep Med. 2016;12:1121–9.
- Liu D, Kahathuduwa C, Vazsonyi AT. The Pittsburgh sleep quality index (PSQI): psychometric and clinical risk score applications among college students. Psychol Assess. 2021;33:816–26.
- Trouern-Trend JJ, Cable RG, Badon SJ, Newman BH, Popovsky MA. A case-controlled multicenter study of vasovagal reactions in blood donors: influence of sex, age, donation status, weight, blood pressure, and pulse. Transfusion. 1999;39:316–20.

- Olivares MJ, Toledo C, Ortolani D, Ortiz FC, Díaz HS, Iturriaga R, et al. Sleep dysregulation in sympathetic-mediated diseases: implications for disease progression. Sleep. 2022;45:zsac166.
- Grimaldi D, Reid KJ, Papalambros NA, Braun RI, Malkani RG, Abbott SM, et al. Autonomic dysregulation and sleep homeostasis in insomnia. Sleep. 2021;44:zsaa274.
- Spiegel K, Leproult R, Van Cauter E. Impact of sleep debt on metabolic and endocrine function. Lancet. 1999;354:1435–9.
- Tobaldini E, Pecis M, Montano N. Effects of acute and chronic sleep deprivation on cardiovascular regulation. Arch Ital Biol. 2014;152: 103–10.
- 34. Newman BH. Vasovagal reaction rates and body weight: findings in high- and low-risk populations. Transfusion. 2003;43:1084–8.
- Philip J, Sarkar RS, Jain N. A single-centre study of vasovagal reaction in blood donors: influence of age, sex, donation status, weight, total blood volume and volume of blood collected. Asian J Transfus Sci. 2014;8:43–6.

How to cite this article: Ke S, Xu P, Xiong J, Xu L, Ma M, Du X, et al. Long-term poor sleep quality is associated with adverse donor reactions in college students in Central China: A population-based cross-sectional study. Vox Sang. 2023; 118:455–62. Revised: 13 April 2023

DOI: 10.1111/vox.13437

ORIGINAL ARTICLE



In vitro quality of cold and delayed cold-stored platelet concentrates from interim platelet units during storage for 21 days

Hanne Braathen¹ | Turid Helen Felli Lunde¹ | Jörg Assmus² | Kristin Gjerde Hagen¹ | Einar Klæboe Kristoffersen^{1,3} | Geir Strandenes¹ | Torunn Oveland Apelseth^{1,3,4}

¹Department of Immunology and Transfusion Medicine, Haukeland University Hospital, Bergen, Norway

²Centre for Clinical Research, Haukeland University Hospital, Bergen, Norway

³Department of Clinical Science, Faculty of Medicine, University of Bergen, Bergen, Norway

⁴Norwegian Armed Forces Joint Medical Services, Oslo, Norway

Correspondence

Hanne Braathen, Department of Immunology and Transfusion Medicine, Haukeland University Hospital, P.O. Box 1400, 5021 Bergen, Norway. Email: hanne.braathen@helse-bergen.no

Funding information

Department of Immunology and Transfusion Medicine at Haukeland University Hospital

Abstract

Background and Objectives: Based on previous success using apheresis platelets, we wanted to investigate the in vitro quality and platelet function in continuously cold-stored and delayed cold-stored platelet concentrates (PCs) from interim platelet units (IPUs) produced by the Reveos system.

Materials and Methods: We used a pool-and-split design to prepare 18 identical pairs of PCs. One unit was stored unagitated and refrigerated after production on day 1 (cold-stored). The other unit was stored agitated at room temperature until day 5 and then refrigerated (delayed cold-stored). Samples were taken after pool-and-split on day 1 and on days 5, 7, 14 and 21. Swirling was observed and haematology parameters, metabolism, blood gas, platelet activation and platelet aggregation were analysed for each sample point.

Results: All PCs complied with European recommendations (EDQM 20th edition). Both groups had mean platelet content >200 \times 10⁹/unit on day 21. The pH remained above 6.4 for all sample points. Glucose concentration was detectable in every cold-stored unit on day 21 and in every delayed cold-stored unit on day 14. The cold-stored group showed a higher activation level before stimulation as measured by flow cytometry. The activation levels were similar in the two groups after stimulation. Both groups had the ability to form aggregates after cold storage and until day 21.

Conclusion: Our findings suggest that PCs from IPUs are suitable for cold storage from day 1 until day 21 and delayed cold storage from day 5 until day 14.

Keywords

blood component storage, cold-stored platelets, delayed cold-stored platelets, interim platelet units, platelet concentrate

Highlights

• High glucose concentrations in platelet concentrates (PCs) from interim platelet units support prolonged cold storage.

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited and is not used for commercial purposes.

© 2023 The Authors. Vox Sanguinis published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of International Society of Blood Transfusion.

- Cold-stored PCs had the ability to form aggregates throughout storage until day 21, measured by light transmission aggregometry.
- Delayed cold-stored PCs had a higher ability to be activated by agonists, measured by flow cytometry.

INTRODUCTION

Platelet concentrates (PCs) have been transfused to patients to reduce bleeding or as prophylaxis to prevent bleeding since the 1950s [1]. Platelets were initially stored cold to prevent bacterial growth. The discovery that room temperature-stored platelets had longer circulation time than cold-stored platelets led to a shift in practice regarding platelet storage temperature [2]. While some hospitals kept a dual platelet inventory, the majority switched to room-temperature storage [2–4]. Whole blood was the primary choice for massively bleeding patients and the need for platelets was primarily for prophylactic transfusions.

PCs are now routinely stored agitated at room temperature for 4–7 days [5, 6]. Transport of PCs from blood service providers to hospitals or from bigger hospitals to smaller hospitals further narrows the window for transfusion. In some cases, blood components are transported across borders to provide military hospitals with lifesaving components. This makes PCs a vulnerable resource, as blood banks and hospitals experience high wastage and a constant threat of bacterial growth from product contamination.

Several recent publications have shown that cold-stored or delayed cold-stored PCs comply with transfusion guidelines and have better in vitro function than room temperature-stored PCs [7–9]. The platelet storage lesion, which occurs during storage as biochemical, structural and functional changes, is mitigated by cold storage [10]. Cold storage reduces the risk of bacterial growth and preserves mito-chondrial integrity, which potentially extends shelf life [11–15]. Cold storage shortens platelet circulation time in vivo to 1–3 days post-transfusion; however, the improved in vitro platelet function indicates a more optimal blood product for actively bleeding patients [9, 15].

The majority of PCs are used for prophylactic transfusions for non-bleeding patients, for which room temperature storage is preferred, but high wastage rates challenge platelet inventory management [16]. Wastage could be cut significantly if hospitals initially reserved PCs for prophylactic use and thereafter transferred unused units to cold storage for actively bleeding patients. Implementation of delayed cold-stored PCs may reduce wastage and provide an alternative for actively bleeding patients [17].

Quality control data from our hospital show that as much as 80% of PCs are used for prophylactic transfusions. Following a clinical study of cold-stored platelet transfusion in cardiac surgery patients in 2020, we introduced a dual inventory of PCs where room temperature-stored PCs were supplemented with a small inventory of continuously cold-stored apheresis PCs for actively bleeding patients [18, 19]. This aimed to ensure a sufficient inventory of PCs during the COVID-19 pandemic. In 2021, the dual inventory consisted of 96% room temperature-stored and 4% continuously cold-stored PCs.

While the wastage of room temperature-stored PCs was 17%, the figure for cold-stored PCs was 36%.

Our research group has performed two laboratory studies, one in preparation for submission, involving delayed cold-stored apheresis PCs on day 7 [8]. We chose day 7, corresponding to the end of shelf life for our routinely stored PCs. This was found to be too late for delayed cold storage [8]. Previous publications indicate that platelets may be delayed cold-stored after 4 days of storage [7, 20]. At our hospital, the main PC production method is from single donation interim platelet units (IPUs). We wanted to explore the effect of relocating IPU PCs from room temperature storage to cold storage near the end of their shelf life aiming to reduce platelet wastage and the workload of our production unit. Additionally, IPU PCs have a slightly higher plasma content than apheresis PCs, which may influence platelet storage lesion [21].

In this study, we investigated the in vitro quality and platelet function from day 1 to day 21 in cold-stored IPU PCs and compared this to delayed cold-stored IPU PCs when transferred from room temperature to cold storage on day 5.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design

This prospective single-centre experimental study was performed at the Department of Immunology and Transfusion Medicine at Haukeland University Hospital, Bergen, Norway from August 2021 to April 2022. The Regional Committee for Medical and Health Research Ethics approved the study (REC id: 2017/157). Blood from healthy regular blood donors, both female and male with blood type A or O were used in the study. The participants consented to their blood samples being used for research purposes.

Production of IPU concentrates

IPU PCs were prepared from five IPU units from whole blood donations. In brief, 450 mL whole blood with 63 mL citrate phosphate dextrose (Reveos, Terumo BCT) was separated using the Reveos system with the 3C program within 3–14 h of donation. Each IPU unit consisted of approximately 30 mL of platelets in autologous plasma. The IPUs rested for 1 h before being moved to a room temperature horizontal agitator for overnight incubation. The next morning five IPUs with an estimated total yield of >300 × 10⁹/unit were sterile connected (TSCDII, Terumo BCT) to a Reveos platelet pooling set (Terumo BCT), and 220 mL platelet additive solution (PAS) (T-PAS+, Terumo BCT) was then added before the IPU units were passed through a leukocyte filter. The leukocyte-depleted IPU PCs were placed in an agitator for a minimum of 10 min before further manipulation.

Pool-and-split, storage and sampling

The trial included 36 IPU PCs pooled and split into 18 identical pairs. Two ABO-identical IPU PCs were sterile connected and combined in one bag. The bag was mixed gently for a minimum of 5 min before storage bags (Platelet Storage Bag, Terumo BCT) were sterile connected to the pooling bag and the content split into two identical IPU PCs. Each pair was stored for 21 days, where one IPU PC was stored agitated at room temperature ($20-24^{\circ}$ C) for 5 days before transfer to cold storage without agitation, while the other IPU PC was stored continuously cold without agitation.

Sampling was performed after pool-and-split on day 1 and on storage days 5, 7, 14 and 21. After gentle mixing in an agitator for a minimum of 10 min, we sterile connected sampling bags (BB*T015CM, Terumo BCT) to the storage bags and transferred 25 mL (days 1 and 21) or 15 mL (days 5, 7, and 14) for testing.

Analyses

We tested for residual white blood cells (rWBC) using the BD Leucocount kit and a flow cytometer (BD FACSCanto II with FACSDiva version 8.0.1, BD Biosciences), following established procedures. Swirling was documented at each sample point by gently mixing the storage bags beneath a light source and looking for swirling patterns.

Tubes for haematology analyses contained K2EDTA anticoagulants (BD Bioscience) to obtain single platelets for analysis. Platelet count (PLT) and mean platelet volume (MPV) were analysed on the Sysmex XN-9100 (Sysmex Europe GmbH).

Glucose, lactate, pH, base excess (BE), pO_2 and pCO_2 were analysed at 22°C on a blood gas analyser (ABL825 FLEX, Radiometer Medical ApS).

To measure platelet function, we investigated platelet aggregation responses to 0.5 mM arachidonic acid (AA) and 30 μ M thrombin receptor-activating peptide 6 (TRAP-6) (Roche Diagnostics GmbH) with a light transmission aggregometer (Chrono-log Model 700, Chrono-log Corporation). For light transmission analyses (LTA), we centrifuged samples of IPU PCs at 1500g for 15 min to obtain platelet-poor plasma (PPP). Platelet-rich plasma (PRP) was prepared by diluting a sample of IPU PC in PPP to a concentration of ~200 × 10⁹/L platelets. After 3 min of incubation at 37°C, LTA was performed with 1000 rpm stirring at 37°C with either 0.5 mM AA or 30 μ M TRAP-6 as agonists until maximum aggregation was achieved. Maximum amplitude (MaxA) indicated distance from PRP (0%) and PPP (100%). The slope indicated maximum speed of aggregation formation (%/min) during analysis. Aggregation response was investigated in duplicate, and results were reported as the mean of the two parallels. We also ran one sample without an agonist to ensure no spontaneous aggregation occurred.

We also recorded the activation response to the same agonists using a flow cytometer (BD FACSCanto II with FACSDiva version 8.0.1, BD Biosciences). For flow cytometry analyses, we diluted IPU PCs with IsotonTM II Diluent (Beckman Coulter Life Sciences) to a concentration of $\sim 200 \times 10^9$ /L. Three aliguots of 50 µL from each diluted sample were either added without agonist, 0.5 mM AA or 30 µM TRAP-6. All samples were added 12.5 µL anti-CD61 PerCP and 2.5 µL anti-CD62P PE (BD Biosciences). After mixing, we incubated the samples in the dark at room temperature for 30 min. Before flow cytometer analysis, we adjusted the volume with 2 mL FACS-Flow (BD Biosciences) to allow optimal dilution. Samples were run immediately after dilution. The platelets were identified using anti-CD61 (BD Biosciences) and platelet activation response using anti-CD62P (BD Biosciences). A fixed gating setup based on CD61 positivity was used for all samples, irrespective of storage time, and 15,000 events were recorded per sample at a medium flow rate.

Statistics

Our data were analysed using R version 3.5.0 [22] with the NLME package version 3.1-137 [23] (The R Foundation for Statistical Computing). The graphics were derived using GraphPad Prism 9.4.0 for Windows (GraphPad Software). For each outcome, we fitted a linear mixed effect model using time, group and their interaction as predictors. In the time domain, we applied simple contrast (i.e., change from baseline). The interaction describes the change in difference between the groups, with respect to baseline measurements on day 1. Results are presented as mean (95% CI). We considered p < 0.05 as significant.

RESULTS

General requirements

The mean ratio of plasma to PAS was 42:58, with plasma concentration ranging from 40% to 43%. All IPU PC units complied with the requirements in the Guide to the Preparation, Use and Quality Assurance of Blood Components (EDQM, 20th edition) after pool-and-split [6]. Mean (95% CI) volume per 60×10^9 platelets was 62 mL (59, 64) in the cold and 62 mL (59, 65) in the delayed cold group (p = 0.827). After pool-and-split on day 1, rWBC was 0.04×10^6 /unit (0.02, 0.05) in the cold and 0.05×10^6 /unit (0.02, 0.07) in the delayed cold group (p = 0.443). We graded swirling to 3+ on day 1 in all units. We only downgraded one room temperature-stored unit to 2+ on day 5. No cold-stored or delayed cold-stored units had detectable swirling.

There were no statistically significant differences in any of the analyses on day 1, which indicates that our pool-and-split model resulted in equal pairs. The complete results are presented in Tables S1 and S2.

Haematology and blood gas analyses

There was an overall decline in PLT per unit during storage in both groups (Table 1), however; both groups had PLT > 200×10^{9} /unit on day 21. Cold storage led to shape change and increased MPV (Table 1).

Figure 1a shows that there was a steeper decline in glucose concentration in the delayed cold-stored group, which continued after cold storage (p < 0.001). Correspondingly, we saw an increase in lactate concentration (Figure 1b). There was measurable glucose in every unit in the cold-stored group on day 21, while there was one unit without detectable glucose on day 21 in the delayed cold-stored group. This unit had the lowest percentage of plasma from production (40%), that is, a low glucose concentration (6.6 mmol/L) and, due to a high platelet concentration (376 × 10⁹/unit), the lowest volume per 60×10^9 platelets (52 mL).

During storage, pH declined in both groups with the biggest decline in the continuously cold-stored group on day 21 (p < 0.001). However, the lowest value of 6.9 was well above the recommended limit of 6.4 for PCs [6]. pCO₂ and BE declined similarly in both groups, while pO₂ increased with cold storage (Table S1).

Platelet function

Measurements of aggregation response by LTA showed that units not stored cold on day 1 (both groups) and until day 5 (delayed cold-

BRAATHEN ET AL. stored group) were unable to produce irreversible aggregation with AA as agonist (Figure 2a). Samples from cold-stored units produced

AA as agonist (Figure 2a). Samples from cold-stored units produced irreversible aggregation, and the cold-stored group had better aggregation by AA, measured by MaxA and slope from day 5 and throughout storage (Figure 2a and Table S2) when compared to the delayed cold-stored platelet group. Room temperature-stored units had better aggregation measured by MaxA and slope with TRAP-6 as agonist. Transfer to cold storage led to a decline in TRAP-induced aggregation in both groups, with a steady decline throughout storage. The continuously cold-stored group showed better aggregation response on days 14 and 21 compared to the delayed cold-stored group (Figure 2b and Table S2). There was no difference in spontaneous aggregation between groups and it did not affect the analysis (Table S2).

Unstimulated platelets had higher CD62P mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) in the continuously cold-stored group from day 5 (p = 0.010) and throughout storage (Figure 3a). CD62P MFI when stimulated by AA increased during storage, but the change was not statistically different in the two groups throughout storage (Table S2). CD62P MFI stimulated by TRAP-6 decreased during storage and was similar in both groups until day 7. The continuously cold-stored group had higher MFI from day 14, showing a change between groups (p = 0.021). However, the stimulation response measured as difference in MFI between stimulated and unstimulated platelets was higher in the delayed cold-stored group from day 5 to day 21 (Figure 3b).

TABLE 1 Platelet content, platelet count and mean platelet volume.

Observed values LME: change Warm 5 days Cold no agitation In time Between groups Outcome Mean (95% CI) Mean (95% CI) p-value p-value PLT (10⁹/unit) Day 1 329 (314, 344) 328 (312, 344) 0.724 294 (280, 307) 298 (285, 311) 0.138 Day 5 < 0.001 0.055 Day 7 274 (261, 288) 280 (267, 293) < 0.001 Day 14 249 (236, 261) 245 (232, 258) < 0.001 0.482 213 (203, 224) 205 (194, 215) < 0.001 0.013 Day 21 PLT (10⁹/L) 0.307 Day 1 982 (936, 1027) 976 (928, 1023) _ Day 5 945 (901, 989) 957 (916, 999) < 0.001 0.033 938 (891, 985) 941 (896, 985) 0.275 Day 7 < 0.001 892 (848, 936) 868 (823, 913) < 0.001 0.028 Day 14 Day 21 812 (772, 851) 764 (723, 805) < 0.001 < 0.001 MPV (fL) 0.255 Day 1 10.0 (9.8, 10.1) 9.9 (9.8, 10.0) _ Day 5 10.1 (9.9, 10.2) 10.9 (10.7, 11.0) 0.039 < 0.001 Day 7 11.0 (10.9, 11.2) 10.8 (10.7, 10.9) < 0.001 0.024 Day 14 11.2 (11.0, 11.3) 10.7 (10.6, 10.9) < 0.001 < 0.001 Day 21 11.2 (11.1, 11.4) 10.7 (10.6, 10.9) < 0.001 < 0.001

Abbreviations: LME, linear mixed effect; MPV, mean platelet volume; PLT, platelet count.



FIGURE 1 Glucose and lactate concentrations. (a) Glucose and (b) lactate in platelet concentrates from interim platelet units stored cold for 21 days (cold-stored, blue) or agitated at room temperature until day 5 and then cold until day 21 (delayed cold-stored, red). The *p* values represent change in difference between groups, with respect to baseline measurements on day 1 (linear fixed-effect model, R version 3.5.0 with the NLME package version 3.1-137). Points show observed mean with 95% CI.

DISCUSSION

In this experimental study, we found an in vitro quality and function of IPU PCs supporting both cold and delayed cold storage. Throughout storage, PLT per unit was above the recommended regulatory requirements [5, 6].

The study design resulted in 10 different donors in each IPU PC pooled unit. This minimized donor variability between the pooled units. To achieve a high platelet yield per unit, our department uses five IPUs, which provides additional plasma compared to four IPUs in the same amount of PAS. The additional plasma is beneficial for prolonged storage because it entails higher levels of glucose in the units. All units, except one delayed cold-stored, still contained glucose on day 21. Previous findings from studies on apheresis PCs, with delayed



FIGURE 2 Platelet function measured by light transmission aggregometry. Platelet aggregation after stimulation with (a) arachidonic acid (AA) or (b) thrombin receptor-activating peptide 6 (TRAP-6) in platelet concentrates from interim platelet units stored cold for 21 days (cold-stored, blue) or agitated at room temperature until day 5 and then cold until day 21 (delayed cold-stored, red). Maximum amplitude (MaxA) indicates distance from platelet-rich plasma (0%) and platelet-poor plasma (100%). The *p* values represent change in difference between groups, with respect to baseline measurements on day 1 (linear fixed-effect model, R version 3.5.0 with the NLME package version 3.1-137). Points show observed mean with 95% CI. LTA, light transmission analyses.

cold storage on day 7, showed glucose deprivation as early as on day 14 [8]. Johnson et al. found that glucose exhaustion was associated with apoptotic changes, which indicates that PCs should not be stored beyond glucose deprivation [24]. The lactate concentration found on day 14 in delayed cold-stored PCs and cold-stored PCs on day 21, respectively, is comparable to lactate concentration on day 7 in room temperature-stored PCs in plasma [25]. While pH is a poor predictor of platelet quality due to the presence of acetate and phosphate in the PAS [26], the detection of glucose seems to coincide with platelet function. The one unit without detectable glucose on



FIGURE 3 Platelet function measured by flow cytometry. (a) Activation response by use of anti-CD62P measured as mean fluorescent intensity (MFI) with flow cytometry in platelet concentrates from interim platelet units stored cold until day 21 (coldstored, blue) or agitated at room temperature until day 5 and then cold until day 21 (delayed cold-stored, red). Points show observed mean with 95% CI. Circles indicate unstimulated platelets, triangles pointing upward indicate platelets stimulated with arachidonic acid (AA) and triangles pointing downward indicate platelets stimulated with thrombin receptor-activating peptide 6 (TRAP-6). The platelets were identified by use of anti-CD61 and platelet activation response by use of anti-CD62P. (b) MFI difference to unstimulated (baseline) after stimulation with AA (triangles pointing upwards) or TRAP-6 (triangles pointing downwards).

day 21 lacked the ability to aggregate with AA or TRAP-6 measured with LTA and also the ability to be stimulated with AA in flow analysis compared to the other units in the same group. We have found corresponding results in our previously published study of apheresis PCs [8].

Our flow cytometry analyses indicate that the cold and delayed cold-stored platelets have continuous high activation potential, especially with AA as agonist. We also found that the cold and delayedcold platelets had the ability to form aggregates throughout storage with both AA and TRAP-6 as agonists. Room temperature-stored platelets did not form aggregates with AA as agonist (Figure 2a). Increasing the concentration of agonist in the study might enhance aggregate formation. The shape change that occurs after cold storage leads to clustering of $GPIb\alpha$ [27], which may enhance the effect of AA on the activation of platelet aggregation [28]. Tohidi-Esfahani et al. report that cold-stored PCs are more activated than room temperature-stored PCs [29]. The increased CD62P MFI of unstimulated platelets in the continuously cold-stored units indicates an in vitro activated state [30]. Due to lower activation levels in the unstimulated samples, there was a higher ratio between unstimulated and stimulated CD62P MFI in the delayed cold-stored platelets. However, CD62P MFI levels were similar in the two groups after stimulation.

The MPV of delayed cold-stored units where the volume continued to increase during storage may indicate a storage lesion not seen in the continuously cold-stored units. The cold-stored units decreased in size from day 5, which may be due to microparticle formation. The presence of microparticles in the units may contribute to enhanced in vitro function [31].

Logistically, IPU PCs are feasible for cold and delayed cold storage. It is easier to organize the production of cold-stored IPU PCs from the previous day's whole blood donations than to find suitable apheresis donors, and collect and produce a specific amount of apheresis PCs. In addition, IPU PCs may be stored cold immediately after production while, in our department, apheresis PCs may need to rest until the following day at room temperature to reduce aggregates from the apheresis process, which may delay cold storage. Another benefit of using platelets from whole blood is the resting period before production, where leukocytes are able to phagocytose possible bacteria.

Implementation of a dual inventory of platelets with a small cold-stored inventory with a prolonged shelf life for actively bleeding patients may reduce wastage [17]. The prolonged shelf life of cold-stored PCs may simplify logistics for blood providers and hospitals. If a new pandemic, or another severe event, occurs, a dual inventory may mitigate wastage and improve the availability of platelets as part of overall measures to establish control over blood supply and demand [32, 33]. Unagitated, cold-stored PCs may be suitable for transport to military hospitals or rural civilian hospitals and thereby ensure the availability of a platelet-containing product for the resuscitation of bleeding patients in a logistically challenging setting [34].

In conclusion, our results suggest that IPU PCs are suitable for cold storage from day 1 until day 21 and delayed cold from day 5 until day 14. The cut-offs expressed here are based on levels of glucose measured in the PCs and the results of platelet function analysis. Further studies are encouraged to further examine the optimal storage time of cold-stored platelets.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank our colleagues at the Department of Immunology and Transfusion Medicine, Haukeland University Hospital, for facilitating blood components for research. A special thanks to Joar Sivertsen for performing the statistical analysis. We also thank the Department of Medical Biochemistry and Pharmacology, Haukeland University Hospital for their excellent service. The Department of Immunology and Transfusion Medicine at Haukeland University Hospital supported the study.

H.B., T.O.A., T.H.F.L. and G.S. designed the research study; H.B. and T.H.F.L. collected the data; J.A. designed statistical analyses, tables and figures; H.B., T.H.F.L. and T.O.A. analysed and interpreted the data; H.B and T.O.A. wrote the manuscript, while all the other authors reviewed and approved the manuscript for publication.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST STATEMENT

The opinions or assertions contained herein are the private views of the authors and are not to be construed as official or as reflecting the views of the Norwegian Armed Forces Joint Medical Services.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The authors confirm that the data supporting the findings of this study are available within the article and online supporting tables.

ORCID

Hanne Braathen ^(D) https://orcid.org/0000-0002-4750-0681 Einar Klæboe Kristoffersen ^(D) https://orcid.org/0000-0002-4928-4417 Torunn Oveland Apelseth ^(D) https://orcid.org/0000-0001-8823-2719

REFERENCES

- Dillard GH, Brecher G, Cronkite EP. Separation, concentration, and transfusion of platelets. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med. 1951;78:796–9.
- Kattlove HE. Platelet preservation what temperature? A rationale for strategy. Transfusion. 1974;14:328–30.
- Valeri CR. Circulation and hemostatic effectiveness of platelets stored at 4 C or 22 C: studies in aspirin-treated normal volunteers. Transfusion. 1976;16:20–3.
- Silva VA, Miller WV. Platelet transfusion survey in a regional blood program. Transfusion. 1977;17:255–60.
- Fung MK, Eder AF, Spitalnik SL, Westhoff CM, editors. Technical manual. 19th ed. Bethesda, MD: AABB; 2017.
- ECPAoBT (CD-P-TS). Guide to the preparation, use and quality assurance of blood components. 20th ed. Strasbourg, France: European Directorate for the Quality of Medicines & HealthCare; 2020.
- Wood B, Johnson L, Hyland RA, Marks DC. Maximising platelet availability by delaying cold storage. Vox Sang. 2018;113:403–11.
- Braathen H, Sivertsen J, Lunde THF, Kristoffersen EK, Assmus J, Hervig TA, et al. In vitro quality and platelet function of cold and delayed cold storage of apheresis platelet concentrates in platelet additive solution for 21 days. Transfusion. 2019;59:2652–61.
- Stolla M, Bailey SL, Fang L, Fitzpatrick L, Gettinger I, Pellham E, et al. Effects of storage time prolongation on in vivo and in vitro characteristics of 4°C-stored platelets. Transfusion. 2020;60:613–21.
- Ng MSY, Tung JP, Fraser JF. Platelet storage lesions: what more do we know now? Transfus Med Rev. 2018;32:144–54.
- Bynum JA, Meledeo MA, Getz TM, Rodriguez AC, Aden JK, Cap AP, et al. Bioenergetic profiling of platelet mitochondria during storage: 4°C storage extends platelet mitochondrial function and viability. Transfusion. 2016;56:S76–84.

12. Ketter P, Arulanandam B, Cap AP. Platelets feeding bacteria with lactate during room temperature storage: mitigated by refrigeration. Blood. 2017;130:2407.

- Ketter PM, Kamucheka R, Arulanandam B, Akers K, Cap AP. Platelet enhancement of bacterial growth during room temperature storage: mitigation through refrigeration. Transfusion. 2019;59:1479–89.
- Reddoch-Cardenas KM, Peltier GC, Chance TC, Nair PM, Meledeo MA, Ramasubramanian AK, et al. Cold storage of platelets in platelet additive solution maintains mitochondrial integrity by limiting initiation of apoptosis-mediated pathways. Transfusion. 2021; 61:178–90.
- Zhao HW, Serrano K, Stefanoni D, D'Alessandro A, Devine DV. In vitro characterization and metabolomic analysis of cold-stored platelets. J Proteome Res. 2021;20:2251–65.
- McCullough J. Overview of platelet transfusion. Semin Hematol. 2010;47:235–42.
- Warner MA, Kurian EB, Hammel SA, van Buskirk CM, Kor DJ, Stubbs JR. Transition from room temperature to cold-stored platelets for the preservation of blood inventories during the COVID-19 pandemic. Transfusion. 2021;61:72–7.
- Strandenes GSJ, Bjerkvig CK, Fosse TK, Cap AP, Del Junco DJ, Kristoffersen EK, et al. A pilot trial of platelets stored cold versus at room temperature for complex cardiothoracic surgery. Anesthesiology. 2020;133:1173–83.
- Braathen H, Hagen KG, Kristoffersen EK, Strandenes G, Apelseth TO. Implementation of a dual platelet inventory in a tertiary hospital during the COVID-19 pandemic enabling cold-stored apheresis platelets for treatment of actively bleeding patients. Transfusion. 2022;62:S193-202.
- Schubert PC, Culibrk B, Zhao W, Devine D, McTaggart K. Impact of cold storage delay time on cold stored platelet quality. Transfusion. 2018;58:143A.
- Marini I, Aurich K, Jouni R, Nowak-Harnau S, Hartwich O, Greinacher A, et al. Cold storage of platelets in additive solution: the impact of residual plasma in apheresis platelet concentrates. Haematologica. 2019;104:207–14.
- 22. R Core Team. R: a language and environment for statistical computing. Vienna, Austria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing; 2021. https://www.R-project.org/
- Pinheiro J, Bates D, DebRoy S, Sarkar D. nlme: linear and nonlinear mixed effects models. R package version 3.1-153. Vienna, Austria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing; 2021. https://CRAN.R-project. org/package=nlme
- Johnson L, Schubert P, Tan S, Devine DV, Marks DC. Extended storage and glucose exhaustion are associated with apoptotic changes in platelets stored in additive solution. Transfusion. 2016; 56:360–8.
- Zhang JG, Carter CJ, Culibrk B, Devine DV, Levin E, Scammell K, et al. Buffy-coat platelet variables and metabolism during storage in additive solutions or plasma. Transfusion. 2008;48:847–56.
- 26. Gulliksson H. Platelet storage media. Vox Sang. 2014;107:205-12.
- Andrews RK, Berndt MC. Platelet physiology: in cold blood. Curr Biol. 2003;13:R282-4.
- van der Wal DE, Gitz E, Du VX, Lo KS, Koekman CA, Versteeg S, et al. Arachidonic acid depletion extends survival of cold-stored platelets by interfering with the [glycoprotein lbα-14-3-3ζ] association. Haematologica. 2012;97:1514–22.
- Tohidi-Esfahani I, Tan S, Tan CW, Johnson L, Marks DC, Chen VM. Platelet procoagulant potential is reduced in platelet concentrates ex vivo but appears restored following transfusion. Transfusion. 2021;61:3420–31.
- Johnson L, Tan S, Wood B, Davis A, Marks DC. Refrigeration and cryopreservation of platelets differentially affect platelet metabolism and function: a comparison with conventional platelet storage conditions. Transfusion. 2016;56:1807–18.

- Koessler J, Klingler P, Niklaus M, Weber K, Koessler A, Boeck M, et al. The impact of cold storage on adenosine diphosphate-mediated platelet responsiveness. TH Open. 2020;4:e163–72.
- 32. Stanworth SJ, New HV, Apelseth TO, Brunskill S, Cardigan R, Doree C, et al. Effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on supply and use of blood for transfusion. Lancet Haematol. 2020;7:e756-64.
- Shopsowitz KE, Lim C, Shih AW, Fishbane N, Berry BR, Bigham M, et al. Impacts of COVID-19 and elective surgery cancellations on platelet supply and utilization in the Canadian Province of British Columbia. Vox Sang. 2021;117:251–8.
- Apelseth TO, Cap AP, Spinella PC, Hervig T, Strandenes G. Cold stored platelets in treatment of bleeding. ISBT Sci Ser. 2017;12: 488-95.

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information can be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of this article.

How to cite this article: Braathen H, Felli Lunde TH, Assmus J, Hagen KG, Kristoffersen EK, Strandenes G, et al. In vitro quality of cold and delayed cold-stored platelet concentrates from interim platelet units during storage for 21 days. Vox Sang. 2023;118:463–70. DOI: 10.1111/vox.13429

ORIGINAL ARTICLE



Removing hepatitis C antibody testing for Australian blood donations: A cost-effectiveness analysis

Richard T. Gray¹ | Virginia Wiseman^{1,4}

Qinglu Cheng¹ | Veronica C. Hoad² | Avijoy Roy Choudhury³ | Clive R. Seed² | Peter Bentley^{2,3} | Sophy T. F. Shih¹ | Jisoo A. Kwon¹ |

¹Kirby Institute, UNSW Sydney, Sydney, Australia

²Australian Red Cross Lifeblood, Perth, Western Australia, Australia

³UWA Medical School, The University of Western Australia, Perth, Western Australia, Australia

⁴Department of Global Health and Development, London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine, London, UK

Correspondence

Veronica C. Hoad, Australian Red Cross Lifeblood Perth WA Australia Email: vhoad@redcrossblood.org.au

Funding information

Australian Governments: National Health and Medical Research Council, Grant/Award Number: APP1151959

Abstract

Background and Objectives: The risk of transfusion-transmitted hepatitis C virus (HCV) infections is extremely low in Australia. This study aims to conduct a costeffectiveness analysis of different testing strategies for HCV infection in blood donations.

Materials and Methods: The four testing strategies evaluated in this study were universal testing with both HCV antibody (anti-HCV) and nucleic acid testing (NAT); anti-HCV and NAT for first-time donations and NAT only for repeat donations; anti-HCV and NAT for transfusible component donations and NAT only for plasma for further manufacture; and universal testing with NAT only. A decision-analytical model was developed to assess the cost-effectiveness of alternative HCV testing strategies. Sensitivity analysis and threshold analysis were conducted to account for data uncertainty.

Results: The number of potential transfusion-transmitted cases of acute hepatitis C and chronic hepatitis C was approximately zero in all four strategies. Universal testing with NAT only was the most cost-effective strategy due to the lowest testing cost. The threshold analysis showed that for the current practice to be cost-effective, the residual risks of other testing strategies would have to be at least 1 HCV infection in 2424 donations, which is over 60,000 times the baseline residual risk (1 in 151 million donations).

Conclusion: The screening strategy for HCV in blood donations currently implemented in Australia is not cost-effective compared with targeted testing or universal testing with NAT only. Partial or total removal of anti-HCV testing would bring significant cost savings without compromising blood recipient safety.

Keywords

blood donation testing, blood safety, cost effectiveness, hepatitis C

Highlights

• In Australia, the risk of transfusion-transmitted hepatitis C virus (HCV) infections is extremely low.

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

© 2023 The Authors. Vox Sanguinis published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of International Society of Blood Transfusion.

- Anti-HCV testing in addition to HCV RNA nucleic acid testing for screening blood donations does not prevent any additional morbidity in recipients but uses significant resources.
- Partial or total removal of anti-HCV testing would bring significant cost savings without compromising blood recipient safety.

INTRODUCTION

Hepatitis C virus (HCV) is a bloodborne virus of global public health concern. In Australia, the main transmission route is the sharing of needles among people who inject drugs. Globally, transmission via the reuse or inadequate sterilization of medical equipment and the transfusion of unscreened blood and blood products are important considerations. Australian Red Cross Lifeblood (Lifeblood) is responsible for the collection and distribution of blood and blood products in Australia. Collections are made from voluntary non-remunerated donors in Australia. HCV antibody (anti-HCV) testing is currently used in parallel with HCV RNA nucleic acid testing (NAT) to detect current or past HCV infections. With approximately 1.6 million blood donations collected annually [1], no transfusion-transmitted HCV infections have occurred with current testing [2].

A previous international modelling study demonstrated that the additional blood safety provided by anti-HCV testing is minimal with universal NAT [3]. However, universal donor testing with both anti-HCV testing and NAT continues not only in Australia but also in other developed countries [4, 5]. The current screening strategy is considered as a 'belt and braces approach' primarily to mitigate the remote risks of test failure. While the rate of HCV infection in first-time donors is higher than repeat donors [6], approximately 90% of Australian blood donations are contributed by repeat donors [1]. In addition, plasma for further manufacture collections for plasmaderived medicinal products has been steadily increasing and now outnumbers whole blood collections. The fractionation process includes pathogen reduction steps that substantially reduce the HCV residual risk, so anti-HCV testing in this context is unlikely to provide any clinically relevant safety benefit.

The shift in the management of chronic hepatitis C provides further justification for reconsidering HCV donation testing strategies. The use of dual testing was adopted at a time when direct-acting antiviral (DAA) therapy was not available, and the majority of those infected by HCV would progress to chronic hepatitis C. In the past, testing donors for HCV reduced the incidence of severe conditions such as liver failure, as well as avoiding significant costs associated with managing these conditions [7]. With the advent of DAA, which has demonstrated a cure rate of over 95% [8], in the vast majority of cases, diagnosed HCV infection can be cured.

Given the context of finite healthcare resources and the limited incremental risk-benefit contributed by anti-HCV testing, a targeted anti-HCV testing strategy or no anti-HCV testing may be favourable over current testing. Removing or targeting anti-HCV will lower the total costs of HCV screening for blood donations, but how this will affect the residual risk of HCV infection and the long-term costs and health outcomes requires investigation. Cost-effectiveness analysis is such a tool that can incorporate all available evidence and assist decision-making in the transfusion medicine [9, 10]. Previous studies have investigated the cost-effectiveness of adding NAT to anti-HCV testing in blood donation [11–13], but the cost-effectiveness of removing anti-HCV testing or applying anti-HCV testing dependent on donor risks, remains unknown. Therefore, this study aims to conduct a cost-effectiveness analysis of different testing strategies for HCV infection in Australian blood donations.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Alternative HCV testing strategies

In this study, four HCV testing strategies were proposed for comparison:

- 1. Universal testing with both anti-HCV and NAT (status quo).
- Anti-HCV and NAT for first-time donors and NAT for remaining donations.
- Anti-HCV and individual donor-NAT (ID-NAT) for transfusible component donations and pools of 16 donations (MP16-NAT) for plasma for further manufacture.
- 4. Universal testing with NAT only.

Under strategies 1, 2 and 4, ID-NAT is used for transfusible component donations and MP16-NAT for plasma for further manufacture.

Decision-analytical modelling

The decision-analytical model for assessing the cost-effectiveness of alternative HCV testing strategies consisted of a decision tree model (Figure 1) and a Markov model (Figure 2) implemented in TreeAge Pro 2021 [14]. The decision tree started with one of the four alternative testing strategies. Following each testing strategy, there was a chance that the transfusion recipient was infected by HCV, which was determined by the residual risk estimate from a separate analysis (see Table 1, [6]). Once the recipient developed acute hepatitis C, it was assumed that the condition would either clear spontaneously or progress to chronic hepatitis C. For blood transfusion recipients who have achieved blood safety (i.e., no infection transmitted) or whose acute infection cleared spontaneously, it was assumed that they would survive or die of any causes in the following years. For those who progress to chronic infection, a Markov model was used



FIGURE 1 Decision tree model structure for hepatitis C virus (HCV) testing in blood donations. Anti-HCV, hepatitis C virus antibody; NAT, nucleic acid testing.



FIGURE 2 Markov model structure for chronic hepatitis C disease progression. SVR, sustained virological response.

to simulate the disease progression of chronic hepatitis C. The model consisted of a set of mutually exclusive health states where patients either stayed in their current state or transited to other health states or died. Patients would progress through non-cirrhotic stages (F0-F3) before developing compensated cirrhosis. While in non-cirrhotic stages, there was a probability that patients had their chronic hepatitis C detected. It was assumed that all diagnosed HCV infections would be treated by DAA therapy, and there was a high

chance of achieving sustained virological response (SVR), whereby HCV is not detected in the blood 12 weeks or more after treatment. Once in the 'compensated cirrhosis' state, patients would no longer be able to achieve a full recovery as the liver damage done by cirrhosis could not be reversed. Other advanced disease stages of chronic hepatitis C included decompensated cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma, with another proportion of patients receiving a liver transplant.

473

TABLE 1 Residual risk estimate of hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection following each testing strategy used in the model [6].

Testing strategy ^a	Residual risk
1. Universal testing with anti-HCV and NAT	1 in 151 million
2. First-time donor (anti-HCV and NAT), remaining donor (NAT)	1 in 111 million
 Transfusible component (anti-HCV and ID-NAT), plasma for further manufacture (MP16-NAT) 	1 in 151 million
4. Universal testing with NAT only	1 in 66 million

Abbreviations: ID, individual donor; MP16, minipool 16; NAT, nucleic acid testing.

^aFor strategies 1, 2 and 4, ID-NAT is used for transfusible component donations and MP16-NAT for plasma for further manufacture.

Model parameters

Risk of transfusion-transmitted HCV infection

In this study, the residual risk refers to the risk that a donation from an HCV-infected donor is not detected by testing, leading to a transfusion recipient becoming infected with HCV. The residual risk for different testing strategies was estimated based on an in-house purpose-built risk model [6]. The more conservative mid-estimates were used in the baseline analysis (Table 1).

Transition probabilities

The proportions of first-time donations and transfusible component donations were taken from Lifeblood 2020 donation data (Table 2, [6]). The spontaneous viral clearance rate in acute infections was derived from a systematic review where the proportion achieving clearance within 12 months following infection was 0.36 [15]. The transition probabilities associated with chronic hepatitis C disease progression were sourced from previous modelling studies [16-19]. The mortality rates for non-cirrhotic stages and compensated cirrhosis were based on the mortality rates of blood transfusion recipients, who have higher mortality than the general population (Table S1). Elevated mortality rates were assigned for 'decompensated cirrhosis' and 'hepatocellular carcinoma' health states using published estimates [23]. The mortality rates following liver transplant were taken from a project that investigated the future health and economic burden of hepatitis C in Australia [24]. As there is no universal testing for HCV among the general Australian population, we assumed that for non-cirrhotic stages, only 1% (probability 0.01) of blood transfusion recipients would get tested for HCV each year.

Resource use and costs

This cost-effectiveness analysis was conducted from a healthcare system perspective where only direct costs of providing testing and treatment of HCV infection were considered. The costs of testing HCV in blood donations were the rolled-up costs including the costs of tests and labour. As NAT is a multiplex test that also tests for human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) and hepatitis B virus in blood donations, it should be noted that the costs of NAT listed in Table 2 are not just for hepatitis C alone. In the baseline analysis, the total costs of NAT were used as the costs of NAT for HCV. An alternative assumption that the costs of NAT for HCV were a third of the total costs of NAT was tested in the sensitivity analysis. The costs of managing different stages of chronic hepatitis C were sourced from an Australian study that assessed the cost-effectiveness of treating people who inject drugs with DAA therapy [20]. All cost items were valued in 2020 Australian dollars.

Health outcome measure

The health impact of HCV infection was quantified using qualityadjusted life years (QALYs). QALYs are calculated by multiplying the utility weight associated with a health state by the number of years lived in that state. The utility weights range between 0 and 1, with 0 representing death and 1 representing full health. The utility weight for the Australian general population was used for those blood transfusion recipients who were not infected by HCV [25]. The utility weights for different stages of chronic hepatitis C were informed by a recent systematic review and meta-analysis of health utilities in patients with chronic hepatitis C, including people who are treated with DAA [26]. As the chronic hepatitis C condition deteriorates, the utility weight would decrease accordingly. Those infected but achieving SVR were assumed to experience improved quality of life, but the utility weight would still be lower than for the general population. We also applied a disutility of 0.1 to the utility weights to all health states to account for the impact of health conditions that required transfusion.

Model evaluation

Baseline analysis

Three age groups were modelled in this study to account for different survival rates following blood transfusion (0–35 years, 36–65 years and 66+). The Markov model was run with an annual cycle length and a time horizon of 50, 30 and 20 years for the three age groups, respectively. The costs and health outcomes (QALYs) were accumulated as the model ran through health states until reaching the end of the time horizon. Both costs and QALYs were discounted at a rate of 5% per year in line with Australian government guidelines [27,28]. The main outputs from the Markov model were fed into the decision tree model where each pathway was associated with cost and health outcome payoffs. The expected cost and health outcomes of implementing a testing strategy were computed by summing the costs and health outcome

TABLE 2 Model parameters.

Vox Sanguinis	ST	International Society of Blood Transfusion
---------------	----	---

475	

Model parameters	Value	Reference
Blood donation (year 2020)		Lifeblood internal data
Total number of donations	1,595,364	
First-time donations	108,544	
Transfusible component donations	774,919	
Number of transfusions (year 2020)	1,194,285	Lifeblood internal data
Transition probabilities (annual)		
Spontaneous clearance	0.3610	[15]
F0-F1	0.1310	[16-18]
F1-F2	0.0885	[16-18]
F2-F3	0.1345	[16-18]
F3 to compensated cirrhosis	0.1235	[16-18]
F3 to hepatocellular carcinoma	0.0020	[16, 17, 19]
Compensated cirrhosis to decompensated cirrhosis	0.0300	[16, 17, 19]
Compensated cirrhosis to hepatocellular carcinoma	0.0360	[16, 17, 19]
Probability of liver transplant with decompensated cirrhosis	0.0330	[20]
Probability of liver transplant with hepatocellular carcinoma	0.1000	[20]
Mortality following blood transfusion	Age-specific (Table S1)	[21, 22]
Mortality (decompensated)	0.0390	[23]
Mortality (hepatocellular carcinoma)	0.1760	[23]
Mortality (liver transplant first year)	0.1690	[24]
Mortality (liver transplant following years)	0.0340	[24]
Cost (AUD 2020)		
HCV testing (aggregated cost per donation)		Lifeblood internal estimate
Anti-HCV testing	\$7.20 ^a	
ID-NAT (transfusible component)	\$9.40 ^a	
MP16-NAT (plasma for further manufacture)	\$5.30 ^a	
Health state cost		
F0-F2	\$554.85	[20]
F3	\$858.11	[20]
Compensated cirrhosis	\$1161.43	[20]
Decompensated cirrhosis	\$18,883.02	[20]
Hepatocellular carcinoma	\$13,364.74	[20]
Transition cost		
HCV diagnosis	\$ 1163.39	[20]
DAA interferon-free therapy	\$12,661.22	PBS code 11147Q
Post-treatment for SVR	\$377.04	[20]
Transition from F3 to compensated	\$702.62	[20]
Transition to HCC	\$1205.18	[20]
Liver transplant	\$180,807.05	[20]
Utility		
Health state utility		
Australian population norms	0.91	[25]
SVR (F0-F2)	0.85	Assumed
SVR (F3)	0.82	Assumed
SVR (F4)	0.79	[26]
Non-cirrhotic stages (F0–F3)	0.75	[26]

(Continues)

TABLE 2 (Continued)

Model parameters	Value	Reference
Compensated cirrhosis	0.67	[26]
Decompensated cirrhosis	0.60	[26]
Hepatocellular carcinoma	0.66	[26]
Live with transplanted liver	0.66	[26]

Abbreviations: anti-HCV, hepatitis C virus antibody; ID, individual donor; MP16, minipool of 16 donations; NAT, nucleic acid testing; SVR, sustained virological response.

^aThis is an aggregated estimate of test cost per donation for the purposes of the economic analysis including, but not representative of, the cost of consumables procured by Lifeblood.

TABLE 3 Expected total costs and quality-adjusted life years (QALYs) per 1000 blood donations.^a

Testing strategy ^b	Costs (AUD)	QALYs (0-35 years)	QALYs (36–65 years)	QALYs (66+ years)
1. Universal testing with anti-HCV and NAT	\$14,492	22,817.24	9432.32	4633.82
 First-time donor (anti-HCV and NAT), remaining donor (NAT) 	\$7781	22,817.24	9432.32	4633.82
3. Transfusible component (anti-HCV and ID-NAT), plasma for further manufacture (MP16-NAT)	\$10,789	22,817.24	9432.32	4633.82
4. Universal testing with NAT only	\$7292	22,817.24	9432.32	4633.82

Abbreviations: anti-HCV, hepatitis C virus antibody; ID, individual donor; MP16, minipool 16; NAT, nucleic acid testing.

^aIncremental cost-effectiveness ratios were not reported as the difference in QALYs was negligible.

^bFor strategies 1, 2 and 4, ID-NAT is used for transfusible component donations and MP16-NAT for plasma for further manufacture.

('rollback' analysis). The total testing costs for HCV in blood donations in Australia were also estimated using the actual number of blood donations in 2020 and 2021.

Sensitivity analysis

To account for the model parameter uncertainty, we conducted a sensitivity analysis to assess the impact of varying parameter values on model outputs. Moreover, we conducted a threshold analysis to determine the parameter values required for the testing strategies to become cost-effective.

RESULTS

Baseline analysis

The expected costs and QALYs associated with 1000 blood donations under different testing strategies are presented in Table 3. As the residual risks are so low, the number of potential cases of acute hepatitis C and chronic hepatitis C approximates to zero in each scenario. Thus, the costs of managing HCV infections had virtually no impact on the total costs (which were determined by the costs of testing), and the total QALYs contributed by uninfected blood transfusion recipients were the same for all four testing strategies. As a result, universal testing with NAT only is the preferred strategy in our analysis as it had the lowest testing cost for all three age groups. **TABLE 4**Number of blood donations and estimated total testingcosts for years 2020-2021.

	2020	2021
Number of blood donations		
Total	1,595,364	1,603,507
First-time	108,544	94,916
Repeat	1,486,820	1,508,591
Transfusible component	774,919	848,637
Plasma for further manufacture	820,445	754,870
Costs (AUD)		
1. Universal testing with anti-HCV and NAT	\$23,119,218	\$23,523,249
2. First-time donor (anti-HCV and NAT), remaining donor (NAT)	\$12,414,114	\$12,661,394
 Transfusible component (anti-HCV and ID-NAT), plasma for further manufacture (MP16-NAT) 	\$17,212,014	\$18,088,185
4. Universal testing with NAT only	\$11,632,597	\$11,977,999

Abbreviations: anti-HCV, hepatitis C virus antibody; ID, individual donor; MP16, minipool 16; NAT, nucleic acid testing.

Based on the actual number of blood donations in 2020 and 2021, the costs of testing blood donations for HCV using different strategies were calculated and are presented in Table 4. The costs of dual testing were estimated to be A\$23 million in 2020 and increased as the volume of blood donations increased in 2021. If universal testing with NAT only were to be implemented, the total costs of testing

would be halved, and the annual cost savings could reach A\$11 million.

Sensitivity analysis

Given that the background risks of HCV transmission are extremely low, varying residual risks and changing the value of parameters related to managing HCV infection had virtually no impact on the baseline results. We greatly increased the residual risk of other testing strategies in the threshold analysis. The results show that for the current practice to be cost-effective, the residual risk of other testing strategies would need to be at least one HCV infection per 2424 donations, which is over 60,000 times the baseline estimate for residual risk (1 in 151 million, Table 1).

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, this is the first published study to assess the costeffectiveness of removing anti-HCV blood donation testing. We tested different scenarios where NAT was applied solely for repeat donations, fractionated donations or all blood donations. Given that the residual risks of acquiring HCV following blood transfusion are extremely low for each proposed testing strategy, our modelling predicts that almost no one will develop acute or chronic hepatitis C, incur substantial costs associated with managing hepatitis C and experience reduced quality of life. As a result, the cost-effectiveness of different testing strategies is almost completely determined by the cost of testing. Therefore, strategy 4 (the NAT-only testing) is clearly the optimal strategy due to its lower testing cost.

Although we are not aware of published studies assessing the impact of removing anti-HCV testing from blood donation screening, our finding that a single test is more cost-effective than dual testing is consistent with previous cost-effectiveness studies [11-13]. These studies assessed the cost-effectiveness of adding NAT to serological (antibody and antigen) testing for blood donations and all reported that adding the additional test would not be cost-effective. This is because using a serological test alone already reduces residual risks to a very low level. Adding NAT further lowers the residual risk but the additional reduction in viral transmission is minimal, while the additional cost of testing is significant. Similarly in our case, although removing the anti-HCV test would result in a slightly higher residual risk, the impact on total costs of managing HCV infections is negligible given an already very low background risk. The results from our threshold analysis also showed that the background risk needs to be elevated to a very high level for the dual testing strategy to be costeffective. It should be noted that our study did not include a scenario where anti-HCV alone was used for screening. The residual risk of using anti-HCV alone is many fold higher at 1 in 800,000, as estimated by the Lifeblood internal modelling. In addition, NAT also tests for hepatitis B and HIV. A strategy with anti-HCV testing alone was, therefore, not considered a realistic option in the Australian setting.

Although our study findings may not be comparable to those reported in the previous cost-effectiveness studies, this study and previous cost-effectiveness studies are concordant in determining that a single test would suffice in blood donations, and dual testing is not costeffective.

One factor distinguishing this study from earlier costeffectiveness analyses is that we assessed targeted testing based on donation collection types. We found that the costs of targeted testing would increase as the proportion of donations receiving dual testing increases. In our case, first-time donations represented approximately 10% of total donations, so screening first-time donations with dual testing and repeat donations with NAT only is the second least costly testing strategy. Screening transfusible component donations with dual testing and screening plasma for further manufacture with MP16-NAT only would cost much more because almost 50% of blood donations are transfusible component donations, although as Australia becomes more plasma focused this proportion will change.

A limitation is the lack of population-level HCV screening rate data. In Australia, HCV screening is not conducted routinely for blood transfusion recipients nor for the general population, so we conservatively assumed a 1% annual diagnosis of theoretically infected blood transfusion recipients. Although the HCV screening rate would directly impact on the chronic HCV disease progression and associated costs (with earlier detection and treatment preventing severe complications), it does not affect the analysis due to the very small risks of viral transmission.

Cost-effectiveness analysis is one important assessment in considering blood safety risk management but risk-based decisionmaking includes other assessments, including stakeholder view, reputational risk and ethics [29,30]. Historically, blood operators have tended to risk-mitigate at any cost, but with risk-based decision-making principles, blood operators are moving to risk reduction. One recent example includes a transfusion-transmitted hepatitis C case in Germany that occurred with minipool testing that would likely have been prevented by ID-NAT [31]. Despite this, the authors concluded that it remains a very rare event, and the implication is, therefore, that the risk is considered tolerable. Our cost-effectiveness analysis clearly concludes that the screening strategy for HCV in blood donations currently implemented in Australia is not cost-effective compared with targeted testing or universal testing with NAT only. Partial or total removal of anti-HCV testing would bring significant cost savings without compromising blood supply safety. The purpose of risk management is not to eliminate risk but to use resources appropriately to minimize or accept the risk, and with overwhelming evidence of ineffectual resource use in our case, this provides a strong argument to cease or change anti-HCV testing.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was supported by an NHMRC Partnership Grant (APP1151959). The Kirby Institute is funded by the Australian Government Department of Health and is affiliated with UNSW Sydney, Australia. Australian governments fund Australian Red Cross Lifeblood to provide blood, blood products and services to the Australian community.

V.W., Q.C., V.C.H., C.R.S. and P.B. designed the research study; Q.C., S.T.F.S., J.A.K. and R.T.G. developed the economic models; Q.C. analysed data and wrote the first draft; all authors reviewed and edited the manuscript; V.W. supervised the research.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST STATEMENT

All authors declare no conflicts of interest.

ORCID

 Qinglu Cheng
 https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3701-8760

 Veronica C. Hoad
 https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7827-3661

 Clive R. Seed
 https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0234-4507

 Peter Bentley
 https://orcid.org/0000-0001-8680-922X

REFERENCES

- Kirby Institute UNSW Sydney and Australian Red Cross Lifeblood. Transfusion-transmissible infections in Australia: 2022 surveillance report. Available from: https://kirby.unsw.edu.au/report/transfusiontransmissible-infections-australia-surveillance-report-2022
- Kirby Institute UNSW Sydney, the Australian Red Cross Blood Service. Transfusion-transmissible infections in Australia: 2020 surveillance report. Available from: https://kirby.unsw.edu.au/report/transfusiontransmissible-infections-australia-surveillance-report-2020
- Bruhn R, Lelie N, Busch M, Kleinman S. Relative efficacy of nucleic acid amplification testing and serologic screening in preventing hepatitis C virus transmission risk in seven international regions. Transfusion. 2015;55:1195–205.
- 4. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Blood safety basics. Available from: https://www.cdc.gov/bloodsafety/basics.html
- Joint United Kingdome Blood Transfusion and Tissue Transplantation Services. Guidelines for the blood transfusion services in the United Kingdom. 8th ed. London: Stationery Office; 2013.
- Roy Choudhury A, Hoad V, Seed C, Bentley P. Is dual testing for hepatitis C necessary? Modelling the risk of removing hepatitis C antibody testing for Australian blood donations. Vox Sang. 2023;118: 480–7.
- Pereira A, Sanz C. A model of the health and economic impact of posttransfusion hepatitis C: application to cost-effectiveness analysis of further expansion of HCV screening protocols. Transfusion. 2000; 40:1182–91.
- Haridy J, Wigg A, Muller K, Ramachandran J, Tilley E, Waddell V, et al. Real-world outcomes of unrestricted direct-acting antiviral treatment for hepatitis C in Australia: the South Australian statewide experience. J Viral Hepat. 2018;25:1287–97.
- Custer B, Janssen MP, Hubben G, Vermeulen M, van Hulst M. Development of a web-based application and multicountry analysis framework for assessing interdicted infections and cost-utility of screening donated blood for HIV, HCV and HBV. Vox Sang. 2017;112:526–34.
- Custer B, Hoch JS. Cost-effectiveness analysis: what it really means for transfusion medicine decision making. Transfus Med Rev. 2009; 23:1–12.
- Marshall DA, Kleinman SH, Wong JB, AuBuchon JP, Grima DT, Kulin NA, et al. Cost-effectiveness of nucleic acid test screening of volunteer blood donations for hepatitis B, hepatitis C and human immunodeficiency virus in the United States. Vox Sang. 2004;86: 28-40.
- 12. Mafirakureva N, Mapako T, Khoza S, Emmanuel JC, Marowa L, Mvere D, et al. Cost effectiveness of adding nucleic acid testing to

hepatitis B, hepatitis C, and human immunodeficiency virus screening of blood donations in Zimbabwe. Transfusion. 2016;56:3101–11.

CHENG ET AL.

- Davidson T, Ekermo B, Gaines H, Lesko B, Åkerlind B. The costeffectiveness of introducing nucleic acid testing to test for hepatitis B, hepatitis C, and human immunodeficiency virus among blood donors in Sweden. Transfusion. 2011;51:421–9.
- 14. TreeAge Pro 2021. TreeAge Software: Williamstown, MA United States. Available from: http://www.treeage.com
- Aisyah DN, Shallcross L, Hully AJ, O'Brien A, Hayward A. Assessing hepatitis C spontaneous clearance and understanding associated factors—a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Viral Hepat. 2018; 25:680–98.
- Kwon JA, Dore GJ, Hajarizadeh B, Alavi M, Valerio H, Grebely J, et al. Australia could miss the WHO hepatitis C virus elimination targets due to declining treatment uptake and ongoing burden of advanced liver disease complications. PLoS One. 2021;16: e0257369.
- Kwon JA, Dore GJ, Grebely J, Hajarizadeh B, Guy R, Cunningham EB, et al. Australia on track to achieve WHO HCV elimination targets following rapid initial DAA treatment uptake: a modelling study. J Viral Hepat. 2019;26:83–92.
- Harris RJ, Thomas B, Griffiths J, Costella A, Chapman R, Ramsay M, et al. Increased uptake and new therapies are needed to avert rising hepatitis C-related end stage liver disease in England: modelling the predicted impact of treatment under different scenarios. J Hepatol. 2014;61:530–7.
- Bernfort L, Sennfält K, Reichard O. Cost-effectiveness of peginterferon alfa-2b in combination with ribavirin as initial treatment for chronic hepatitis C in Sweden. Scand J Infect Dis. 2006;38: 497–505.
- Scott N, Iser DM, Thompson AJ, Doyle JS, Hellard ME. Costeffectiveness of treating chronic hepatitis C virus with direct-acting antivirals in people who inject drugs in Australia. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2016;31:872–82.
- Borkent-Raven BA, Janssen MP, van der Poel CL, Schaasberg WP, Bonsel GJ, van Hout BA. Survival after transfusion in the Netherlands. Vox Sang. 2011;100:196–203.
- 22. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Deaths, year of occurrence, age at death, age-specific death rates, sex, states, territories and Australia. Available from: https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/people/population/ deaths-australia/2021
- 23. Hallager S, Ladelund S, Christensen PB, Kjær M, Thorup Roege B, Grønbæk KE, et al. Liver-related morbidity and mortality in patients with chronic hepatitis C and cirrhosis with and without sustained virologic response. Clin Epidemiol. 2017;9:501–16.
- 24. National Centre in HIV Epidemiology and Clinical Research. Epidemiological and economic impact of potential increased hepatitis C treatment uptake in Australia 2010. Available from: http:// optimamodel.com/pubs/hcv%202010.pdf
- McCaffrey N, Kaambwa B, Currow DC, Ratcliffe J. Health-related quality of life measured using the EQ-5D-5L: South Australian population norms. Health Qual Life Outcomes. 2016;14:133.
- Saeed YA, Phoon A, Bielecki JM, Mitsakakis N, Bremner KE, Abrahamyan L, et al. A systematic review and meta-analysis of health utilities in patients with chronic hepatitis C. Value Health. 2020;23: 127–37.
- 27. Pharmaceutical Benefits Advisory Committee. Guidelines for preparing submissions to the Pharmaceutical Benefits Advisory Committee (version 5.0). Available from: https://pbac.pbs.gov.au/content/ information/files/pbac-guidelines-version-5.pdf
- Medical Services Advisory Committee. Technical guidelines for preparing assessment reports for the Medical Services Advisory Committee– Service Type: investigative (version 3.0). Available from: http://www. msac.gov.au/internet/msac/publishing.nsf/Content/0BD63667C984F

EEACA25801000123AD8/\$File/InvestigativeTechnicalGuidelines-December-2016-Version-3.0.pdf

- 29. Franklin IM. Regarding 'Including polymerase chain reaction in screening for hepatitis C virus RNA in blood donations is not cost-effective' by Loubière et al. Vox Sang. 2002;82:50-1.
- Alliance of Blood Operators. Risk-based decision-making framework for blood safety. Available from: https://www.allianceofbloodoperators. org/abo-resources/risk-based-decision-making.aspx
- Himmelsbach K, Mueller S, Kress J, Fiedler SA, Miskey C, Ivics Z, et al. Second hepatitis C virus transmission by blood components since introduction of mandatory NAT screening in Germany. Transfusion. 2023;63:339–47.

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information can be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of this article.

How to cite this article: Cheng Q, Hoad VC, Roy Choudhury A, Seed CR, Bentley P, Shih STF, et al. Removing hepatitis C antibody testing for Australian blood donations: A cost-effectiveness analysis. Vox Sang. 2023;118:471–9. DOI: 10.1111/vox.13430

ORIGINAL ARTICLE



Is dual testing for hepatitis C necessary? Modelling the risk of removing hepatitis C antibody testing for Australian blood donations

Avijoy	Roy	Choudhury ¹		Veron
--------	-----	------------------------	--	-------

¹UWA Medical School, The University of Western Australia, Perth, Western Australia, Australia ²Australian Red Cross Lifeblood, Perth,

Western Australia, Australia

Correspondence

Veronica C. Hoad, Australian Red Cross Lifeblood, 290 Wellington Street, Perth, WA 6000, Australia. Email: vhoad@redcrossblood.org.au

Funding information

Australian Government; National Health and Medical Research Council, Grant/Award Number: APP1151959

Abstract

Background and Objectives: Parallel testing of blood donations for hepatitis C virus (HCV) antibody and HCV RNA by nucleic acid testing (NAT) has been standard practice in Australia since 2000. Meanwhile, NAT technologies have improved, and HCV has become a curable disease. This has resulted in a significant reduction in the risk and clinical consequences of HCV transmission through transfusion. This study aimed to estimate the residual risk (RR) under various testing options to determine the optimal testing strategy.

Materials and Methods: A developed deterministic model calculated the RR of HCV transmission for four testing strategies. A low, mid and high estimate of the RR was calculated for each. The testing strategies modelled were as follows: universal dual testing, targeted dual testing for higher risk groups (first-time donors or transfusible component donations) and universal NAT only.

Results: The mid estimate of the RR was 1 in 151 million for universal dual testing, 1 in 111 million for targeted dual testing of first-time donors, 1 in 151 million for targeted dual testing for transfusible component donations and 1 in 66 million for universal NAT only. For all testing strategies, all estimates were considerably less than 1 in 1 million.

Conclusion: Antibody testing in addition to NAT does not materially change the risk profile. Even conservative estimates for the cessation of anti-HCV predict an HCV transmission risk substantially below 1 in 1 million. Therefore, given that it is not contributing to blood safety in Australia but consuming resources, anti-HCV testing can safely be discontinued.

Keywords

blood donation testing, blood safety, hepatitis C virus, transfusion-transmissible infections

Highlights

- Parallel testing of blood donations for hepatitis C virus (HCV) antibody and HCV RNA by nucleic acid testing (NAT) has been standard practice in many jurisdictions since 2000.
- Testing technology refinements as well as curative treatment for HCV has changed the transfusion-transmission risk paradigm in Australia.

.....

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

© 2023 The Authors. Vox Sanguinis published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of International Society of Blood Transfusion.

481

 Using a deterministic model to estimate residual risk (RR) for several HCV testing strategies, we conclude that if HCV RNA ID-NAT is performed, anti-HCV testing is no longer required to maintain a tolerable RR.

INTRODUCTION

Since the discovery of the hepatitis C virus (HCV), the risk of transfusion-transmitted HCV has decreased substantially. Whilst immunoassay development [1] and subsequent improvement in testing resulted in substantial reductions in [2] the risk of anti-HCV testing, it remained limited by the 7–8-week antibody testing window period [3]. Nucleic acid testing (NAT) targeting HCV RNA developed in the late 1990s significantly reduced the residual risk (RR) [4].

The current testing strategy for HCV in blood donations for transfusible components in Australia involves performing both anti-HCV testing and individual donor-nucleic acid testing (ID)-NAT. Plasma for further manufacture donations are currently tested for anti-HCV and NAT in 16 donation pools (MP-16). The HCV context has substantially changed. The development of direct-acting anti-viral drugs (DAAs) has made chronic HCV a curable disease [5]. Anti-HCV testing does not differentiate between the decreasing small number of donors at risk of transmitting with active infection and resolved infection.

The Alliance of Blood Operators' Risk-Based Decision-Making Framework determines transmission risk and cost effectiveness as fundamentals in blood safety decision-making [6, 7]. Proposed interventions should be assessed for their likelihood of mitigating the risk and the proportional resource allocation in comparison with similar risks to the blood system or health system [8]. Australian Red Cross Lifeblood's (Lifeblood) risk tolerability framework defines the tolerable risk for HCV transmission as less than 1 in 1 million (Lifeblood document), which considers other important factors in the risk assessment process including reputational risk, stakeholder assessment and societal viewpoints.

An international NAT study assessing over 10 million donations parallelly tested with NAT and anti-HCV concluded that anti-HCV testing was adding very little additional risk reduction [9]. Lifeblood remains committed to providing both a safe and cost-justified service to the Australian public, which has prompted consideration of alternative screening testing strategies in the changing HCV context.

This study models the risk of transfusion-transmitted HCV in four alternative testing strategies, enabling a subsequent economic analysis of cost effectiveness [10] to determine the optimal HCV testing strategy.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

A simple deterministic risk model was developed under various testing strategies with a risk evaluation model considering the RR as calculated and other risks, including an evaluation of risk tolerability with any testing failure and recipient impacts.

Selection of targeted-testing strategies

Consideration of various potential testing strategies was made based on Australian donation patterns and the known HCV donor prevalence. Lifeblood is plasma collection focussed with approximately 55% of all 2020 donations being apheresis plasma. The rate of HCVpositive donations (defined as being either anti-HCV-positive and/or NAT-positive) was 51.5 and 0.67 per 100,000 donations in new and repeat donors, respectively [11]. First-time donor donations were categorized as a higher testing positive risk. While this is a cumulative prevalence and does not translate to the equivalent impact on transmission, this impacts on the prevalence of detection of anti-HCV in blood donations, considered separately in the risk assessment.

Transfusible component donations were categorized as higher risk compared to plasma for further manufacture because of dedicated viral inactivation and removal processes during fractionation [12], which are effective against enveloped viruses such as HCV [13].

Therefore, the status quo was compared to three alternative testing strategies (Table 1). For each testing strategy, the RR was calculated as either a low (likely most representative), mid (midpoint between low and high) or high (worst case) estimate based on varying assumptions expanded on below.

Testing strategy 1 (status quo: ID anti-HCV testing for all donations, ID-NAT for transfusible components, MP-NAT for plasma for further manufacture)

Testing strategy 1 is the baseline current testing strategy. The RR for this testing strategy was derived using Lifeblood HCV donation testing data for the 6-year period (2015–2020) using the model established by Weusten et al. [14], which is calculated routinely by Lifeblood (see Supporting information).

Testing strategies 2 and 4

The RR for testing strategies 2 and 4 was calculated by adjusting the baseline RR by adding the estimated RR increase if anti-HCV was removed from the selected population in the respective testing strategies. The additional risk was calculated by the product of the following parameters:

 Prevalence of anti-HCV-positive, NAT-non-reactive donations in the population if anti-HCV testing is no longer performed in either repeat donors (strategy 2) or removed completely (strategy 4) (internal data).

TABLE 1 Proposed hepatitis C testing strategies for blood donation.

Testing strategy 1	Universal testing with both NAT and anti-HCV (current testing strategy in Australia)
Testing	Targeted testing with NAT and anti-HCV testing for
strategy	first-time donors and NAT for remaining
2	donations
Testing	Targeted testing with ID-NAT and anti-HCV for
strategy	transfusible components and MP-16 NAT for
3	plasma for further manufacture
Testing strategy 4	Universal donation NAT only (complete removal of anti-HCV testing)

Note: Nucleic acid testing (NAT) is for individual donor for transfusible component donations and MP-16 for plasma for further manufacture. Abbreviation: HCV, hepatitis C virus.

Note that if anti-HCV testing is withdrawn, anti-HCV-positive donors would no longer be detected and therefore the true, but now undetected anti-HCV prevalence in the donors would increase. Importantly, this does not constitute a change in the HCV incidence, but rather non-detection of past infections. The purpose of the model is to estimate potentially infectious anti-HCV-positive ID-NAT non-reactive donations. The rate of these would not be expected to further change in our model, given that non-detectable viraemia in anti-HCV-positive donations is assumed to occur after seroconversion during clearance of viraemia (i.e., during a defined period during viral clearance), and, unlike in occult hepatitis B infection, is not expected to occur intermittently given that occult HCV is defined by the absence of RNA detection in the serum [15].

The prevalence of anti-HCV-positive, NAT-non-reactive donations was derived from the 2016 to 2020 Lifeblood donation testing data.

 The percentage of potentially infectious anti-HCV-positive, NATnon-reactive donations.

In brief, El Ekiaby et al. [16], in the previous highest world-wide estimated HCV prevalence country, aimed to determine the prevalence of low-level viraemia in donors with a testing pattern consistent with resolved HCV infection (i.e., antibody-positive, NAT-negative donations). This is dependent on the incidence, given that this event is postulated to occur in the period during which infectivity is resolving and there will be a period, similar to the acute window period, where the virus will be present but undetectable by NAT. In this study, 175 resolved samples were evaluated for presence of low-level vireamia by replicate HCV-RNA testing (n = 10) in the Grifols Ultrio NAT. In the Egyptian population, 2 of 174 (0.114%) were positive. This estimate was used as our 'high estimate', but given that the incidence of HCV in Egypt as demonstrated by the same studies' NAT yield results was 1 in 7145 donations and total first-time donor HCV prevalence was 2.86%, this is a beyond 'worst case' Australian estimate. An adjustment factor for the Australian population was derived by comparing the anti-HCV-positive prevalence in Australian first-time donors (107 positive of 501,450 donations)

TABLE 2 Strategy 2 and 4 risk adjustment methodology.

Risk adjustment methodology	Data source
Prevalence of anti-HCV-positive, ID-NAT- non-reactive donations in the donor population if anti-HCV testing is no longer performed (internal data)	See Table 3
Proportion anti-HCV infectious [16]	0.114%
Adjustment factor (proportion first-time donors anti-HCV positive: Egypt to Australia)	36.7 times lower High estimate: No adjustment factor Low estimate: Full adjustment factor Mid estimate: Half adjustment factor
Infectious donation transmission risk [16]	Red cells: 0.025 Clinical plasma: 0.215
Proportion donations clinical plasma Proportion red cell or equivalent (Lifeblood internal data)	0.237 0.763

Abbreviations: HCV, hepatitis C virus; ID-NAT, individual donor-nucleic acid testing.

compared to Egyptian donors (937 antibody-positive only per 119,756 donations), which was 36.7 times lower.

 The percentage of assumed infectious anti-HCV-positive but NATnegative donations resulting in a recipient infection (transmission factor).

The transmission factor was from El Ekiaby et al. [16]. Using Poisson distribution formulas [17] and a minimum infectious dose of 316 virions for anti-HCV-reactive transfusions [18], the authors estimated that the two low viraemic donations (which contained 0.5 and 1.8 copies/mL HCV-RNA, respectively) had probabilities of 1.1% and 3.9% to be infectious after transfusion of a red blood cell unit containing 20 mL of plasma and 10.4% and 32.6% for transfusion of a 200-mL fresh frozen plasma (FFP) unit. Therefore, the transmission factor for infectious donations used was 0.025 for red cells and 0.215 for clinical plasma. Australian 2020 donation data were used to determine the proportion of red cells and plasma. Given that Lifeblood platelets are either suspended in a platelet additive solution or a small amount of plasma, platelets were given the same transmission factor as red cells. In 2020, 76.3% of Lifeblood's components were red cells or platelets and 23.7% clinical plasma. It is noted that Lifeblood has a significant cryoprecipitate inventory, so the mean volume of clinical plasma is less than the modelled risk.

An overview of the calculation methodology is presented in Table 2. The proportional increase for each strategy was added to the original RR.

Testing strategy 3

Plasma for further manufacture incorporates viral reduction/removal processes. The assumption was that any additional low NAT-positive



Donation categories	Anti-HCV-positive, NAT reactive	Anti-HCV-positive, NAT non- reactive	Anti-HCV-negative, NAT reactive (NAT yield)
First-time donations ($n = 501,450$)	101	107	0
Repeat donations ($n = 6,605,800$)	17	41	1
Transfusible component donations $(n = 3,845,771)$	105	133	1
Plasma for further manufacture $(n = 3,261,479)$	13	15	0
Total	118	148	1

Abbreviation: NAT, nucleic acid testing.



FIGURE 1 Schema of periods where nucleic acid testing can be false negative as below the NAT limit of detection following infection and ramp-up (window period, where HCV antibodies are not detectable) and during resolving infection where HCV antibodies are detectable. NAT, nucleic acid testing; HCV, hepatitis C virus (figure by Claire Styles).

donation undetected by MP-NAT would not materially alter the RR, given the low incidence. Therefore, the potential for a positive donation below the level of detection undergoing fractionation was considered when determining the RR for testing strategy 3, and how much this would increase if not testing anti-HCV donations.

A classical incidence-window period deterministic model was used to calculate the baseline RR with testing adjusted for pools of 16 (MP-16) (see Data S1). The additional risk of an anti-HCV infectious donation was added by determining the prevalence of anti-HCV untested donations based on the number of anti-HCV-positive donations of plasma (see Table 3), assuming that 0.114% were RNA positive but not detected [16], with no adjustment for the Australian population or minipool testing. These two risk figures were then added together to determine the estimated number of potentially infectious but NAT-negative donations for a total risk.

The risk of an infectious donation below the level of detection in MP-16 (48 IU/mL) was then used to calculate the maximum viral load

in an 850-mL bag of plasma. A log reduction with factor of 10.6 [19] was then applied to calculate the maximum virion load in an 850-mL bag following fractionation to determine transmission risk.

Other risks to recipients

The assumption in the model is that anti-HCV-positive/NAT-negative donations are infectious only for a limited period (see Figure 1) and a single donor does not constitute an ongoing transmission risk. This assumption is based on evidence that a single test at 12 weeks after treatment is adequate to be considered cured [20] and a high concordance of 12-week results [21]. Australian donation guidelines have a 2-week donation interval, and very few donors donate at the minimum interval. However, there is a risk of passive transfer of anti-HCV to a recipient. Prior to widespread anti-HCV screening of blood donors, high concentrations in immunoglobulin preparations were

484 Vox Sanguinis

TABLE 4 Estimated residual risk of hepatitis C virus transmission for each testing strategy.

	Low estimate	Mid estimate	High estimate
Testing strategy 1	1 in 151 million	1 in 151 million	1 in 151 million
Testing strategy 2	1 in 148 million	1 in 111 million	1 in 89 million
Testing strategy 3	1 in 151 million	1 in 151 million	1 in 151 million
Testing strategy 4	1 in 146 million	1 in 66 million	1 in 43 million

reported, prompting a recommendation to implement plasma donor anti-HCV screening to prevent passive transfer from interfering in patient monitoring [22]. This could result in test misinterpretation, predominately in recipients of plasma donations, and this is mitigated by removing anti-HCV-positive donations. The risk of transfusing an anti-HCV-positive donation with the capacity to interfere with recipient test results was calculated, considering the prevalence would be the first-time donor prevalence, if testing was discontinued.

Risk of a process failure

Continuing anti-HCV testing provides redundancy in case of a process failure of NAT, where both tests have to fail for transfusion-transmission. To demonstrate that this is largely a theoretical risk, a process failure model was developed with the current anti-HCV-positive RNA-positive donations for testing strategies 2 and 4. The rate of positive RNA donations was determined from internal data for first-time and repeat donors. For *no testing*, the rate of RNA-positive donations was the total rate in first-time and repeat donors, and for *first-time donor testing*, the rate was the rate in repeat donors. For plasma for fractionation, the model accounted for MP-16 (the risk increased by 16).

Process failure rate additional risk

= Various risks of a process failure imes risk of an RNA

- positive donation that does not have dual testing under the strategies.

RESULTS

Screening data

Over the 2016–2020 period, 7,107,210 donations were included. Of these, 118 donations tested positive for HCV by both NAT and anti-body testing, 148 anti-HCV positive only and 1 NAT yield (see Table 3).

Residual risks

Table 4 presents the four testing strategies' HCV transmission RRs.

The RR in a plasma for further manufacture was estimated to introduce an additional 0.17 extra donations below the threshold of NAT but positive in the 5-year period, with a risk of a NAT-negative donation containing infectious virions being 1 in 16.4 million. The estimated number of virions left after fractionation with a worse case unit was 2.77×10^{-6} . This number is substantially less than the postulated 50% minimum infectious dose of 7–20 copies [18]. Therefore, we conclude that the RR in a plasma for further manufacture is no greater than the baseline risk and the RR is unchanged.

Passive transfer risk

If anti-HCV antibody testing was discontinued, the rate of donations testing positive could be expected to stabilize at the first-time donor rate of approximately 1 in 4700.

Process failure risk

The process failure risks are outlined in Table 5. For each strategy of no testing, first-time donor testing and transfusible component testing, a process failure would need to occur, on average 1 in every 16.7, 2.6 and 103 donations, respectively, to increase release of a viraemic unit to more than 1 in 1 million.

DISCUSSION

Our modelling demonstrates that anti-HCV testing is not required to maintain a tolerable transfusion-transmission HCV risk, even using our unrealistically high estimate. Therefore, changing to a testing strategy that is more cost effective should be considered, and accordingly the risks derived here have been applied to a separate costeffectiveness analysis [10].

Cappy et al. [23] estimated that 0.5% of anti-HCV NAT-negative (including a period of pooled testing) had low-level RNA. This value is lower than our high estimate. A formal RR was not performed in this work and, importantly, our argument is about cost effectiveness [10] for a test that does not materially change the RR.

Our findings of dual testing inefficiency are not novel. A large, multi-country NAT study published in 2015 demonstrated that the efficacy of HCV NAT in removing HCV transmission risk per unit of blood was 99.98% in first-time donors and 97.94% in repeat donors [9]. The authors concluded that the efficacy increase of anti-HCV testing when ID-NAT screening is performed was minimal.

The Australian overall notification rate of HCV declined by 31% over a 10-year period, as has the proportion of potentially infectious donors (i.e., RNA-positive cases) [11]. Australia provides free

TABLE 5 Event of a process failure and impact.

Process failure rate of the NAT (1 in <i>x</i>)	Testing strategy 4: Additional risk (1 in <i>x</i>)	Testing strategy 2: Additional risk (1 in x)	Testing strategy 3: Additional risk of contaminated fractionated plasma unit (1 in <i>x</i>)
100,000	5,972,478,992	38,857,647,059	962,481,250
10,000	597,247,899	3,885,764,706	96,248,125
1000	59,724,790	388,576,471	9,624,812
100	5,972,479	38,857,647	962,481
10	597,248	3,885,765	96,248
2	119,450	777,153	19,249

Abbreviation: NAT, nucleic acid testing.

treatment for HCV with DAAs [24], resulting in cure in over 95% [5]. Not only has this contributed to a decreasing transfusion-transmitted RR because of declining HCV incidence, but it has also lessened morbidity/mortality. These developments favour transitioning to a more cost-effective HCV donation testing strategy.

Performing two HCV screening tests to address a potential process failure associated with a single test process is one argument to maintain anti-HCV testing. However, when we modelled the process failure rates and associated RRs by strategy, it was clear that very high failure rates in a single test (NAT) were required to result in an intolerable RR. To breach Lifeblood's 1 in 1 million intolerable threshold, a process failure for NAT would need to occur on average 1 in every 2.6–16.7 donations. While the exact Lifeblood failure rate of NAT is unknown, the demonstrated failure rates required to impact materially are clearly outside the bounds of how often a process failure would occur with good laboratory practices and is therefore a negligible risk.

Blood donation testing for traditional transfusion-transmitted infections evolved over time in Australia with the addition of more sensitive tests [25]. However, single-test serological strategies were used effectively in Australia prior to NAT implementation [26, 27]. West Nile virus single testing, which uses NAT [28], provides adequate protection against viraemia that may be as high as 1 in 1057. The exemplary safety profile of ID-NAT for HCV is supported by the absence of any ID-NAT reported cases of transfusion-transmission. In addition, in the resolving phase of infection with viraemia below the level of detection, there is decreased infectivity [18] compared to the same viral load in the ramp-up phase, which is thought to be due to viral particle immune complexes and neutralizing antibodies.

Although complete cessation of anti-HCV testing has operational advantages and is the most cost-effective [10], there are reasons why first-time donor testing may be regarded as the optimal initial change. Given that first-time donors are only 11.5% of total Lifeblood tests (and decreasing over time) and account for 73% of all anti-HCV positives, anti-HCV testing costs could be reduced by approximately 90%. First-time donor screening would also prevent the majority of truepositive anti-HCV donors with cleared infection entering the blood donor pool, which would avoid potential downstream issues, such as passive transfer. Passive transfer could theoretically cause transient false positivity in recipients receiving FFP and concentrated plasma products if tested in the months post transfusion. However, given that this is a measure of past exposure, this would not impact on a treatment plan. If first-time anti-HCV-positive donors were tested and removed from the donor pool, this risk would be sufficiently rare to be a negligible for transfusible components, given the dilution factor. In Australia, we have recently ceased serological screening for both human T-cell lymphotropic virus and syphilis in plasma donations for further manufacture, excluding first-time donor testing, because of a negligible transmission risk. This is despite the potential for passive transfer, demonstrating that this consequence alone is not a reason to continue testing in the absence of a transmission risk.

False-positive results are a significant issue in testing blood donations [29]. False positivity is a random event, and therefore eliminating the majority of testing (repeat donors) will eliminate much of the issue of false-positive results. This would reduce the operational load of complex and time-consuming counselling as well as costly discard of non-issuable false-positive donations.

We considered anti-HCV cessation and the potential risk of occult HCV. Occult HCV is defined as the presence of HCV RNA in hepatocytes or peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) while being absent in the serum [30]. Considering NAT measures HCV RNA in the serum, it is unable to detect occult HCV infections. No Australian cases of occult HCV have been reported. Studies estimate from 0.15% to 85% of being able to detect RNA, depending on the population group. However, all testing involves PBMCs or hepatocytes [30] and this is not synonymous with a transfusion-transmission risk, as demonstrated with other viruses such as EBV, which, while detectable lifelong in lymphocytes, do not represent a chronic transmission risk [31]. We consider that occult HCV remains only a theoretical transfusion-transmission risk.

Anti-HCV testing in addition to multiplex NAT (which simultaneously mitigates HIV, HBV and HCV risk) does not contribute to blood safety in Australia, while adding substantial cost. In keeping with risk-based decision-making principles and blood operators moving away from preventing extremely rare risks at any cost, as evidenced by the recent argument in favour of continuation with MP NAT in Germany despite an extremely rare HCV minipool transmission [32], our risk tolerability threshold incorporates societal expectations and appropriate resource use. Given that the marginal risk See the Term

ind Condit

Wiley Online Library for 1

ules of use; OA

articles

applicable Creative Common

485

reduction does not materially change the RR for transfusion recipients, our modelling demonstrates that, even using conservative assumptions, this is an ineffectual use of resources. Complete cessation of anti-HCV testing is operationally the simplest option. Based on our findings, we intend to progress an application to our regulator to cease anti-HCV testing.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Australian governments fund Australian Red Cross Lifeblood to provide blood, blood products and services to the Australian community. This work was funded by the National Health and Medical Research Council, grant/award number: APP1151959.

All authors contributed to the research design; data analysis and drafting of the manuscript were primarily conducted by A.R.C. and V.H. as dual first authors; all authors contributed to critical review of data analysis, literature review and manuscript review.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST STATEMENT

The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

ORCID

486

Veronica C. Hoad https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7827-3661 Clive Seed https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0234-4507 Peter Bentley https://orcid.org/0000-0001-8680-922X

REFERENCES

- Donahue JG, Munoz A, Ness PM, Brown DE Jr, Yawn DH, McAllister HA Jr, et al. The declining risk of post-transfusion hepatitis C virus infection. N Engl J Med. 1992;327:369–73.
- Courouce AM, Le Marrec N, Girault A, Ducamp S, Simon N. Antihepatitis C virus (anti-HCV) seroconversion in patients undergoing hemodialysis: comparison of second- and third-generation anti-HCV assays. Transfusion. 1994;34:790–5.
- Uyttendaele S, Claeys H, Mertens W, Verhaert H, Vermylen C. Evaluation of third-generation screening and confirmatory assays for HCV antibodies. Vox Sang. 1994;66:122–9.
- Seed CR, Kiely P, Keller AJ. Residual risk of transfusion transmitted human immunodeficiency virus, hepatitis B virus, hepatitis C virus and human T lymphotrophic virus. Intern Med J. 2005;35: 592–8.
- Haridy J, Wigg A, Muller K, Ramachandran J, Tilley E, Waddell V, et al. Real-world outcomes of unrestricted direct-acting antiviral treatment for hepatitis C in Australia: the South Australian statewide experience. J Viral Hepat. 2018;25:1287–97.
- Custer B, Janssen M, Alliance of Blood Operators Risk-Based Decision-Making (RBDM) Initiative. Health economics and outcomes methods in risk-based decision-making for blood safety. Transfusion. 2015;55:2039–47.
- Alliance of Blood Operators. Risk-based decision-making framework for blood safety. Available from: https://www.allianceofbloodoper ators.org/abo-resources/risk-based-decision-making.aspx (2015). Accessed 2 Feb 2023.
- Leach Bennett J, Devine DV. Risk-based decision making in transfusion medicine. Transfusion. 2018;113:737–49.
- Bruhn R, Lelie N, Busch M, Kleinman S, International NATSG. Relative efficacy of nucleic acid amplification testing and serologic screening in preventing hepatitis C virus transmission risk in seven international regions. Transfusion. 2015;55:1195–205.

- Cheng Q, Hoad V, Roy Choudhury A, Seed C, Bentley P, Shih S, et al. Removing hepatitis C antibody testing for Australian blood donations: a cost-effectiveness analysis. Vox Sang. 2023;118: 471-9.
- The Kirby Institute and Australian Red Cross Lifeblood. Transfusiontransmissible infections in Australia: 2021 Surveillance Report. Kirby Institute, UNSW Sydney, and Australian Red Cross Lifeblood. Sydney, Australia; 2021.
- Burnouf T. An overview of plasma fractionation. Ann Blood. 2018; 2018:3.
- Klamroth R, Groner A, Simon TL. Pathogen inactivation and removal methods for plasma-derived clotting factor concentrates. Transfusion. 2014;54:1406–17.
- Weusten JJ, van Drimmelen HA, Lelie PN. Mathematic modeling of the risk of HBV, HCV, and HIV transmission by window-phase donations not detected by NAT. Transfusion. 2002;42:537–48.
- Austria A, Wu GY. Occult hepatitis C virus infection: a review. J Clin Transl Hepatol. 2018;6:155–60.
- El Ekiaby M, Moftah F, Goubran H, van Drimmelen H, LaPerche S, Kleinman S, et al. Viremia levels in hepatitis C infection among Egyptian blood donors and implications for transmission risk with different screening scenarios. Transfusion. 2015;55:1186-94.
- 17. Vermeulen M, Coleman C, Mitchel J, Reddy R, van Drimmelen H, Fickett T, et al. Comparison of human immunodeficiency virus assays in window phase and elite controller samples: viral load distribution and implications for transmission risk. Transfusion. 2013;53: 2384–98.
- Kleinman SH, Lelie N, Busch MP. Infectivity of human immunodeficiency virus-1, hepatitis C virus, and hepatitis B virus and risk of transmission by transfusion. Transfusion. 2009;49:2454–89.
- Lovick S, Bycholski K, Gröner A. Defining acceptable epidemiology ranges in donor populations based on the contamination risk of finished plasma-derived products. Vox Sang. 2014;107:315–23.
- Gane E, de Ledinghen V, Dylla DE, Rizzardini G, Shiffman ML, Barclay ST, et al. Positive predictive value of sustained virologic response 4 weeks posttreatment for achieving sustained virologic response 12 weeks posttreatment in patients receiving glecaprevir/pibrentasvir in Phase 2 and 3 clinical trials. J Viral Hepat. 2021;28:1635-42.
- Garbuglia AR, Visco-Comandini U, Lionetti R, Lapa D, Castiglione F, D'Offizi G, et al. Ultrasensitive HCV RNA quantification in antiviral triple therapy: new insight on viral clearance dynamics and treatment outcome predictors. PLoS One. 2016;11:e0158989.
- Prohaska W, Wolff C, Schlüter K, Köster-Eiserfunke W, Körner MM, Kleesiek K. Immunoglobulin preparations from hepatitis C antibody-positive plasma donors: influence on diagnosis and risk of infection in heart transplant recipients. Cline Investig. 1992; 70:573–8.
- Cappy P, Boizeau L, Candotti D, Caparros R, Lucas Q, Garrabe E, et al. Effectiveness of the HCV blood screening strategy through eighteen years of surveillance of HCV infection in blood donors in France. Blood Transfus. 2022;20:1–7.
- 24. The Kirby Institute. Monitoring hepatitis C treatment uptake in Australia (issue 12). Sydney, NSW: The Kirby Institute; 2022.
- Mison L, Seed CR, Margaritis AR, Hyland C. Nucleic acid technology screening of Australian blood donors for hepatitis C and human immunodeficiency virus-1 RNA: comparison of two high-throughput testing strategies. Vox Sang. 2003;84:11–9.
- Whyte GS, Savoia HF. The risk of transmitting HCV, HBV or HIV by blood transfusion in Victoria. Med J Aust. 1997;166:584–6.
- Müller-Breitkreutz K. Results of viral marker screening of unpaid blood donations and probability of window period donations in 1997. EPFA Working Group on Quality Assurance. Vox Sang. 2000; 78:149–57.

- Stramer SL, Fang CT, Foster GA, Wagner AG, Brodsky JP, Dodd RY. West Nile virus among blood donors in the United States, 2003 and 2004. N Engl J Med. 2005;353:451–9.
- Kiely P, Hoad VC, Wood EM. False positive viral marker results in blood donors and their unintended consequences. Vox Sang. 2018; 113:530–9.
- An T, Dean M, Flower R, Tatzenko T, Chan HT, Kiely P, et al. Understanding occult hepatitis C infection. Transfusion. 2020;60: 2144–52.
- Qu L, Rowe DT, Donnenberg AD, Griffin DL, Triulzi DJ. Effects of storage and leukoreduction on lymphocytes and Epstein-Barr virus genomes in platelet concentrates. Transfusion. 2009;49: 1580-3.
- 32. Himmelsbach K, Mueller S, Kress J, Fiedler SA, Miskey C, Ivics Z, et al. Second hepatitis C virus transmission by blood components

since introduction of mandatory NAT screening in Germany. Transfusion. 2023;63:339-47.

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information can be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of this article.

How to cite this article: Roy Choudhury A, Hoad VC, Seed C, Bentley P. Is dual testing for hepatitis C necessary? Modelling the risk of removing hepatitis C antibody testing for Australian blood donations. Vox Sang. 2023;118:480–7.

JIar

Wiley Online Library for rules

s of use; OA articles are

governed by the applicable Creative

DOI: 10.1111/vox.13428

ORIGINAL ARTICLE



Application of droplet digital PCR combined with TaqMan real-time PCR in Dombrock blood group genotyping in Northwest China

Zhuolin Li¹ | Yufeng Wang^{2,3} | Mao Sun² | Tangdong Chen² | Yuanming Wu² | Kun Chen⁴

Revised: 1 March 2023

¹School of Life Sciences, Shandong University, Qingdao, Shandong, People's Republic of China

²Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology and Shaanxi Provincial Key Laboratory of Clinic Genetics, School of Basic Medicine, Air Force Medical University, Xi'an, Shaanxi, People's Republic of China

³Department of Cell Biology and Genetics, Medical College of Yan'an University, Yan'an, Shaanxi, People's Republic of China

⁴Department of Anatomy, Histology and Embryology and K.K. Leung Brain Research Centre, School of Basic Medicine, Air Force Medical University, Xi'an, Shaanxi, People's Republic of China

Correspondence

Yuanming Wu, Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, School of Basic Medicine, Air Force Medical University, Xi'an, Shaanxi, People's Republic of China. Email: wuym@fmmu.edu.cn

Kun Chen, Department of Anatomy, Histology and Embryology and K.K. Leung Brain Research Centre, Air Force Medical University, Xi'an, Shaanxi, People's Republic of China. Email: chenkun@fmmu.edu.cn

Funding information

Key Industry Innovation Chain of Shaanxi, Grant/Award Numbers: 2021ZDLSF02-02, 2022KXJ-123; National Natural Science Foundation of China, Grant/Award Number: 82271893

Abstract

Background and Objectives: The Dombrock blood group system is based on the *DO* gene. *DO**A and *DO**B antigens are the result of a single-nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) on this gene. The introduction of Do antigens through blood transfusion or other invasive factors like infection may result in the production of Do antibodies, which may cause serious haemolytic transfusion reactions. In this study, TaqMan real-time PCR and droplet digital PCR were used to detect rare *DO**A allele, guide the search for rare *DO**A allele donors, and calculate *DO* alleles frequencies in mixed populations in Northwest China.

Materials and Methods: In this study, the highly sensitive and accurate TaqMan real-time polymerase chain reaction (PCR) method was used to detect and screen *DO* genotype SNPs in combination with droplet digital PCR. We also searched for rare *DO**A allele donors and calculated the frequencies of *DO* alleles in mixed populations.

Results: A total of 1202 donor DNA samples were collected from Northwest China, of which 202 were used to detect *DO* allele SNPs using TaqMan real-time PCR. The rare *DO**A allele was detected in the other 1000 blood donors by droplet digital PCR, and gene frequencies were inferred from dual channel droplet digital PCR data. Among 1202 donors from Northwest China, the allele frequencies of *DO**A and *DO**B were 0.1128 and 0.8872, respectively.

Conclusion: The sequencing results confirmed that this new way of detecting *DO* alleles by droplet digital PCR with specific probes can detect rare *DO**A allele to predict the presence of the rare antigen Do^a and infer *DO* allele frequencies. This method is highly sensitive and specific.

Keywords

Dombrock blood group system, droplet digital polymerase chain reaction, genotype, TaqMan real-time polymerase chain reaction

Zhuolin Li and Yufeng Wang contributed equally to this work.

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs License, which permits use and distribution in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, the use is non-commercial and no modifications or adaptations are made. © 2023 The Authors. Vox Sanguinis published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of International Society of Blood Transfusion.
Highlights

- A new method that combines TagMan real-time polymerase chain reaction (PCR) with droplet digital PCR was used to detect and screen Dombrock (DO) blood group genotype singlenucleotide polymorphisms.
- The allele frequencies of the DO blood group system in Northwest China were DO*A = 0.1128 and DO*B = 0.8872.
- This method could replace traditional methods and improve the efficiency of gene frequency measurement in the population.

INTRODUCTION

Gene frequency has become an academic frontier issue in recent vears within population genetics [1]. To address this need, it is important to have a fast, convenient and precise method for producing gene and genotype frequency statistics. As a population genetics marker, blood group inheritance is the theoretical basis of clinical blood detection, transfusion technology, organ matching and transplantation technology and can be used in paternity test, disease association analysis. ethnographic evolutionary research, and so on [2]. Affected by genetic drift or microbiological environment, the frequencies of blood type genes vary by region and race [3, 4]. The distribution frequencies of blood type genes have also become an important research focus in population genetics.

Most blood group antigens are monogenic final expression products. Blood group genes are closely linked to the expression of blood group antigens. Therefore, genetic level changes, like insertion, deletion, conversion, alternative splicing or single-nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) [5], may lead to antigen differences, even the complete loss of or creation of new antigens [6]. In 1965, a new red blood cell antigen, Do^a, was found in the blood of a White patient, Mrs. Dombrock, through serological testing [7]. The Do^b antigen was found 8 years later, thereby expanding the Dombrock blood group system [8]. According to the International Society of Blood Transfusion (ISBT) nomenclature, the allele for the Do^a antigen is DO*A, and the allele for the Do^b antigen is DO^{*}B in the Dombrock blood group. The Dombrock blood group is based on the ART4 gene (GenBank accession number X95826) on the short arm of Homo sapiens chromosome 12, and has been renamed as the DO gene (GenBank accession number XM_017877) [9]. Its antigens are anchored to the red blood cell membrane by glycosylphosphatidylinositol [10]. The DO*B allele has three altered nucleotides in exon 2, two of which are synonymous variants (c.378T>C; p.Tyr126= and c.624C>T; p.Leu208=). The other is a missense variant (c.793G>A; p.Asp265Asn). The SNP c.793G>A sequence at this position constitutes the genetic basis of alleles, DO*A and DO*B [11, 12].

Studies have shown that blood groups have different frequencies in different populations [3]. In a White population, the frequencies of the DO allele were found to be $DO^*A = 0.425$ and $DO^*B = 0.575$; in a Black population, the allele frequencies were $DO^*A = 0.33$ and $DO^*B = 0.67$; in a Japanese population, the allele frequencies were $DO^*A = 0.125$ and $DO^*B = 0.875$; in a Thai

population, the allele frequencies were $DO^*A = 0.07$ and $DO^*B = 0.93$ [9]; in a Chinese Han population, the allele frequencies were found to be $DO^*A = 0.1027$ and $DO^*B = 0.8973$ [13]. It can be seen that, compared with Europeans, the prevalence of the DO*B allele in Asians is much higher. At present, it has not been reported that DO antibodies cause haemolytic disease in newborns, but in adults, abundant serious haemolytic transfusion reactions caused by anti-DO antibodies have been reported [11, 14, 15]. Therefore, to reduce the occurrence of antigen-mediated transfusion reaction, we need an efficient and accurate genotyping method to determine the Dombrock blood group.

Several methods have been reported to detect the frequency of DO alleles in the population. These include serological methods [7], polymerase chain reaction and restriction fragment length polymorphism analysis (PCR-RFLP) [16], microarray single-nucleotide polymorphic gene chips technology (Array-SNP) [17] and PCR with sequence-specific primer (PCR-SSP) [13]. Serological methods have several key weaknesses-there are frequent false positives, they have low sensitivity, take a long time to process and may determine only one blood type at a time [18]. PCR-RFLP likewise has limitations: it has low fluxes and not every SNP has suitable restriction endonuclease, which leads to the limitations of the application [19]. So far, PCR-SSP, which is inexpensive and convenient to operate, is the most frequently used technology, but it still cannot classify point mutations accurately and has a high false-positive rate [20]. For the past few years, because of the specificity and high sensitivity of its detection, TaqMan real-time PCR has been increasingly used to detect and determine allele frequencies [21], and it serves as a very practical detection tool. But even though TaqMan real-time PCR technology can detect DO alleles precisely, it cannot detect rare alleles in the mixed samples, which were mixed from the same amount of blood samples in batches, nor can it conduct absolute quantitative analysis. It still requires for each sample detection, which multiplies the cost of reagents, materials and manpower. Hence, it is not appropriate for studying gene distribution frequency in countries with large population bases like China. Therefore, we saw a need to develop a new technology combining simplicity, efficiency, low cost and quantitative capacity in mixed samples to study the allele frequencies of the Dombrock blood group.

Droplet digital PCR creates micro-drops from the samples before traditional PCR amplification [22]. After PCR amplification, it detects each droplet one by one. According to the Poisson

distribution principle, by using the number or proportion of positive droplets, the initial concentration or copy number of the target nucleotide molecule can be obtained [23]. As droplet digital PCR is a highly precise and absolute quantitative detection system, the use of droplet digital PCR may help to detect rare alleles in blood donors [24]. Moreover, the method can also be used for multiple samples or mixed samples simultaneously, which greatly reduces the time required, difficulty, cost and efficiency. Therefore, droplet digital PCR can be widely used in population mutation screening theoretically [25].

The purpose of this study was to design and try a new droplet digital PCR technology that can determine allele frequencies in a population to detect the Dombrock blood type, facilitating the search for more rare blood donors in the population. Determining the applicability of this method is the first step to screening *DO* alleles and preventing Do antibody-mediated transfusion reactions.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Donor blood samples

We recruited 1202 blood sample donors from the northwest of China. The experiment used an ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid tube to collect 2 mL of fresh blood from each donor, of which 202 were used for the TaqMan real-time PCR for genotyping and for examining the droplet digital PCR accuracy of allele detection. Another 1000 samples were prepared as 20 random 50-person blood pools, each pool was mixed from 50 equal amounts of blood, to calculate the *DO* allele frequency. Proceeding according to the manufacturer's instructions, we selected and used the Ezup Column Blood Genomic DNA Purification Kit (Sangon Biotech) to extract genomic DNA from each sample to carry out follow-up experiments.

TaqMan real-time PCR genotyping

A TaqMan real-time PCR method for DNA genotyping was established in this study. The TaqMan real-time PCR amplicon was

TABLE 1Primers and probes used in DO*A/DO*B (Dombrockblood group system) genotyping and sequencing.

Number	Primers and probes	Sequences
1-1	DOMBROCK FP	5'-agtcttgatccctccctatga-3'
1-2	DOMBROCK RP	5'-agttatatgtgctcaggttccc-3'
2-1	DOMBROCK A	5′ VIC-tgagctaccacccaaga ggaaact-3′ MGB
2-2	DOMBROCK G	5′ 6-FAM-tgagctaccacccaaga ggagact-3′ MGB
3-1	DO ID FP	5'-gaggtgcattataggacgaagg-3'
3-2	DO ID RP	5'-ccatcattaccgaaggctagtt-3'

LI ET AL.

designed with a length of 107 bp. The primers (Sangon Biotech) and probes (Sangon Biotech) were designed as shown in Table 1 (primers are 1-1 and 1-2; probes are 2-1 and 2-2). Using 0.8 μ L of each probe, 0.4 μ L per primer, along with 10 μ L of 2× Premix Ex Taq (Probe qPCR), 1 μ L of 30 ng genomic DNA, 0.4 μ L of 50× ROX Reference Dye II (Premix Ex TaqTM (Probe qPCR); TAKARA) and 6.2 μ L of ddH₂O were aded to the 20 μ L of the reaction mixture. In total, 202 DNA samples were individually genotyped, and the SNPs were standardized for the evaluation using an ABI 7500 Fast (Applied Biosystems) Taq-Man real-time PCR system with the following conditions: pre-amplification at 60°C for 1 min, followed by 95°C for 10 min, 40 cycles at 95°C for 15 s and 61°C for 1 min, and finally, post-amplification at 60°C for 1 min.

Nucleotide sequencing

After genotyping using TaqMan real-time PCR, each sample needed to be amplified and sequenced separately to test whether the results of TaqMan real-time PCR were accurate. The sequence of amplification and sequencing primers (Sangon Biotech) were the same, as shown in Table 1 (3-1 and 3-2); the amplified region included the DO SNP region. A 30 μ L reaction mixture was prepared comprising 15 μ L of 2× Taq PCR mix (RUNDE), 1.5 μ L each of forward and reverse primers (10 μ M, Sangon Biotech), 3 μ L of 30 ng genomic DNA, as well as 9 μ L of ddH₂O. Amplification was performed using a thermal circulator (ProFlex PCR System, Applied Biosystems by Life Technologies) at 95°C for 10 min, with 40 cycles at 94°C for 30 s, 61°C for 1 min, 72°C for 30 s, then 98°C for 10 min, followed by 4°C indefinitely. Each sample sequence was sent for Sanger sequencing after amplification.

Detecting rare DO*A allele by blood pool organization

To verify the sensitivity and accuracy of droplet digital PCR and detect the rare *DO**A allele, six blood pools with 50 samples were established for droplet digital PCR based on the DNA of 202 donors with known genotypes as determined by TaqMan real-time PCR. The sample blood pools were designed as follows:

- Pool 1.0 contained 50 randomly selected blood samples of DO(A-B+) donors as the control group;
- Pool 1.1 contained blood samples from 1 DO(A+B+) donors and 49 DO(A-B+) donors;
- 3. Pool 1.2 contained blood samples from 2 DO(A+B+) donors and 48 DO(A-B+) donors;
- 4. Pool 1.3 contained blood samples from 3 DO(A+B+) donors and 47 DO(A-B+) donors;
- Pool 1.4 contained blood samples from 4 DO(A+B+) donors and 46 DO(A-B+) donors;
- 6. Pool 1.5 contained blood samples from 5 DO(A+B+) donors and 45 DO(A-B+) donors.

Inferring DO alleles frequencies by blood pool organization

As droplet digital PCR has the capacity for absolute quantification, we randomly selected blood samples from the remaining 1000 donors with unknown Dombrock genotypes to form 20 blood pools of 50 individuals named pools 2.1–2.20. Droplet digital PCR was used to detect the rare alleles as well as to calculate the frequencies of *DO* alleles.

Droplet digital PCR

The same probes and primers were used for droplet digital PCR as those for TagMan real-time PCR (Table 1). Before the droplet digital PCR experiment, a 20 µL pre-mixed solution was prepared with 10 µL of droplet digital PCR supermix for probes (Bio-Rad), 0.1 µL of each of the probes and primers (Bio-Rad), 9.1 µL of ddH₂O and 0.5 µL of DNA from the 50-donors blood pool. All of the reaction solution was added into a Droplet Generator DG8 Cartridge (Bio-Rad) using eight compartments to generate droplets. The entire droplet was then transferred into the 96-well PCR plate (Bio-Rad). This PCR plate was then covered with aluminium foil and sealed with high heat in the PX1 PCR Plate Sealer (Bio-Rad). The PCR plate was then placed in a GeneAmp PCR System 9700 (Applied Biosystems) with the following program: 95°C for 10 min, 40 cycles of 94°C for 30 s, 61°C for 1 min and 98°C for 10 min, followed by 4°C indefinitely. After the PCR, the PCR plate including droplets was moved into a QX200 droplet reader Digital PCR System (Bio-Rad) to analyse as well as quantify the PCR targets using QuantaSoft software version 1.7.4.0917 as the number of copies per microliter (copies/µL).

Statistical analysis

According to the Poisson distribution model, the numerical calculation was performed using Microsoft Excel software. The statistical data of this experiment were analysed by GraphPad Prism 9.3.0 software (GraphPad Software).

Ethics statement

The study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki, and approved by the Institutional Review Board of Air Force Medical University. Informed consent was obtained from all subjects involved in the study.

RESULTS

TaqMan real-time PCR analysis and sequence analysis

A total of 202 samples were genotyped by TaqMan real-time PCR. Figure 1 shows the genotyping results of TaqMan real-time PCR of

the Dombrock blood group in individual samples. Individuals with three genotypes, DO(A+B-), DO(A-B+) and DO(A+B+), can be identified clearly in the amplification plots. To verify the accuracy of the TagMan real-time PCR results, all of the 202 nucleic acid samples were subjected to Sanger sequencing involving SNP regions. Primers were designed to amplify a specific segment of the DO gene 430 bp region fragment (including c.793G>A) for sequence analysis. It was accurate and specific in the identification of the DO gene SNP in the 202 samples. The TagMan real-time PCR analysis system gave the same results as the Sanger sequencing results. This demonstrated the accuracy and specificity of TaqMan real-time PCR for genotyping. Further analysis of 202 blood donors' DO gene from Northwest China (Table 2) revealed that only 3 donors (1.49%) were homozygous for DO*A, 34 donors (16.83%) were heterozygous for DO*A and DO*B and 165 donors (81.68%) were homozygous for DO*B. Since the Dombrock blood group system conforms to Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium [26], it has been proven that DO*A homozygous blood donors are rare donors. TagMan real-time PCR can accurately guide us to find such rare blood donors, but it can only perform single sample typing each time and cannot detect large numbers of blood donors together. At this point, we need to use droplet digital PCR for detection.

Droplet digital PCR analysis

In the Asian population, the incidence of the DO^*A allele in the population is extremely low. Traditional methods cannot detect rare DO^*A alleles in batches; so, droplet digital PCR may be suitable to screen rare blood donors of the DO^*A phenotype by quantifying rare DO^*A alleles in blood pools.

It was verified that droplet digital PCR was accurate for the determination of all three Dombrock genotypes (Figure 2a-d). As shown in the results, DO*A allele concentrations were accurately determined by droplet digital PCR in all experimental blood pools (pools 1.0-1.5). The concentration and copy number of the DO allele in droplets can be visualized in the 2D projection in Figure 2e-j. The ratios of FAM fluorescence channels to VIC fluorescence channels in blood pools 1.1-1.5 were 100, 44, 38, 19 and 15, respectively (Table 3; Figure 2k). It can be seen that as the number of DO(A+B+) donors in the blood pool increases, that is, the number of DO*A alleles increases, the concentration ratio of FAM fluorescence channel (DO*B gene) to VIC fluorescence channel (DO*A gene) significantly decreases; the ratio of DO*A allele in each blood pool can be roughly estimated by this ratio. Results can be used to calculate the frequencies of rare alleles of DO*A and to guide the search for rare DO*A blood donors.

Inference of DO gene frequency by droplet digital PCR

The results showed that droplet digital PCR was highly consistent with the actual gene frequencies of *DO*A*. Due to its proven advan-

tages of high sensitivity, high accuracy and absolute quantitation,

droplet digital PCR was used to test 20 pools (pool 2.1-2.20) of

Vox Sanguinis International Society 491

4230410, 2023, 6, Downloaded from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/vox.13428 by Cornell University E-Resources & Serials Department Wiley Online Library on [24/02/2025]. See the Terms and Conditio library Wiley Online Library for rules of use; OA articles ned by the applicable Creative Commons

.



FIGURE 1 TaqMan real-time polymerase chain reaction genotyping results of three representative Dombrock blood group system genotypes. Single-nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) Assay 1-Allele 1 stands for DO*A allele, SNP Assay 1-Allele 2 stands for DO*B allele. (a) DO(A +B-) genotype. (b) DO(A+B+) genotype. (c) DO(A-B+) genotype. (d) Merge of three genotypes, 1 is for DO(A+B-) genotype, 2 is for DO(A+B+) genotype and 3 is for DO(A-B+) genotype.

TABLE 2 Number and proportion of Dombrock three genotypes among 202 blood donors.

DO genotype	Dombrock expression	Donors	Proportion (%)
DO*A, DO*A	DO(A+B-)	3	1.49
DO*A, DO*B	DO(A+B+)	34	16.83
DO*B, DO*B	DO(A-B+)	165	81.68

50 blood samples randomly drawn from 1000 individual blood donors to calculate the DO allele frequencies and search for rare blood donors. The droplet digital PCR detection results and gene frequency calculation results are shown in Table 4. The original ratios of FAM fluorescence channel (DO*B gene) to VIC fluorescence channel (DO*A gene) were 11, 5.3, 8.2, 3.8, 9.2, 7.6, 17, 9.4, 6.2, 6, 18.7, 10.6, 10.7, 4.1, 7.6, 4.1, 13.8, 6.9, 20.6 and 6.5, respectively. Combined the droplet digital PCR results of 1000 blood donors with the TaqMan results



FIGURE 2 Visualization of the 2D projection of the droplets from the QuantaSoft software. The vertical axis shows the FAM fluorescence channel amplitude and the horizontal axis shows the VIC fluorescence channel amplitude. (a) Control group, ddH_2O . (b) DO(A-B+) homozygous. (c) DO(A+B-) homozygous. (d) DO(A+B+) heterozygous. (e) Pool 1.0 contains 50 DO(A-B+) donors. (f) Pool 1.1 contains 1 DO(A+B+) and 49 DO(A-B+) donors. (g) Pool 1.2 contains 2 DO(A+B+) and 48 DO(A-B+) donors. (h) Pool 1.3 contains 3 DO(A+B+) and 47 DO(A-B+) donors. (i) Pool 1.4 contains 4 DO(A+B+) and 46 DO(A-B+) donors. (j) Pool 1.5 contains 5 DO(A+B+) and 45 DO(A-B+) donors. (k) Ratio of fluorescence concentration of FAM to VIC fluorescence channel in pool 1.1–1.5.

494 Vox Sanguinis

of 202 blood donors and the Sanger sequencing results, based on the 1202 samples, the allele frequencies of the Dombrock blood group in Northwest China were $DO^*A = 0.1128$ and $DO^*B = 0.8872$.

DISCUSSION

Determining antigens and antibodies in donor blood before transfusion is essential to reduce acute haemolytic transfusion reactions. This study showed that TagMan real-time PCR has high specificity and accuracy for Dombrock blood group genotyping. However, there was no method for batch detection of DO*A rare allele genotyping in the

TABLE 3 Expected and obtained ratio of DO*B/DO*A in six blood pools.

Sample pool	DO*A% in blood pool	Expected DO*B/DO*A ratio	Obtained DO*B/DO*A ratio	Obt./exp.
1.1	1%	99	100	1.01
1.2	2%	49	44	0.90
1.3	3%	32.3	38	1.18
1.4	4%	24	19	0.79
1.5	5%	19	15	0.79

Dombrock blood group system. The detection results of droplet digital PCR used in this study in a total of 26 blood pools of 50 donors showed that it can be simple to screen DO*A rare genes in a batch population with high sensitivity and accuracy.

Compared with other Dombrock blood group allele detection methods, which have high false-positive rates, low sensitivity, long processing times and high cost, TagMan real-time PCR has the advantages of simple operation, high accuracy, high sensitivity and low cost. Hence, it has been increasingly applied in allele detection.

In Asian populations, Do^a is a low frequency blood group antigen. Therefore, it is very necessary to screen and detect the rare antigen allele in blood donors. TagMan real-time PCR technology can detect this, but only a single sample can be determined each time. To reduce the cost of DNA extraction and determination, batch DNA extraction in the form of blood pools and droplet digital PCR can be used to detect rare alleles, with high accuracy and sensitivity, and also with reduced cost.

As droplet digital PCR is more sensitive and accurate than TagMan real-time PCR, the method can also identify other rare alleles by analogy, detect blood pools containing a larger number of donors, and accurately characterize multiple samples simultaneously to monitor the frequency of population genetic variants in a more cost-effective method. Therefore, droplet digital PCR can also be applied in the fields of population genetics, immunohematology, genetic diseases and so on.

TABLE 4 Allele frequency, allele number, genotype frequency and the number of donors in 20 blood pools detected by droplet digital polymerase chain reaction.

		Allele frequency Allele number		ber Genotype frequency				
Pool	Ratio (DO*B/DO*A)	DO*A	DO*B	DO*A	DO*B	DO(A+B-)	DO(A+B+)	DO(A-B+)
2.1	11 ± 5.28	0.083	0.917	8.33	91.67	0.0069	0.1522	0.8409
2.2	5.3 ± 2.08	0.159	0.841	15.87	84.13	0.0253	0.2674	0.7073
2.3	8.2 ± 4.44	0.109	0.891	10.87	89.13	0.0119	0.1942	0.7939
2.4	3.8 ± 2.13	0.208	0.792	20.83	79.17	0.0433	0.3295	0.6273
2.5	9.2 ± 4.29	0.098	0.902	9.80	90.20	0.0096	0.1768	0.8136
2.6	7.6 ± 3.19	0.116	0.884	11.63	88.37	0.0135	0.2051	0.7815
2.7	17 ± 6.65	0.056	0.944	5.56	94.44	0.0031	0.1057	0.8911
2.8	9.4 ± 4.62	0.096	0.904	9.62	90.38	0.0092	0.1736	0.8172
2.9	6.2 ± 2.02	0.139	0.861	13.89	86.11	0.0193	0.2394	0.7413
2.10	6 ± 2.23	0.143	0.857	14.29	85.71	0.0204	0.2451	0.7344
2.11	18.7 ± 7.05	0.051	0.949	5.08	94.92	0.0026	0.0964	0.9011
2.12	10.6 ± 2.65	0.086	0.914	8.62	91.38	0.0074	0.1576	0.8350
2.13	10.7 ± 2.72	0.085	0.915	8.55	91.45	0.0073	0.1563	0.8364
2.14	4.1 ± 0.71	0.196	0.804	19.61	80.39	0.0384	0.3153	0.6463
2.15	7.6 ± 1.62	0.116	0.884	11.63	88.37	0.0135	0.2055	0.7810
2.16	4.1 ± 0.90	0.196	0.804	19.61	80.39	0.0384	0.3153	0.6463
2.17	13.8 ± 3.25	0.068	0.932	6.76	93.24	0.0046	0.1260	0.8694
2.18	6.9 ± 1.76	0.127	0.873	12.66	87.34	0.0160	0.2211	0.7629
2.19	20.6 ± 5.55	0.046	0.954	4.63	95.37	0.0021	0.0883	0.9096
2.20	6.5 ± 1.39	0.133	0.867	13.33	86.67	0.0178	0.2311	0.7511
Total donors	-	-	-	-	-	15-16	200-201	784-785

Combining the advantages of the above two technologies, this study aimed to determine the frequency of Dombrock blood phenotype alleles encoded by the *DO* gene in Northwest China using a new droplet digital PCR technique, to prove that it can be applied to identify rare *DO**A alleles in a large population and to guide the search for rare *DO**A blood donors.

This study describes the application of droplet digital PCR combined with TaqMan real-time PCR for genotyping and gene frequency determination. This method is highly precise and accurate [27] for the inference of allele frequencies in the Dombrock blood group system, indicating that it can be extended to other blood groups with SNPs. In contrast to the conventional method of detecting the genotype of each donor, the use of blood pools can remarkably improve the efficiency of estimating gene frequency in large populations.

In conclusion, a droplet digital PCR screening method with high specificity, high accuracy and low cost for Dombrock blood group genotyping is described. The high accuracy and sensitivity of this technique in identifying rare DO^*A alleles allow it to be applied to screen for rare DO^*A phenotypes in a large number of donors and to guide searching for donors with rare blood types. The results of drop-let digital PCR showed that the allele frequencies of the Dombrock blood group system in Northwest China were $DO^*A = 0.1128$ and $DO^*B = 0.8872$. This method can replace traditional methods and improve the efficiency of gene frequencies measurement in the population. Furthermore, it can be applied to screen other rare erythrocyte phenotypes.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript. We would like to thank all study participants and their families for their contribution to the study. This research was funded by the Key Innovative Project in Shaanxi, Grant/Award Number: 2021ZDLSF02-02 and 2022KXJ-123 and National Natural Science Foundation of China, Grant/Award Number: 82271893.

K.C. and Y.W were involved in conceptualization; Z.L. and Y.W were involved in methodology; Z.L. and Y.W worked on the software; Z.L., Y.W., M.S. and T.C. were involved in validation; Z.L. and Y.W. were involved in formal analysis; Z.L. and Y.W. were involved in investigation; Y.W. and K.C. collected the resources; M.S. and T.C. were involved in data curation; Z.L. and Y.W. were involved in writing—original draft preparation; M.S., T.C., K.C. and Y.W. were involved in visualization; K.C. and Y.W. were involved in supervision; K.C. and Y.W. were involved in uniting—review and editing; M.S. and T.C. were involved in visualization; K.C. and Y.W. were involved in supervision; K.C. and Y.W. were involved in supervision; K.C. and Y.W. were involved in groject administration; Y.W. was involved in funding acquisition.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST STATEMENT

The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

All the data will be available upon request to the corresponding authors.

ORCID

Yuanming Wu b https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5276-4382 Kun Chen b https://orcid.org/0000-0002-4433-127X

REFERENCES

- Innan H, Sakamoto T. Multi-dimensional diffusion process of allele frequencies in population genetics. Proc Jpn Acad Ser B Phys Biol Sci. 2021;97:134-43.
- 2. Westhoff CM. Blood group genotyping. Blood. 2019;133:1814-20.
- Johnsen JM. Using red blood cell genomics in transfusion medicine. Hematology Am Soc Hematol Educ Program. 2015;2015:168–76.
- Baine I, Bahar B, Hendrickson JE, Hudson KE, Tormey CA. Microbial pathogen primary sequence inversely correlates with blood group antigen immunogenicity. Transfusion. 2019;59:1651–6.
- Veldhuisen B, van der Schoot CE, de Haas M. Blood group genotyping: from patient to high-throughput donor screening. Vox Sang. 2009;97:198–206.
- Ewald DR, Sumner SC. Blood type biochemistry and human disease. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Syst Biol Med. 2016;8:517–35.
- Swanson J, Polesky HF, Tippett P, Sanger R. A new blood group antigen Do^a. Nature. 1965;206:313.
- Molthan L, Crawford MN, Tippett P. Enlargement of the Dombrock blood group system: the finding of anti-Dob. Vox Sang. 1973;24:382–4.
- 9. Reid ME. Complexities of the Dombrock blood group system revealed. Transfusion. 2005;45:92S–9S.
- Telen MJ, Rosse WF, Parker CJ, Moulds MK, Moulds JJ. Evidence that several high-frequency human blood-group antigens reside on phosphatidylinositol-linked erythrocyte-membrane proteins. Blood. 1990;75:1404–7.
- Reid ME. The Dombrock blood group system: a review. Transfusion. 2003;43:107-14.
- Gubin AN, Njoroge JM, Wojda U, Pack SD, Rios M, Reid ME, et al. Identification of the Dombrock blood group glycoprotein as a polymorphic member of the ADP-ribosyltransferase gene family. Blood. 2000;96:2621–7.
- Wu GG, Jin SZ, Deng ZH, Zhao TM. Polymerase chain reaction with sequence-specific primers-based genotyping of the human Dombrock blood group DO1 and DO2 alleles and the DO gene frequencies in Chinese blood donors. Vox Sang. 2001;81:49–51.
- Halverson G, Shanahan E, Santiago I, Mabile R, Thurrell T, Strupp AM, et al. The first reported case of anti-Dob causing an acute hemolytic transfusion reaction. Vox Sang. 1994;66:206–9.
- 15. Judd WJ, Steiner EA. Multiple hemolytic transfusion reactions caused by anti-Do^a. Transfusion. 1991;31:477–8.
- Piassi FC, Santos SM, de Castilho LM, Baleotti Junior W, Suzuki RB, da Cunha DM. Dombrock genotyping in Brazilian blood donors reveals different regional frequencies of the HY allele. Rev Bras Hematol Hemoter. 2013;35:400–3.
- Baleotti W Jr, Rios M, Reid ME, Hashmi G, Fabron A Jr, Pellegrino J Jr, et al. Dombrock gene analysis in Brazilian people reveals novel alleles. Vox Sang. 2006;91:81–7.
- Boligan KF, Sandhu G, Branch DR. Methods to evaluate the potential clinical significance of antibodies to red blood cells. Curr Protoc. 2022;2:e504.
- Yang CH, Cheng YH, Yang CH, Chuang LY. Mutagenic primer design for mismatch PCR-RFLP SNP genotyping using a genetic algorithm. IEEE/ACM Trans Comput Biol Bioinform. 2012;9:837–45.
- Belsito A, Magnussen K, Napoli C. Emerging strategies of blood group genotyping for patients with hemoglobinopathies. Transfus Apher Sci. 2017;56:206–13.
- Barbano R, Pasculli B, Coco M, Fontana A, Copetti M, Rendina M, et al. Competitive allele-specific TaqMan PCR (Cast-PCR) is a sensitive, specific and fast method for BRAF V600 mutation detection in melanoma patients. Sci Rep. 2015;5:18592.

495

- 22. Kanagal-Shamanna R. Digital PCR: principles and applications. Methods Mol Biol. 2016;1392:43–50.
- Hindson BJ, Ness KD, Masquelier DA, Belgrader P, Heredia NJ, Makarewicz AJ, et al. High-throughput droplet digital PCR system for absolute quantitation of DNA copy number. Anal Chem. 2011;83:8604–10.
- 24. Bell AD, Usher CL, McCarroll SA. Analyzing copy number variation with droplet digital PCR. Methods Mol Biol. 2018;1768:143-60.
- Tong Y, Shen S, Jiang H, Chen Z. Application of digital PCR in detecting human diseases associated gene mutation. Cell Physiol Biochem. 2017;43:1718–30.
- Fu XL, Cai XQ, Yang SP, Wu B, Wu LN, Zhao XD, et al. Genetic polymorphism of antigens in twelve rare blood group systems of Li nationality in Hainan province. Zhongguo Shi Yan Xue Ye Xue Za Zhi. 2021;29:917–23.
- Wang Y, Chen X, Chen Q, Chen T, Chen K, Wu Y, et al. SLC44A2 frequency, a new TaqMan real-time polymerase chain reaction method for HNA-3A/3B genotyping, and a new application of droplet digital PCR. Front Genet. 2022;13:794285.

How to cite this article: Li Z, Wang Y, Sun M, Chen T, Wu Y, Chen K. Application of droplet digital PCR combined with TaqMan real-time PCR in Dombrock blood group genotyping in Northwest China. Vox Sang. 2023;118:488–96. DOI: 10.1111/vox.13431

SHORT REPORT



Direct antiglobulin test positivity in Serbian blood donors in the era of gel card technology

Jasmina Grujic^{1,2} | Nevenka Bujandric^{1,2} | Goran Malenkovic³ | Zorana Budakov Obradovic^{1,2}

Revised: 3 April 2023

¹Faculty of Medicine, Department of Transfusiology, University in Novi Sad, Novi Sad, Serbia

²Department of Laboratory Diagnostics, Blood Transfusion Institute of Vojvodina, Novi Sad, Serbia

³Faculty of Medicine, Department of Nursing, University in Novi Sad, Novi Sad, Serbia

Correspondence

Jasmina Grujic, Department of Laboratory Diagnostics, Blood Transfusion Institute of Vojvodina, Hajduk Veljkova 9A, Novi Sad 21000, Serbia. Email: jasmina.grujic@mf.uns.ac.rs

Funding information

The authors received no specific funding for this work.

Abstract

Background and Objectives: In the era of gel cards, we aimed to determine the incidence of a positive direct antiglobulin test (DAT) in a population of blood donors in Serbia and to compare results with the period when a conventional tube technique was used.

Materials and Methods: A retrospective study was conducted on 184,171 blood donors over 10 years (2012–2021). Positive DAT results initially were detected after positive result of the compatibility test. After a DAT had been initially performed on fresh blood samples, a control DAT was performed 6 months later.

Results: Using gel cards, we found a low incidence (0.09%) of DAT positivity among 55,254 female and 128,917 male blood donors, with no difference found in the occurrence of a positive DAT between them. Positive DAT moderately positively correlated with increasing age of blood donors, but without statistical significance. The vast majority of blood donors (98.86%) were IgG positive. All donors were in good health, did not take medication or had anaemia or haemolysis. During the period 1980–1989, when the test tube technique was used, we found 0.05% DAT-positive blood donors.

Conclusion: The incidence of positive DAT results in Serbian blood donors is higher compared with that found using the previous test tube technique, but the incidence is consistent with the findings of other studies.

Keywords

direct antiglobulin test, gel cards, tube test

Highlights

- The incidence of positive results from direct antiglobulin tests (DATs) in Serbian blood donors is increased compared with previous test tube technique, but the incidence is consistent with the findings of other studies that used gel cards and the test tube method.
- After an initial DAT-positive test, the DAT test and laboratory analysis (complete blood count, reticulocyte count, lactate dehydrogenase and bilirubin tests) should be performed again after 6 months. If the positivity persists, blood donors should be referred for further clinical examination, as the finding of a positive DAT in an apparently healthy blood donor may be a risk marker for malignancy.

• DAT-positive red blood cell units should be excluded from use in order not to interfere with pre-transfusion testing and selection of compatible units for the patient, although there is no evidence of adverse reactions after transfusion of such units.

INTRODUCTION

In 1946, Coombs, Mourant and Race introduced the direct antiglobulin test (DAT) into routine work in immunohaematology and established its purpose in demonstrating non-agglutinating antibodies of the IgG class and/or complement components bound to ervthrocytes in vivo (direct Coombs test) [1]. The reaction between the erythrocyte antigen and the corresponding antibody can occur without a visible agglutination reaction, while the secondary antibody in the form of Anti-Human Globulin (AHG) reacts with antibody-coated erythrocytes, thus giving a visible agglutination reaction [1, 2]. The visibility of the reaction also depends on the sensitivity of the test technique, so the gel technique is more sensitive than the test tube technique, while flow cytometry is an even more sensitive technique [1]. A positive DAT with or without a shortened erythrocyte lifespan can be present in many diseases and clinical conditions [1, 3]. Voluntary blood donors are completely healthy persons who meet the criteria for donating a unit of blood. The finding of a positive DAT in blood donors is extremely rare, so screening of blood donors for DAT has traditionally not been recommended. It is most often detected as the cause of interference during the compatibility test within the pre-transfusion testing of the patient. The objective of the work was to determine the incidence of positive DAT in the Serbian population of blood donors during a 10-year period and to compare results obtained with gel technique (GT) with the results for the period when DAT was performed using a conventional tube technique (CTT).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

A retrospective study analysed notifications of positive DAT among blood donors in the Blood Transfusion Institute of Vojvodina (BTIV) in the period from 1 January 2012 to 31 December 2021 and from 1 January 1980 to 31 December 1989. The Ethics Committee of BTIV approved the study on 29th November 2022, number of the clearance is 01–12/22. Informed consent was obtained from all subjects involved in the study.

Notification of a positive DAT

In accordance with the standard operating procedure of pretransfusion testing of the BTIV, after a positive result of the compatibility test, the unit of erythrocytes is tested for the DAT. In the case of a positive DAT, a notification is sent to the Blood typing and antibody screening laboratory, which invites blood donors: first time for an interview and DAT testing and second time for control testing after 6 months from the notification.

Testing

Fresh blood sample (3 mL) was taken from the blood donors with positive DAT in a vacuum tube with dipotassium ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (K2EDTA). The sample was tested for DAT using gel ID LISS/Coombs cards (BioRad, DiaMed GmbH, Switzerland) with the polyspecific AHG reagent (anti-human globulin anti-IgG and C3d; BioRad, DiaMed GmbH, Switzerland). To differentiate the reaction, further testing was performed on all samples with monospecific AHG reagent (configuration: IgG, IgA, IgM, C3c, C3d and ctl; BioRad, DiaMed GmbH, Switzerland). The degree of agglutination was measured on a scale from 0 to 4+. Sample was screened for antibodies with indirect antiglobulin test (IAT) by gel ID LISS/Coombs cards (BioRad, ID-DiaCell I-II, DiaMed GmbH, Switzerland) on the fully automated immunohematology analyser (IH-1000).

During the interview, data on previous illnesses, current health problems and medication intake were taken from the blood donors. All blood donors underwent further testing: Complete blood count (CBC), reticulocyte count, lactate dehydrogenase and bilirubin tests.

Blood donors with initially positive DAT underwent control DAT testing after 6 months from notification. DAT-positive blood donors were referred for further evaluation by a haematologist while blood donors with negative anamnesis, DAT-negative and IAT-negative were approved for further blood donation.

RESULTS

During the 10 years of the study, 331,523 units of blood were collected from 184,171 blood donors. Among 55,254 women who donated blood, 51 (0.09%) were initially DAT-positive. Among 128,917 male blood donors, 125 (0.1%) were initially DAT-positive. There were no statistically significant differences between two groups of blood donors regarding that variable.

Among the 176 blood donors with initially positive DAT, the largest number was in the age groups 36–45 and 46–55. Age and DAT positivity in blood donors were found to be moderately positively correlated (Pearson correlation), which means there is a tendency for high X variable scores (age) to go with high Y variable scores (number of DAT-positive blood donors) and vice versa. There was a positive correlation between blood donor age and DAT-positive results without evidence of statistical significance (Table 1).



TABLE 1 Distribution of blood donors with positive DAT by gel method (2012–2021) according to years of life.

	Number of blood donors with positive DAT in each year between 2012 and 2021										
Years of life	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	N (%)
18-25	3	3	4	3	4	2	/	2	1	1	23 (13.07)
26-35	2	2	5	3	/	5	1	1	3	4	26 (14.77)
36-45	3	5	9	3	/	12	6	3	2	5	48 (27.27)
46-55	5	6	2	2	1	5	4	6	5	7	43 (24.43)
56-65	2	5	2	2	/	1	6	3	7	8	36 (20.46)
Total	15	21	22	13	5	25	17	15	18	25	176 (100)

Abbreviation: DAT, direct antiglobulin test.

 TABLE 2
 DAT-positive blood donors using gel cards: initially and after 6 months.

		Initially DAT-positive		After 6 month	s DAT-positive
Year of testing	Number of blood donors	N	%	N	%
2012	15,476	15	0.10	9	0.06
2013	15,944	21	0.13	17	0.11
2014	14,722	22	0.15	19	0.13
2015	14,714	13	0.09	12	0.08
2016	15,309	5	0.03	5	0.03
2017	14,873	25	0.17	19	0.13
2018	20,983	17	0.08	10	0.05
2019	26,483	15	0.06	10	0.04
2020	21,744	18	0.08	11	0.05
2021	23,931	25	0.10	22	0.09
Total	184,171	176	0.09	134	0.07

Abbreviation: DAT, direct antiglobulin test.

The percentage of blood donors with initially positive DAT ranged from 0.03% to 0.15% (Table 2).

Initially, the percentage of blood donors with positive DAT was 0.09% (176 of 184,171) with incidence from 1:775 to 1:3062. Only 2 of 176 (1.13%) blood donors had IgG+, C3d+, while 174 of 176 (98.86%) had IgG+. In all 176 blood donors, IAT was negative. All 176 blood donors had a negative medical history, that is, they denied the existence of any disease, health problems or medication intake. The laboratory finding in none of the blood donors indicated signs of anaemia or haemolysis.

The number of blood donors with positive DAT 6 months later decreased to 134 of 176 (76.14%). The percentage of permanently rejected blood donors due to DAT positivity was 0.07% (134 of 184,171; Table 2). The study found a significant difference in the proportion of blood donors who were DAT-positive after the first and second tests, X^2 (1, N = 184,171) = 5.6951, p = 0.017012.

Control testing showed positive DAT in 40 of 51 (78.4%) women and in 94 of 125 (75.2%) men. A chi-square test of independence was performed to examine the relation between gender and DAT positivity, but the relation between these variables was not significant.

In the period 1980–1989, when CTT was used to detect DATpositive blood donors, register data showed the incidence ranged from 1:1100 to 1:5590 or from 0.02% to 0.07% (average 0.05%) per year. All DAT-positive blood donors had only IgG+.

DISCUSSION

The study showed that a positive DAT detected by GT was found on average in 0.09% of blood donors, which is higher than results obtained by CTT. It was also determined that there was no difference in the occurrence of positive DAT between men and women both at the first and at the control testing. It has been proven that the occurrence of a positive DAT moderately positively correlates with increasing age of blood donors, but without statistical significance. All blood donors tested had a negative IAT. After the study results showed that the vast majority of blood donors (98.86%) are IgG-positive only, we modified routine work so that extensive testing with the IgG, IgA, IgM, C3c and C3d, but we perform only on the IgG-negative sample.

All donors were in good health, did not take medication or had anaemia or haemolysis.

500 Vox Sanguinis

A positive DAT is a significant indicator of possible potentially immune destruction of erythrocytes in vivo, if it is accompanied by clinical and laboratory signs so that it does not have to be related to immune-mediated haemolysis [2, 3]. The binding of antibodies and complement components to the erythrocyte membrane does not in itself mean a shortening of their lifespan. If the number of IgG molecules bound to erythrocytes is greater than 1000, clinically evident destruction of erythrocytes occurs [1, 4]. Therefore, for the correct interpretation of a positive DAT, it is necessary to know the patient's case history, clinical data and the results of other laboratory tests. In healthy individuals, 5-90 IgG and 5-40 C3d molecules can be found per ervthrocyte, and these levels are below the detection threshold in routine testing [3, 5]. Depending on the technique and reagents used, DAT can detect 100-500 IgG molecules and 400-1100 C3d molecules on ervthrocytes [6, 7]. A positive DAT is rarely found in blood donors primarily because it is not part of the mandatory immunohaematological screening. In the various studies conducted, the incidence of positive DAT in the blood donor population ranges from 1:1000 to 1:14,000 [4, 7]. The incidence varies due to differences in the reading of the strength of DAT positivity, because if weak positivity (+/-)were also taken into account, the incidence would increase [8]. In the study, the incidence was 1:1046 (ranges from 1:775 to 1:3062), although the gel method was always used to carry out the test. Only two blood donors had mixed IgG and C3d specificity, while the others had only IgG-specific DAT. Garraty discovered that in people with positive DAT, about two-thirds of people have only IgG-specific DAT and the rest have mixed IgG and C3d specificity [3, 8]. DAT is detected more often in older blood donors compared with younger ones [1, 5], which is also the case in our research and can be explained by the fact that older people are at a higher risk of developing certain diseases or using medicines.

The incidence of positive DAT in Serbian blood donors is increased compared with the period when CTT was used, which is result of increased sensitivity of GT. Weak agglutination reactions by CTT may pass undetected. GT provides clear grading system with higher sensitivity, which enables the detection of weakly positive DAT and consequently increases the number of positive blood donors.

In a study carried out by Issitt and Anstee by examining and monitoring the health status of blood donors with positive DAT and IgG coating erythrocytes present, 3%-10% develop AIHA, 20%-25% become DAT-negative over time and 60%-70% remain DAT-positive, but with normal haematological findings [8]. In our study, 76.14% of blood donors remained DAT-positive with normal haematological findings. The result is slightly higher compared with the mentioned study, which indicates the need to follow up donors for longer than 6 months. Rottenberg and his collaborators determined that blood donors with positive DAT have a significantly increased risk for the development of malignancies, especially haematological ones, and suggested that a positive DAT may precede the clinical diagnosis of malignancy months to years in advance [9, 10]. For this reason, it is considered that further studies are necessary in terms of confirming this association. Also, all of the above-mentioned leads to the question of whether blood donors with positive DAT can continue donating blood or not. There are no clear literature guidelines

regarding the monitoring of this blood donor. Blood donors are usually detected when performing a compatibility test, and the practice in our institution is to retest them 6 months later. In the case of still present positive DAT, the blood donor is permanently excluded from donating blood and referred to a haematologist for further clinical evaluation. Blood donors with positive DAT can be included in blood donation again if they become DAT-negative within a certain time interval after the initial DAT and if they also meet other criteria for blood donation.

In the blood bank, DAT-positive blood units are identified by performing an AHG cross-match. There are no data on adverse consequences of transfusion of DAT-positive blood. Institutions that use only saline phase cross-match or computerized cross-match cannot detect DAT-positive units in this way, so it happens that such units are used in patients [11]. Based on literature data, IgG-coated erythrocytes are not expected to have reduced survival after transfusion [12]. Although there are no data on the adverse consequences of transfusion of DAT-positive blood, such a unit is permanently excluded from use in our institution.

In conclusion, the incidence of DAT positivity in healthy blood donors is low despite the introduction of a more sensitive technique in routine testing. Such persons should be examined in detail for clinical and laboratory signs of haemolysis and monitored over a longer period for the possible occurrence of malignancy.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

J.G. and N.B. designed the study, performed the research, analysed the data and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. Z.B.O and G.M. designed the study, supervised the research and reviewed and edited the manuscript. J.G and N.B. performed the research and reviewed and edited the manuscript. Z.B.O. and G.M. performed the research, assisted in interpretation of the data and reviewed and edited the manuscript. J.G. designed the study, supervised the research and reviewed and edited the manuscript.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST STATEMENT

The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets used and analyses during the current study are available from the corresponding author on reasonable request.

ORCID

Jasmina Grujic D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-3092-4768

REFERENCES

- 1. Parker V, Tormey CA. The direct antiglobulin test: indications, interpretation, and pitfalls. Arch Pathol Lab Med. 2017;141:305-10.
- Coombs RA. Historical note: past, present and future of the antiglob-2. ulin test. Vox Sang. 1998;74:67-73.
- Garratty G. The significance of IgG on red cell surface. Transfus Med 3. Rev. 1987;1:47-57.
- Bedi RK, Mittal K, Sood T, Kumar R, Praveen AS. DAT positivity in 4. blood donors: a perplexing scenario. Transfus Apher Sci. 2014;50: 239 - 41

- Gorst DW, Rawlinson VI, Merry AH, Stratton F. Positive direct antiglobulin test in normal individuals. Vox Sang. 1980;38:99–105.
- Chaudhary RK, Das SS. Autoimmune hemolytic anemia: from lab to bedside. Asian J Transfus Sci. 2014;8:5–12.
- Bellia M, Georgopoulos J, Tsevrenis V, Nomikou E, Vgontza N, Kontopoulou-Griva I, et al. The investigation of the significance of a positive direct antiglobulin test in blood donors. Immunohematology. 2002;18:78–81.
- Issitt PD, Anstee DJ. Applied blood group serology. 4th ed. Canada: Montgomery Scientific Publications; 1998. p. 1015–20.
- Rottenberg Y, Yahalom V, Shinar E, Barchana M, Adler B, Paltiel O. Blood donors with positive direct antiglobulin tests are at increased risk for cancer. Transfusion. 2009;49:838–42.
- 10. Zarandona JM, Yazer MH. The role of the Coombs test in evaluating hemolysis in adults. Can Med Assoc J. 2006;174:305–7.

 Puri V, Chhikara A, Sharma G, Sehgal S, Sharma S. Critical evaluation of donor direct antiglobulin test positivity: implications in crossmatching and lessons learnt. Asian J Transfus Sci. 2019;13:70–2.

501

12. Hannon JL. Management of blood donors and blood donations from individuals found to have a positive direct antiglobulin test. Transfus Med Rev. 2012;26:142–52.

How to cite this article: Grujic J, Bujandric N, Malenkovic G, Budakov Obradovic Z. Direct antiglobulin test positivity in Serbian blood donors in the era of gel card technology. Vox Sang. 2023;118:497–501.

DIARY OF EVENTS



See also https://www.isbtweb.org/events/hvwebinars.html	
17-21 June 2023	ISBT Gothenburg 2023
18-21 November 2023	ISBT Cape Town 2023